Role of Environmental Estrogens and Acquired Endocrine Resistance in Breast Cancer and Implications for Treatment with Novel Antiestrogens

by

Thomas Lorenzo Gonzalez

A dissertation submitted in partial fulfillment of the requirements for the degree of Doctor of Philosophy (Toxicology) in the University of Michigan 2018

Doctoral Committee:

Assistant Professor Justin A. Colacino, Co-Chair Associate Professor James M. Rae, Co-Chair Professor Rita Loch-Caruso Professor Bhramar Mukherjee Professor Rudy J. Richardson Thomas L. Gonzalez

thomaslg@umich.edu

ORCID iD: 0000-0003-4497-3106

© Thomas L. Gonzalez 2018

Dedication

To my grandparents

Acknowledgements

First, I would like to thank my mentor, Dr. James Rae, for his guidance and unwavering support throughout the duration of my graduate work. From day one, Dr. Rae provided a research environment which allowed me to mature as a scientist, while encouraging me to explore and investigate my own scientific ideas. His commitment to supporting my academic growth has led me to seek out rewarding collaborations with other researchers and develop skills beyond what I expected of myself. I am grateful for his personal investment into my research career and I look forward to continuing our relationship both as colleagues and as friends.

Moreover, I am very appreciative of the valuable guidance and time that I have spent working closely with Dr. Justin Colacino who played a critical role in helping me pursue my proposed research ideas during my training. Thank you to each of my committee members Dr. Bhramar Mukherjee, Dr. Rita Loch-Caruso, and Dr. Rudy J. Richardson for the invaluable support and guidance with my dissertation research. Thank you to Dr. Mukherjee and her graduate student, Jonathan Boss, for their expertise with statistical analysis and data interpretation. Thank you to Dr. Loch-Caruso for her valuable academic and professional guidance in the field of toxicology all these years. Thank you to Dr. Richardson for taking the time to help me understand and utilize computational toxicology techniques in my own research.

I would also like to thank the members of the Rae lab, especially Dr. Jose Larios and Christina Gersch. Both Jose and Christina have both made substantial time investments throughout my training as a bench scientist and were individuals whom I know could reach out to for advice or help in the lab. Thank you to Siqi Sun and Molly Hancock for their time and commitment to the PROTAC project and being great students to work with. Thank you to Dr. Daniel Hayes and Dr. Erin Cobain for sharing with me their clinical expertise with me in the field of breast cancer research. A special thanks to my family, especially my parents Larry and Maria, who have provided unconditional love and support throughout my entire academic career. Lastly, I want to thank Breanna Johnson for being my foundation of support and encouragement all these years.

This work is supported by the National Institute of Environmental Health Sciences of the National Institutes of Health under Award Number T32ES007062, R01ES028802, and P30ES017885, including the Breast Cancer Research Foundation, the Michigan Lifestage Environmental Exposures and Disease (M-LEEaD) Center Pilot Project Grant, the Rackham Graduate Student Research Grant, and the Rackham Merit Fellowship Program. The content is solely the responsibility of the authors and does not necessarily represent the official views of the National Institutes of Health. Finally, I would also like to thank NSF International (Ann Arbor, MI) for their technical support and assistance for analyzing samples used in this dissertation.

Table of Contents

Dedication	ii
Acknowledgements	iii
List of Figures	. vii
List of Tables	ix
List of Abbreviations	X
Abstract	xi
Chapter I. Introduction	1
Human Physiology of Steroid Hormones	2
Adrenal Control Systems	2
Adrenal Steroidogenesis	3
Gonadal Control Systems	3
Gonadal Steroidogenesis	4
Transport of E2 in the Blood	6
Nuclear receptors	7
The Estrogen Receptor	8
ERβ	8
ΕRα66	9
Other ERa Isoforms and GPR30	. 10
Environmental Estrogens and Anti-androgenic Endocrine Disrupting Compounds	. 12
Phthalates	. 14
DDT and its Analogs	. 15
Methoxychlor	. 17
UV-filters	. 17
Bisphenols	. 18
Parabens	. 20
The Role of Estrogen and the ER Pathway in Breast Cancer	. 22
Tumor Cell Subtypes in Breast Cancer	. 23
Discovering the Relationship Between Breast Cancer and Estrogen	. 24
Types of Antiestrogens	. 26
Endocrine Therapy Resistance and Recurrence in Breast Cancer	. 26
Rationale for Thesis	. 29
References	. 32
Chapter II. Metabolites of <i>n</i> -Butylparaben and <i>iso</i> -Butylparaben Exhibit Estrogenic	
Properties in MCF-7 and T47D Human Breast Cancer Cell Lines	. 54
Introduction	. 54
Materials and Methods	. 56

Results	
Discussion	
References	
Chapter III Homology Models of Mouse and Rat Estrogen Receptor.	.a Ligand-Rinding
Domain Created by <i>In Silico</i> Mutagenesis of a Human Template: Mo	lecular Docking with
178-Estradiol. Diethylstilbestrol. and Paraben Analogs	
Introduction	
Materials and Methods	
Results	
Discussion	
References	
Chapter IV. Targeted Degradation of Activating Estrogen Receptor	x Ligand-Binding
Domain Mutations in Cell Models of Human Breast Cancer	
Introduction	
Materials and Methods	
Results	
Discussion	
References	
Chapter V. Conclusions and Future Directions	
References	172
Annondin	195
Appendix	

List of Figures

Figure 1.1. Gonadal Steroidogenesis.	30
Figure 1.2. Schematic representation of Estrogen receptor domains	31
Figure 2.1. Chemical structures of 17β-estradiol. 3OH, and 2OH paraben metabolites.	71
Figure 2.2. <i>n</i> -Butylparaben and <i>iso</i> -Butylparaben induce breast cancer cell proliferation	72
Figure 2.3. 30H and 20H paraben metabolites induce breast cancer cell proliferation.	73
Figure 2.4. 30H and 20H paraben metabolites do not induce androgen dependent cancer growt	th
	74
Figure 2.5 3OH 2OH <i>n</i> -Butylparaben and <i>iso</i> -Butylparaben do not induce a proliferative effective effecti	ct.
on ER α negative MDA-MB-231 breast cancer cells	75
Figure 2.6 Pure anti-estrogen blocks 30H 20H respective parent compound induced breast	10
cancer cell proliferation	76
Figure 2.7. Time course induction of $GRER1$ expression in MCE-7 cells by the 3OH and 2OH	10
naraben metabolites	77
Figure 2.8 Induction of <i>GREB1</i> expression in MCE-7 cells by the 3OH and 2OH paraben	, ,
metabolites is blocked in the presence of ICI 182–780	78
Figure 2.9. The 20H paraben metabolite promotes significant ERE-luciferase transcriptional	10
activity	79
Figure 2.10.30H and 20H paraben metabolites dock to estrogen recentor a	80
Figure 2.11. 2D interaction diagrams for the 3OH and 2OH paraben metabolites	81
Figure 3.1 Multiple protein sequence alignment of human mouse and rat EP a	11
Figure 3.2. Structures of Group A ligands used for docking studies	12
Figure 3.3. Structures of Group R ligands used for docking studies.	12
Figure 3.4. Docking comparisons of known EDg agonist ligends in human and redent EDg I PI	
recentors	14
Figure 3.6 Correlations of numbers of contacts for Group A ligands docked into human and	14
rodent EPg I BD recentors	16
Figure 2.7 Numbers of ligand receptor stom contacts by residue for Group A ligands decked	10
into human and redent ED a LBD recentors	17
Figure 2.8 Human redent LE ₁ , correlations for Group A and Group P liganda	17 19
Figure 3.0. LE ₄ , and LE ₅ correlations for Group A and P ligands with human EPa LPD 11	10
Figure 3.10. Correlations for Group A and Group P ligands with physicshamical parameters. 1	20
Figure 4.1. ESRL sequence alignment of even 8 in WT MCE 7 and mutant cell lines $1/1$	20 10
Figure 4.2 PROTAC ER a degraders inhibit the proliferative ability of ER dependent breast	77
concer cell lines	50
Figure 4.3 EBG mutants show evidence of estrogen independent growth and resistance to	50
antiestrogens	51
Figure 1.4 PROTAC ER a degraders demonstrate evidence of marginal non specific toxicity in	51
non FDa expressing call lines	57
Figure 4.5 PROTAC ER a degraders downragulate the expression of EP a in WT MCE 7 and	52
mutant coll lines	52
mutant cen mies	55

Figure 4.6. PROTAC degraders inhibit GREB1 mRNA expression in WT MCF-7 and mutat	nt cell
lines	154
Figure 4.7. Addition of 17ß-estradiol competes with the PROTAC Degraders.	155
Figure 5.1. Conceptual Model of the role suspected of estrogen mimics and acquired resista	nce
in ER-positive breast cancer.	171

List of Tables

Table 2.1. Calculated partition coefficients and Tanimoto similarity metrics	. 82
Table 3.1. Group A ligands and their computed pKa and SASA values 1	121
Table 3.2. Group B ligands and their computed pKa and SASA values 1	122
Table 3.3. Interspecies ligand RMSD values and Sc indices for ligand-receptor residue contact	iS
of Group A ligands docked into human, mouse, and rat ERa-LBD receptors 1	123
Table 3.4. Comparison of MolProbity receptor quality assessment of refined mouse ERa-LBD)
structures1	124
Table 3.5. Comparison of MolProbity receptor quality assessment of refined rat ERα-LBD	
structures1	125
Table 4.1 List of primer sequences for CRISPR-cas9 generation of ESR1 LBD mutant cell line	es.
	156
Table 4.2 List of IC ₅₀ values for PROTAC degraders cell line 1	157
Table A1. Population characteristics of ER+/HER2- breast cancer patients in study 1	184
Table A2. Creatinine-corrected urinary paraben and phenols concentrations (µg/g Creatinine).	
	185
Table A3. Associations between urinary paraben or phenol concentrations of ER+/HER2- brea	ast
cancer patients and progression status. Multiple 1	186

List of Abbreviations

2OH	2-hydroxy iso-butyl 4-hydroxybenzoate
3OH	3-hydroxy <i>n</i> -butyl 4-hydroxybenzoate
ACTH	Adrenocorticotropic hormone
AIs	Aromatase inhibitors
AR	Androgen receptor
CRH	Corticotropin-releasing hormone
CCS	Charcoal stripped calf serum
DES	Diethylstilbestrol
DHEA	Dehydroepiandrosterone
DHEAS	Dehydroepiandrosterone-3-sulfate
DHT	Dihydrotestosterone
E1	Estrone
E2	17B-Estradiol
ER	Estrogen receptor
EDC	Endocrine disrupting chemicals
ER	Estrogen receptor
FBS	Fetal bovine serum
FSH	Follicle-stimulating hormone
GnRH	Gonadotropin-releasing hormone
GREB1	Gene regulated by estrogen in breast cancer 1
HPGA	Hypothalamic-pituitary gonadal axis
HPLC	High-performance liquid chromatography
ICI	ICI 182,780; fulvestrant
RMSD	root-mean-square deviation
IMEM	Improved minimum essential medium
LH	Luteinizing hormone
LBD	Ligand binding domain
PCPs	Personal Care Products
PR	Progesterone receptor
PROTAC	Proteolysis targeting chimera
RMSD	Root-mean-square deviation
TAM	Tamoxifen
ZG	Zona glomerulosa
ZF	Zona fasiculata
ZR	Zona reticularis

Abstract

Breast cancer is the most diagnosed malignancy among women in the United States. Approximately 70% of breast tumors express estrogen receptor (ER)-alpha and are deemed ERpositive. ER-positive breast tumors depend upon endogenous estrogens to promote ER-mediated cellular proliferation. Although adjuvant endocrine therapy is an effective treatment option for ER-positive breast cancer, recurrence remains an unresolved issue. Studies suggest that *ESR1* ligand binding domain (ESR1-LBD) mutations and exposure to alternative estrogens may serve as potential mechanisms of resistance to endocrine therapy.

Chapter II of this dissertation examined whether two oxidized metabolites of *n*-butylparaben and *iso*-butylparaben, discovered in human urine, bind to ER-alpha and promote estrogen signaling. The estrogenic properties of metabolites 3-hydroxy *n*-butyl 4-hydroxybenzoate (3OH) and 2-hydroxy *iso*-butyl 4-hydroxybenzoate (2OH) were determined using the ER-positive, estrogen-dependent breast cancer cell line MCF-7. The 3OH and 2OH metabolites induced cellular proliferation with EC50 of 8.2 and 2.2 μ M, respectively. The expression of a pro-proliferative, estrogen-inducible gene (*GREB1*) was induced by these compounds and blocked by co-administration of an ER antagonist. The metabolites promoted ER-dependent transcriptional activity of an ERE-luciferase reporter construct.

Crystal structures exist for human, but not rodent, ER-alpha-LBD. Consequently, rodent studies involving binding of compounds to ER-alpha-LBD are limited in their molecular-level

xi

interpretation and extrapolation to humans. In chapter III, we used the human ER-alpha-LBD structure (PDB 3UUD) as a template to produce rat and mouse homology models which were employed to generate docking poses of 23 Group A ligands (estradiol, diethylstilbestrol, and 21 paraben analogs) in AutoDock Vina. Numbers of interspecies ligand-receptor residue contacts were highly similar: Sorensen $Sc = 93.1 \pm 7.5\%$ (human-mouse) and $92.5 \pm 7.1\%$ (human-rat). Pyramid plots of numbers of ligand receptor atom contacts by residue exhibited high interspecies symmetry. Group B ligands were 15 3,5-disubstituted parabens shown to exhibit decreased binding to human ER-alpha and increased antimicrobial activity. Ligand efficiencies calculated from docking of Group B ligands into human ER-alpha-LBD were highly correlated with those derived from published experimental data.

The most common recurring ESR1-LBD mutations, D538G and Y537S, are detected in ~30% of patients with metastatic breast cancer who are resistant to endocrine therapy. In chapter IV, we used the MCF-7 cells to develop in vitro models that express the Y537S and D538G mutants using CRISPR knock-in and screened novel compounds that target ER-alpha for degradation. Results show that compound ERD-148 attenuated ER-dependent growth with IC50 values of 0.8, 10.5, and 6.1 nM in wildtype MCF-7, Y537S, and D538G cells respectively. MCF-7 cells treated with ERD-148 for 24 hours show lower levels of ER-alpha protein expression compared to mutant cells treated at 1 nM for 24 hours. *GREB1* gene expression was downregulated at nanomolar concentrations in MCF-7 and the mutant cell lines treated with ERD-148 for 24 hours.

xii

In summary, our results indicate that oxidized paraben metabolites exhibit behavior akin to weak estrogens. Our constructed rodent ER-alpha-LBD receptors interact with ligands in like manner to the human receptor, thus providing a high level of confidence in extrapolations of rodent to human ligand-receptor interactions. ERD-148 was shown to inhibit the growth of ER-positive breast cancer via antagonism of ER-alpha. Future studies are needed to determine whether exposure to estrogenic EDCs or the presence of *ESR1* mutations contribute to a greater risk of recurrence or poorer clinical outcomes specifically among patients with advanced disease.

Chapter I.

Introduction

Estrogen and other steroid hormones are lipophilic small molecules that are primarily produced in the gonads and adrenal glands [1, 2]. Steroid hormones are well known to play prominent roles in reproduction, organ development, and the regulation of normal physiological processes [3-7]. Organs and tissues such as the brain [8], lungs [1], gonads [9, 10], and breast [11] are just a few examples of targets which steroid hormones act upon. Some of these same hormones have also been shown to be critically involved in the development or progression of steroid hormone-dependent diseases such as prostate [12] and breast cancer [13]. For example, cumulative lifetime exposure to estrogens has been associated with an increased risk of breast cancer in postmenopausal women [13]. The importance of estrogens in breast cancer progression is highlighted by the fact that approximately 70% of all breast tumors express the estrogen receptor and proliferate in the presence of estrogenic hormones [14]. There has been increasing interest and debate as to whether environmental exposure to endocrine disrupting chemicals (EDCs) can alter normal steroid hormone regulated processes and contribute to estrogendependent diseases such as breast cancer. Here, I will review the current understanding of the biosynthetic pathway for estrogen, the implications of suspected EDCs on altering normal human physiology and estrogen regulated pathways, the relationship between estrogen and breast cancer, acquired mechanisms of resistance to endocrine therapy, the potential role of estrogen mimics in breast cancer progression, and the rational for my thesis.

Human Physiology of Steroid Hormones

Located at the base of the brain, neurons within the hypothalamus are responsible for secreting hormones, commonly referred to as hypophysiotropic or hypothalamic hormones, which regulate the function of the pituitary gland [15, 16]. Upon receiving input from the hypothalamus, the pituitary gland will then control the production and secretion of numerous peptide and steroid hormones [17], with secretion occurring specifically from anterior pituitary gland [16]. Hypothalamic hormones secreted from neurons of the hypothalamus first enter capillaries located at the junction between the hypothalamus and pituitary gland, known as the median eminence, and are carried to the anterior pituitary gland via the hypothalamo-hypophyseal portal vessels [18, 19]. Upon diffusing out of the anterior pituitary gland capillaries and into the interstitial fluid, hypothalamic hormones bind to specific membrane receptors to either stimulate or inhibit the release of anterior pituitary gland peptide and steroid hormones [20]. Some of these hormone pathways are directly involved in controlling the production of gonadal steroids and their precursors through gonadal and adrenal gland control systems [21, 22].

Adrenal Control Systems

Upon receiving synaptic input from the central nervous system, the hypothalamus will secrete corticotropin-releasing hormone (CRH) to simulate the release of adrenocorticotropic hormone (ACTH) from the anterior pituitary gland [22]. ACTH secretion then acts on the adrenal cortex to produce cortisol which exerts negative feedback on CRH and ACTH secretion to prevent the overproduction of cortisol [23]. Cortisol secretion is primarily responsible for regulating metabolism and stress response and is a critical component of the hypothalamic-pituitary adrenal axis [22, 24]. In addition to cortisol production, the adrenal cortex is also responsible for

secreting four other major hormones all derived from cholesterol which are known as aldosterone, androstenedione, corticosterone, and dehydroepiandrosterone (DHEA) [25].

Adrenal Steroidogenesis

The adrenal cortex is comprised of three main cell layers with the outer layer being the zona glomerulosa (ZG), the middle layer zona fasciculata (ZF), and the interior layer called the zona reticularis (ZR) [25]. The ZG cells express the enzymes needed to synthesize corticosterone which is converted to aldosterone under the control of the hormone angiotensin II [25]. The ZF and ZR cells both produce cortisol and androgens, however, cortisol is primarily secreted from ZF cells while the ZR cells primarily secrete androgens such as DHEA and androstenedione [25]. Although DHEA and androstenedione are both considered weak androgens, they are not nearly as potent as the major male androgen hormone, testosterone, that is primarily produced in the testes from androstenedione [2, 26]. Similarly, estrogen is the predominant female steroid hormone that is produced in ovarian endocrine cells that express aromatase, the cytochrome P450 enzyme that converts precursor androgens to estrogens [2, 27].

Gonadal Control Systems

The proper control of gonadal steroid secretion from either the testes or ovarian endocrine cells is essential for regulating biological process such as germ cell development, reproduction, and sexual differentiation [28-30]. For example, the presence or absence of gonadal hormones can influence the formation of accessory reproductive organs in females which include breast development and ductal formation [11]. These gonadal hormones can also influence the development of secondary sex characteristics, and the external differences between males and

females, which consist of differences in hair distribution, body shape, and relative adult height [31-33]. Gonadal hormone secretion and reproductive function in both male and females is largely dependent upon peptide hormone signaling by gonadotropins released under the control of hypothalamic-pituitary gonadal axis (HPGA) [34]. To promote the synthesis of gonadal sex hormones, the HPGA first begins with the secretion of a hypothalamic peptide hormone known as gonadotropin-releasing hormone (GnRH) from the hypothalamus [35]. Secreted GnRH then travels to the anterior pituitary gland via the hypothalamo-hypophyseal portal vessels to induce the release of two gonadotropins referred to as follicle-stimulating hormone (FSH) and luteinizing hormone (LH) [18, 34]. Both FSH and LH stimulate the gonads to produce and secrete sex hormones that also stimulate the release of GnRH from the hypothalamus and gonadotropins secreted from the anterior pituitary gland via a negative feedback loop [34, 36].

Gonadal Steroidogenesis

Testosterone and estrogen production are not unique to each biological sex. Instead, it is the concentration ratio of these two hormones that are very different and unique between the sexes. Both male and female gonadal sex hormones, similar to the steroid hormones produced in the adrenal cortex, are derived from the same precursor molecule, cholesterol [2]. The first step in gonadal steroidogenesis begins with the conversion of cholesterol to pregnenolone via the cholesterol side-chain cleavage enzyme (P450scc) (Figure 1.1) [2]. ZR cells of the adrenal cortex are able to produce large quantities of DHEA from pregnenolone and 17-hydroxypregenolone via the catalytic activity of the 17α -hydroxylase (P450c17) [37]. DHEA produced in the adrenal cortex is mainly sulfated and exists as the most abundant circulating steroid in humans, dehydroepiandrosterone-3-sulfate (DHEAS), sulfated by sulphotransferase 2A1 (SULT2A1)

[38]. Although males can produce DHEA in the testis as well adrenal cortex [39], the formation of DHEAS is bypassed due to the lack of SULT2A1 expression in this reproductive organ. Male gonadal DHEA is then converted to androstenedione by type 2 3 β -hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase (3 β HSD2) and subsequently to testosterone by type 3 17 β -hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase (17 β HSD3) [40] within the Leydig cells under the stimulation of LH [41]. Testosterone will then act on the Sertoli cells of the testis to facilitate spermatogenesis and the secretion of a peptide hormone, inhibin, that regulates FSH release from the anterior pituitary gland [42]. The prostate gland in males will also convert some testosterone to a more potent androgen, dihydrotestosterone (DHT), via the catalytic activity of the enzyme 5 α -reductase [41]. In target tissues, such as the brain and adipose, testosterone may undergo irreversible aromatization to 17 β -estradiol (E2) by the cytochrome P450 enzyme aromatase [41].

In females, gonadal steroidogenesis is highly dependent upon the stage of the ovarian cycle as well as the cooperation of cell specific steroidogenic enzymes expressed in granulosa and theca cells surrounding the oocyte which together form a follicle [2]. With respect to ovarian stage, E2 is the primary steroid hormone produced during the follicular phase while progesterone is primarily synthesized during the luteal phase. In order to enzymatically synthesize E2, secreted LH stimulates the expression of P450scc within granulosa cells to produce pregnenolone which diffuses across the cellular membranes into the adjacent theca cells (Figure 1.1) [43]. Unlike Leydig cells in males, granulosa cells do not express P450c17 and are unable to convert pregnenolone to DHEA and therefore must rely on the cooperation of theca cells to produce E2 [41]. Once pregnenolone has diffused into the theca cells, it is converted to 17-hydroxypregenolone by P450c17 and then to DHEA by the same enzyme [41]. The newly formed DHEA is converted to androstenedione by 38HSD2 and a portion of the androstenedione

will be converted to testosterone. However, most synthesized androstenedione will return to the granulosa cells [44]. Under the control of FSH, androstenedione is converted to estrone by aromatase which is then converted to E2 by type 1 17 β -hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase (17 β HSD1) within the granulosa cells [41, 44]. During the luteal phase, greater enzymatic activity of 3 β HSD2 in the corpus luteum leads to the increased production of progesterone from pregnenolone [2]. Progesterone and E2, as well as inhibin produced by the granulosa cells, exert negative feedback on the HPGA to decrease GnRH pulses and regulate FSH and LH secretion [45, 46].

Transport of E2 in the Blood

Due to the lipophilic nature of steroid hormones, they can readily diffuse across cellular membranes and into systemic circulation [47]. Unlike peptide hormones, which are generally highly water-soluble, steroid hormones are poorly soluble in blood due to their lipophilic nature. Therefore, most steroid hormones are reversibly bound to carrier proteins in the plasma which are in equilibrium with the free and bound state of a given hormone [48]. Albumin, sex hormonebinding globulin, and corticosteroid-binding globulin are examples of carrier proteins that transport steroid hormones in the blood [49]. However, it is the unbound, or free steroid, that diffuse out of the capillaries to elicit their biological effects on target cells expressing their cognate receptors, including sex steroid nuclear receptors.

In women, the concentration of circulating E2 varies greatly depending on the stage of the ovarian cycle, pregnancy, and whether normal ovarian function has ceased after menopause [50]. The combined concentration of bound and free circulating E2 in premenopausal woman with normal ovarian function can vary considerably from 73pM – 1600pM and as high as 26nM

during pregnancy [51-53] while in men the standard range of E2 is 36pM – 305pM [54]. During menopause, the ovaries no longer respond to gonadotropins released by the HGPA. As a result, the production of E2 and inhibin from the ovaries decreases and these hormones are less able to exert negative feedback on FSH and LH secretion. However, the peripheral aromatization of adrenal androgens by aromatase maintain circulating concentration of E2 in postmenopausal women albeit at much lower concentrations (<47pM) compared to premenopausal women [55]. Yet, this low E2 concentration is not able to sustain regular physiologic function of estrogendependent tissues such as the breasts and genital organs. Atrophy of these tissues is common during menopause and is associated with an increased risk of coronary artery disease and osteoporosis, a decline in bone mineral density [56]. These physiological phenomena observed in postmenopausal women highlight the apparent protective effect of E2 and is the reason why hormone replacement therapy (HRT) is prescribed to many women [57]. Despite the potential health benefits of HRT in women, its use is limited due to the fact that long-term exposure of E2 is associated with an increased risk for endometrial and breast cancer [13, 55, 58]. Tumor cell proliferation in these two cancer types is generally maintained from the estrogen binding to and activating its cognate nuclear receptor.

Nuclear receptors

Nuclear receptors are a class of transcription factors that regulate gene expression and modulate various physiological properties upon binding to their specific receptor ligands [59]. Ligandbinding to their nuclear receptor induces a conformational change that leads to transcriptional activation in order to achieve a biochemical response [60]. Sex hormones are examples of ligands known to promote both genomic or non-genomic actions upon binding to their cognate

receptor [61]. For example, the estrogen receptor (ER) and the androgen receptor (AR) are two nuclear receptors that have been reported to utilize genomic or non-genomic signaling pathways [60, 62-64]. There are at least 48 known genes encoding for nuclear receptors in humans [59]. The remainder of this chapter, however, will focus primarily on estrogen signaling and its relationship to the concept of endocrine disruption and ER-dependent breast cancer.

The Estrogen Receptor

<u>ERß</u>

There are two main subtypes of ER known as estrogen receptor α (ER α) and estrogen receptor β (ER β) (Figure 1.2) [65]. The first reports of the cloning and sequencing of ER α occurred in 1986 by two separate groups (Green et al., 1986; Greene et al., 1986) [66, 67], while Kuiper et al. were the first to clone and identify ERß from rat prostate several years later in 1996 [68]. Recent reports have identified at least five isoforms of ER β that further add to the complexity of the possible regulatory roles of ERß [69]. However, most research groups do agree that ERß primarily exhibits antiproliferative, pro-apoptotic, and tumor suppressive functions by opposing and antagonizing ER α mediated pathways [70-73]. It has been suggested that ER β achieves these opposing actions by sequestering E2 or by forming heterodimers with ERa to exert a negative regulatory effect on ERa function [74, 75]. Despite these findings, major issues with the cell lines and inadequately validated antibodies for ERß were recently described [76]. Nelson et al. showed that one of the main antibodies used to detect ERB, NCL-ER-BETA, is non-specific for this receptor [76]. Using antibodies verified by liquid chromatography-mass spectrometry, Nelson *et al.* also showed that ERß was not expressed in either MCF-7 or LNCaP cell lines which have been commonly used to study ERB and potentially calls into question some of the

conclusions made in studies using NCL-ER-BETA antibody [76]. The findings by Nelson *et al.* likely explain much of the uncertainty and inconsistencies regarding the role of ER β in breast and prostate cancer [77] and contributes to the rationale for this chapter focusing on ER α in the context of EDCs instead.

<u>ERα66</u>

For ERa, at least three isoforms have been reported with molecular weights of 36 (ERa36), 46 (ERa46), and 66 kDa (ERa66) [66, 67, 78, 79]. ERa66 is a nuclear receptor and transcription factor that is primarily localized to the cellular nucleus and is comprised of six unique domains that serve separate functions [66, 67, 80] (Figure 1.2). The A/B domain includes the region of the receptor known as activation function-1 (AF-1) that contains a serine residue at position 118 (Ser¹¹⁸). Phosphorylation of Ser¹¹⁸ (ER α -P-Ser¹¹⁸) has been shown to be critical for proper function of ER where this receptor modification is likely controlled in part by the mitogenactivated protein kinase pathway, with CDK7 or IKK-a [81-83]. Weitsman et al. used chromatin immunoprecipitation to show that ER α -P-Ser¹¹⁸ binds to known ER α coactivators proteins, specifically p300 and steroid receptor coactivator-3 [84], to provide evidence of the functional involvement of ER α -P-Ser¹¹⁸ in estrogen regulated pathways [82]. The DNA binding domain (DBD) is in the C domain of ERa66 and is responsible for binding to the estrogen response element (ERE) located at the promotor region of estrogen regulated genes. The interaction of the DBD with an ERE occurs through recognition of the consensus palindromic sequence identified as GGTCAnnnTGACC [85, 86]. Additionally, the D domain hinge region has been implicated in the recruitment of transcription factors such as c-Jun and contains the nuclear localization sequence which aids in the translocation of ER α to the nucleus [87].

The ligand binding domain (LBD) and activation function-2 (AF-2) region of ERa66 are both located in the E domain of this receptor (Figure 1.2). However, the functions of the LBD and AF-2 of ER α 66 are primarily activated upon binding of endogenous estrogens [80, 88]. Brzozowski et al. were the first to report the crystal structure for the LBD of ERa66 in complex with E2 using x-ray diffraction [89]. They noted that the helical arrangement of ER α 66 formed a hydrophobic ligand binding cavity that complemented the lipophilic characteristic of E2. The shape of this binding site cavity appeared to favor the formation of specific hydrogen bonds with E2 which are key to orienting the bound hormone [80, 89]. The binding of a high affinity agonist such as E2 induces a conformational change in ER that stabilizes the positioning of helix 12 (H12) which has been shown to be a critical LBD helix whose positioning directly influences the transcriptional activity of ERa66 [88]. The stabilization of H12 exposes a hydrophobic grove between helices H3, H4, and H12 that recognizes and recruits coactivators that contain LxxLL helical motifs to the AF-2 region [88, 90, 91]. In contrast, the binding of antagonists destabilizes the positioning of H12 which prevents LxxLL coactivator association with ER and favors the recruitment of transcriptional corepressors as observed with the ER antagonist tamoxifen and its more potent metabolite, 4-hydroxytamoxifen [92, 93]. The final domain of ERα66 is known as the F domain which has been suggested to be involved in modulating the positioning of H12 and activity of ERa66 (Figure 1.2) [94, 95]. Targeted mutations of the F domain have been shown to alter the affinity of E2 and ER antagonists such as tamoxifen or even preventing the interaction of some coactivator proteins [96-99].

Other ERa Isoforms and GPR30

The ERa46 isoform was first cloned by Flouriot et al. in 2000 with ERa36 first identified by Wang et al. in 2005 [79, 100]. Alternative splicing of the ESR1 gene likely explains why ERa46 isoform completely lacks the AF-1 domain while the rest of the receptor is mostly identical to ERa66 [101]. However, ERa36 is a truncated isoform that lacks both the AF-1 and AF-2 domain observed in ER α 66 [101] (Figure 1.2). Interestingly, Flouriot *et al.* reported that ER α 46 may form heterodimers with ERa66 to regulate genomic estrogen signaling mediated by the AF-1 domain of ER α 66 [79]. In contrast to ER α 46, ER α 36 has been described as being predominantly a membrane associated isoform of ER that may function to inhibit the estrogen-dependent transactivation of ER α 66 [102]. However, the exact mechanism by which ER α 36 inhibits genomic estrogen signaling remains unclear. Both ER α 36 and ER α 46 retain the ability to dimerize and contain intact DBD which allows these isoforms to interact with and compete for same EREs that ER α 66 normally associates with [103]. Much of the published work studying the shorter ERa isoforms relied on immunohistochemistry techniques that have limited ability to effectively distinguish between different ER α isoforms due to the lack of isoform specific ER α antibodies [75]. To date, the specific interaction and roles of each of these ER α isoforms in the context of E2-induced cell proliferation remains unclear and controversial.

GPR30 is a G-protein-coupled membrane receptor that was first reported by Owman *et al.* in 1996 and was named GPR30 in 1997 [104, 105]. The exact cellular localization of GPR30 has been controversial due to multiple reports stating that GPR30 is only localized to the plasma membrane while others have claimed that it is an intracellular membrane protein located on the endoplasmic reticulum [106, 107]. The role of GPR30 as an estrogen receptor has also received skepticism due to conflicting reports on whether or not E2 binds to GPR30 [106-109]. Otto *et al.* conducted an *in vivo* study using GPR30 deficient mice and concluded that GPR30 was not

required for mediating the effect of E2 on reproductive target organs in murine models [110]. Pedram *et al.* used endothelial cells from ER α /ER β deficient mice (DERKO mice) and showed that E2 did not bind to these cells nor was E2 signaling pathways activated in these cells as determined by extracellular-signal-regulated kinase (ERK) and phosphoinositide 3-kinase (PI3K) expression [111]. In contrast to endothelial cells from DERKO mice, wild type endothelial cells readily bind to E2 with and exhibit increased ERK and PI3K stimulation even though both cell types expressed similar levels of GPR30 [111]. Pedram *et al.* also used small interfering RNA (siRNA) directed to GPR30 and showed that rapid E2 signaling was not affected in MCF-7 cells whereas siRNA to ER α prevented these effects [111]. The findings by Otto *et al.* and Pedram *et al.* are just a few examples that highlight the importance of classical ERs as well as the need to clarify the potential role of GPR30 in the context of estrogen signaling.

Due to the significant knowledge gaps with the shorter ER α isoforms and inconsistencies regarding the GPR30 membrane receptor [112], the remainder of this chapter will focus on the ER α 66 isoform. All following discussions of ER α will refer to the ER α 66 isoform which is an important biological target in the context of endocrine disruption including its well-established role in breast cancer as described in the following sections.

Environmental Estrogens and Anti-androgenic Endocrine Disrupting Compounds

The field of endocrine disruption and the concern that environmental exposures may contribute to adverse health effects was pioneered by the American marine biologist, author, and conservationist Rachel Carson (1907 – 1964). In 1962, Carson's book *Silent Spring* raised concerns about the widespread use of the pesticide dichlorodiphenyltrichloroethane (DDT) in the late 1950s and its potential harm to ecosystems and human health [113, 114]. Carson's book

immediately gained national attention both from the public and the US government. In 1970, the US government established the United States Environmental Protection Agency (US EPA) with the authority to implement regulations designed to protect the environment and human health [113]. In 1972, the US banned the use of DDT over concerns that it was associated with an increase in reproductive abnormalities observed in fish and wildlife as well as its ability to biomagnify within adipose tissue of higher species of the ecosystem [115]. Although the widespread environmental contamination of DDT helped give rise to the US EPA, it took the medical tragedy of diethylstilbestrol (DES) to highlight the need for thorough screening and testing programs to identify compounds that may alter normal hormone regulated processes.

DES is a nonsteroidal synthetic estrogen that was given to women in the US between 1940 to 1970 with the intent of preventing miscarriages [113]. However, in the late 1960s, several young women between the ages of 15-22, who were seen at the Massachusetts General Hospital, were found to have clear cell adenocarcinoma of the vagina which was previously not observed in patients under the age of 30 [116, 117]. It was later determined that the mothers of these young women had previously all received DES during the first trimester of pregnancy. Gestational exposure to DES is associated with a range of health issues in both sons and daughters of women exposed to DES [113]. Among the daughters, infertility and reproductive tract abnormalities, such as a T-shaped uterus, were associated with maternal DES exposure [118, 119]. Among the sons, DES exposure was associated with an increased likelihood for the formation of non-cancerous epididymal cysts with some inconsistent findings as whether DES exposure was associated with infertility and genital abnormalities (cryptorchidism and hypospadias) [120-122]. The medical problems associated with DES exposure is just one example that led to an increase in environmental research and awareness concerning the potential effect of hormone mimics on human health [123].

In 1996, the US Congress issued a legislative mandate to the US EPA to establish an endocrine screening and testing program which culminated in the formation of the Endocrine Disruptor Screening and Testing Advisory Committee (EDSTAC) [113]. In that same year, the US EPA provided the following definition of an "endocrine disruptor" [124]:

"An endocrine disruptor is an exogenous agent that interferes with the production, release, transport, metabolism, binding, action, or elimination of natural hormones in the body responsible for the maintenance of homeostasis and the regulation of developmental processes" (Kavlock, 1996).

Similar definitions of an endocrine disruptor were later put forth by EDSTAC [125], the European Union [126], and the World Health Organization [127]. A more recent definition of an endocrine disruptor was proposed by the Society of Endocrinology as "an exogenous chemical, or mixture of chemicals, that interferes with any aspect of hormone action" [125]. Today, the field of endocrine disruption has significantly expanded to investigate compounds such as phthalates [128], DDT and its analogs [129], methoxychlor [130], ultraviolet filters (UV-filters) [131], bisphenols [132, 133], and parabens [134] for their potential adverse effects on hormone regulated processes in humans and animals. Although many of these compounds have been determined to have binding affinities several order of magnitude weaker than endogenous hormones such as estrogens and androgens, it is the ubiquitous and chronic exposure to environmental EDCs that guides much of this research.

Phthalates

Phthalates are plasticizer compounds that are commonly used in polyvinyl chloride and medical tubing as well in numerous consumer products such as cosmetics, paints, and lubricants [128]. Previous studies have indicated that phthalates display evidence of anti-androgenic behavior with weak estrogen effects [135]. For example, di-n-butyl phthalate (DBP) does not induce an increase in uterine weight or uterotrophic response in ovariectomized female rats exposed to this compound [135]. Furthermore, DBP, di-(2-ethylhexyl) phthalate (DEHP), and their metabolites do not appear to compete for or bind to AR in transcriptional activation assays [136, 137]. However, numerous studies have provided evidence suggesting that phthalates primarily behave as environmental antiandrogens [136, 138]. Prenatal exposure to DBP, DEHP, benzyl butyl phthalate (BBP), and di-isononyl phthalate (DINP) have been shown to induce testicular abnormalities and other reproductive malformation in androgen-dependent tissues in male rats [136, 138]. Similarly, male rabbits exposed to DBP at a dose of 400 mg/kg/day in utero (gestation days 15-29) had a reduction in numbers of ejaculated sperm, testis weight, and accessory sex gland weight relative to control animals [139]. A recent report detected the presence of two metabolites of diisopentyl phthalate (DiPeP), one of the most potent antiandrogenic phthalates, in 98% of all early pregnancy (<16 weeks) urine samples from women in Brazil [140]. It has been shown that DiPeP is more potent than DBP for inhibiting fetal testosterone production among pregnant rats exposed to either of these compounds (gestation days 14 - 18) [140]. Further research is needed to assess the potential risk from exposure to DiPeP, and similar phthalates, on male reproductive development.

DDT and its Analogs

DDT and it analogs are organochlorine insecticides which were widely used from the 1940s to late 1970s for insect and malaria control [129]. Today, most countries have banned the use of DDT primarily over ecological concerns [129]. Although its common trade name is DDT, technical grade DDT typically contains a mixture of several isomers with the largest percentage of the mixture being attributed to p,p'-DDT [141]. Some reports have found that chronic exposure to DDT has been associated with tumor formation in the liver and adverse reproductive effects in wildlife [142, 143].

In the late 1960s, Derek Ratcliffe reported on an association between the increased use of DDT and the observed eggshell thinning contributing to the population decline in several species of birds [144, 145]. Experimental evidence has shown that a metabolite of p,p'-DDT, known as p,p'-DDE, is responsible for the eggshell thinning effect observed in some species of bids and this has been reviewed extensively [146]. Kelce *et al.* showed that $p_{,p'}$ -DDE is a potent and rogen receptor antagonist in vitro and this metabolite exhibits antiandrogenic effects in male mice [147]. Treating male mice with 100 mg/kg p,p'-DDE led to delayed onset of puberty and a reduction in prostate and seminal vesicle weight suggesting that exposure to this metabolite may induce abnormalities in male sex development [147]. Technical grade DDT also contains ~15% o,p'-DDT, an isomer of p,p'-DDT, which has been shown to act as a potent ER α agonist in competitive receptor binding assays [147]. Data showing that $o_{,p'}$ -DDT is an ER α agonist suggests that it is a component of technical grade DDT contributing to endocrine disrupting effects in observed in fish and wildlife [141, 143]. Due to their lipophilic nature, environmental persistence, and the reintroduction of these compounds in some parts of the world for malaria control, human exposure to DDT and its analogs remains as a topic of relevance and concern among environmental researchers [129, 141].

Methoxychlor

Methoxychlor is the *p.p'*-dimethoxy analog of *p.p'*-DDT that was originally intended to be a replacement for DDT due to its low acute toxicity, short biological half-life, and decreased potential for bioaccumulation [148]. Several studies have determined that metabolites of methoxychlor are ER α agonists and likely provided a basis for its ban when it was denied reregistration by the US EPA in 2004 [148]. Wilson *et al.* used a luciferase reporter assay to show evidence that HPTE, a metabolite of methoxchlor, binds to ER α and promotes estrogendependent gene activation that could be inhibited by co-treating with a potent antiestrogen [149]. Further in *vivo* data has shown that the male pups of female rats exposed to methoxychlor exhibit reduced weight of the testis, epididymis, seminal vesicles, and prostate [150]. In female pups, methoxychlor treatment lead to a mixture of estrogenic and antiestrogenic effects which included accelerated vaginal opening, constant estrus, and atrophy of the uterus and ovaries in normal intact females [130, 150, 151]. In contrast, methoxychlor induced an estrogenic effect in ovariectomized female rats that was determined by an increase of uterine weight [130].

UV-filters

UV-filters are a class of chemicals that absorb a broad spectrum of UV radiation which is why they are widely used in personal care products (PCPs) such as sunscreens, lotions, lipsticks, and creams [131, 152]. The lipophilic properties of UV-filter compounds allow to them to be ready absorbed across the skin and serves as a major route exposure in humans [131, 153]. Several UV-filter compounds have been shown to exhibit weak estrogenic behavior, including benzophenone-3 (BP3) which is one of most common UV-filter compounds found in PCPs [154,

155]. *In vitro* studies have shown that UV-filter compounds BP-3, 4-methyl-benzylidene camphor (4-MBC), and octyl-methoxycinnamate (OMC) can promote increased cell proliferation of estrogen-dependent MCF-7 cells and induce a uterotrophic effect in immature rats [154]. Wielogórska *et al.* characterized BP-3, 4-MBC, and OMC using an ERE-luciferase reporter assay and also showed evidence of weak estrogenic behavior for these three UV-filter compounds [156]. Interestingly, an epidemiological study reported a possible association between a metabolite of BP-3, benzophone-1, and an increased risk of endometriosis in women [157]. The potential relationship between UV-filter compounds with estrogen-dependent diseases such as endometriosis requires further mechanistic studies to elucidate the possible mechanisms underlying this observation.

Bisphenols

Bisphenol-A (BPA) is widely used in the manufacture of polycarbonate plastics used in bottles and toys, epoxy resins used in the lining of metal cans, and in numerous other plastic consumer products [132, 158]. Several studies have suggested that BPA is a thyroid hormone disrupting chemical whereas some *in vivo* studies suggest that BPA does not affect thyroid hormone levels [159, 160]. Aung *et al.* conducted a case-control study of pregnant women and observed an inverse association between urinary BPA levels with thyroid stimulating hormone measured in plasma [161]. These findings suggest that exposure to BPA during vulnerable periods of gestation may influence fetal development, however, further studies are needed to understand the mechanism behind the inhibition of thyroid stimulating hormone and BPA in humans. Additional studies have provided evidence that BPA behaves as a weak estrogen and is able to bind to ER α [133, 162]. Naciff *et al.* studied pregnant rats and compared changes in global gene expression

profiles from tissues of pups that were exposed in utero to BPA and two other ER α agonists 17 α -ethynyl estradiol (EE) and the phytoestrogen genistein [163]. They found that all three compounds significantly upregulated the same 50 ER-regulated genes which suggests BPA has a common mode of action with known ER α agonists such as EE and genistein [163].

Murray *et al.* previously studied the relationship between the weak estrogenic behavior of BPA and its effect on mammary gland development by exposing rats to 2.5 µg/kg BW/day of BPA during gestation [164]. They found that adult rats (postnatal day 95) exposed to BPA during gestation were observed with an increase of intraductal hyperplasias in the mammary glands. Tissue sections from epithelial cells in the intraductal hyperplasias were determined by immunostaining to have significantly higher expression of ER α compared to normal mammary glands with additional evidence of increased proliferative activity. They concluded that the increased expression of ER α in the hyperplastic tissues suggest that the proliferative activity among these cells might be driven by estrogen and that these tissues are more likely to be stimulated by estrogens later in life [164]. Murray et al. also speculated that their findings support the hypothesis that fetal exposure to BPA and estrogen mimics may contribute to an increased risk of breast cancer later in life that might be attributed to altered mammary gland morphology. This same group conducted a similar study in nonhuman primates which were exposed to BPA during gestation and observed subtle but significant differences in morphological parameters in mammary gland density versus unexposed controls [165]. Although morphometric analysis indicated that the overall development of the mammary gland tissue was more advanced in the BPA treatment groups, immunostaining did not show evidence of increased ERa expression as reported in their earlier rodent study. Taken together, these in vivo findings are relevant in the context of breast cancer development in humans in light of evidence

that high mammographic density is associated with an increased risk of developing breast cancer [166].

The concern over the potential endocrine disrupting effects attributed to BPA has led to a reduction in its commercial use and the recent implementation of BPA substitutes bisphenol-S (BPS) and bisphenol-F (BPF) in numerous consumer goods [167]. Interestingly, comprehensive reviews of the reported literature suggests that both BPS and BPF exhibit similar hormonal activity as BPA where they have been found to induce similar *in vivo* effects such as promoting an increase in uterine weight in rats [167]. The widespread exposure of bisphenols and their potential endocrine disrupting effect on humans remains as a current issue that warrants further investigation [161, 168, 169].

Parabens

Parabens, and their analogs, are alkyl esters of 4-hydroxybenzoic acid that are commonly used as preservatives in numerous consumer products including lotions, creams, cosmetics, pharmaceuticals, shampoos, sunscreens, and several other types of PCPs [152, 170, 171]. The widespread use of parabens in PCPs has led to research studies to determine the extent of human exposure and investigate whether there is evidence for endocrine disrupting behavior [131]. *In vitro* studies have shown that parabens exhibit weak estrogenic behavior, bind to ERα to promote ER-dependent gene transcription, and induce increased cellular proliferation of ER-dependent breast cancer cells [156, 162, 172-174]. Evidence of estrogenic behavior for *n*-butylparaben *in vivo* was observed when Hu *et al.* treated immature Sprague Dawley rats at a dose of 0.16 mg/kg/day for three days via intragastric administration [175]. Hu *et al.* found that *n*-

butylparaben was able to induce an estrogenic response in the immature rats which was assessed by an increase of uterine weight [175].

Although parabens are rapidly metabolized in humans, studies have detected their presence in adipose, placental, and breast tissue, as well as breast milk, serum, seminal fluid, and urine [134, 176-183]. A common finding among many biomonitoring studies is that urinary concentrations of parabens in women tends to be several-fold higher than in samples from men [182-185]. Other reports suggest differential exposure among women exposed to parabens and related environmental phenols and these appear to be associated with race/ethnicity and geographic location [185-187]. In men, *n*-butylparaben has been associated with markers of DNA damage in sperm [178]. Similarly, reduced sperm production in male rats has been shown when they are exposed to either propylparaben or *n*-butylparaben in their diet [188-190]. Despite these findings, Nishihama *et al.* did not detect an association between male urinary paraben exposure and semen parameters, however, the study's small sample size may have limited the power to detect a true association [191].

Among third trimester pregnant women, higher concentrations of parabens measured in maternal urine and cord blood were associated with an increased risk of pre-term birth, reduced birth weight, and decreased birth length [192]. Nishihama *et al.* provided evidence that parabens exhibit endocrine disrupting behavior when they reported a dose dependent association between paraben exposure and shorter self-reported menstrual cycle lengths among female Japanese university students [170]. Interestingly, Pollock *et al.* treated female mice with 3 mg of *n*-butylparaben by subcutaneous injection and found that urinary E2 concentrations were elevated in the mice 6 hours after the initial treatment [193]. These *in vivo* findings support the human data presented by Nishihama *et al.* which suggests that parabens may influence normal

reproductive function. Moreover, these data suggest paraben exposure may have additional implications in estrogen-dependent diseases such as breast cancer. For example, breast tissue concentrations of *iso*-butylparaben and *n*-butylparaben measured in patients with ER+ progesterone receptor (PR)+ primary breast tumors have been detected at relevant effect concentrations determined in *in vitro* studies [176]. For example, *iso*-butylparaben and *n*-butylparaben were measured in breast tissue samples at concentrations near their experimentally determined half maximal effective concentration (EC_{50}) or EC_{30} respectively [174]. However, control breast tissue samples from healthy women were not included in this study which makes it difficult to determine if weakly estrogenic compounds like parabens have a role in breast cancer or not. The ubiquitous human and wildlife [194, 195] exposure to estrogenic paraben compounds and their associations with potentially altering estrogen regulated processes warrants further investigation.

As will be discussed in greater detail in the following sections, most diagnosed breast tumors express ER and cellular proliferation can be induced by endogenous estrogens. EDCs that exhibit estrogenic behavior, including some of the compounds described above, are suspected to play role in ER-dependent tumor progression. Alternatively, EDCs may also contribute to breast cancer recurrence and contralateral breast cancer in a subset of women receiving adjuvant endocrine therapy. A discussion on the prominent relationship between estrogen and ER pathway in breast cancer follows.

The Role of Estrogen and the ER Pathway in Breast Cancer

Breast cancer is currently the most commonly diagnosed malignancy among women in the United States (US) with an estimated 266,000 new diagnoses and 41,000 deaths in 2018 alone
[196]. Despite these numbers, the mortality rate for breast cancer has been steadily declining over the last three decades [196]. The reported decline in the mortality rate has largely been attributed to early detection, significant advancements in patient treatment, and a greater understanding of the biological mechanisms driving different breast tumor types [197].

Tumor Cell Subtypes in Breast Cancer

There are at least four different molecular subtypes in breast cancer which are characterized by the expression of biological markers that include ER, PR, and the receptor tyrosine-protein kinase epidermal growth factor receptor 2 (HER2) [198, 199]. Luminal A, or hormone-receptor positive (HR+/HER2-) breast cancer, accounts for approximately 70% of all diagnosed breast tumors and are more likely to produce a favorable response to endocrine therapy [14]. The Luminal A tumor subtype is characteristically identified by the prominent expression of ER and/or PR but not HER2 with a tendency to be less aggressive than the other breast cancer subtypes. The Luminal B, another HR+ subtype, comprises 10% of diagnosed tumors and is identified by the expression of ER and/or PR as well as HER2 expression. In contrast, triple negative breast cancer does not express ER, PR, or HER2 and accounts for approximately 12% of breast cancer diagnoses. Triple negative breast cancer is generally more aggressive than the other subtypes and is twice as common in African American women compared to Caucasian women in the US [200]. Patients with triple negative breast cancer also tend to have poorer prognosis' due to the lack of targeted therapies for this subtype. The last major molecular subtype is referred to as HER2-enriched (HR-/HER2+) and makes up 20% of all breast cancer diagnoses. Although the HR-/HER2+ subtype may spread more aggressively than HR+/HER2breast cancer, developments in targeted therapy for HR-/HER2+ has led to improvements in

reported patient outcomes for this molecular subtype [201]. Since HR+/HER2- breast cancer accounts for most breast cancer diagnoses, the following sections will provide a historical account on discovering the relationship between estrogen and breast cancer as well as a brief commentary on the critical issue of breast tumor recurrence.

Discovering the Relationship Between Breast Cancer and Estrogen

The first documentation that endogenous ovarian hormones may be associated with breast cancer was noted by a surgeon at Middlesex Hospital by the name of Thomas William Nunn [202]. In 1882, Nunn recorded the case history of a perimenopausal woman with breast cancer, whose disease regressed 6 months after her menstruation ceased [202]. Although Nunn's observations were an important first step in connecting ovarian function and its production of estrogen with breast cancer, his findings largely went unnoticed at the time. Later in 1889, Albert Schinzinger proposed oophorectomy, the surgical removal of the ovaries, as a treatment for breast cancer but it appears that he was not able to fully convince his colleagues to use this procedure [203]. Soon after in 1896, a British physician named Sir George Thomas Beatson described a bilateral oophorectomy that he performed on a patient with metastatic breast cancer who showed signs of improvement and remission of her tumor for at least eight months after the operation [204]. In 1900, Stanly Boyd would later report that 35% of breast cancer patients who received an oophorectomy would exhibit some form of benefit and their tumors temporarily regressed after the procedure [205]. Although Beatson would be recognized for establishing oophorectomy as a treatment for breast cancer, a full understanding of the biological mechanism by which the procedure works in a subset of patients would not emerge until many years later.

In 1960, Jensen and Jacobson showed that radiolabeled E2 injected into immature female rats would localize and be retained in specific target tissues that included the uterus and vagina but not in others such as the kidneys or liver [206]. This fundamental discovery led to subsequent reports describing the biochemical response and nuclear localization of an estrogen receptor that was bound to radiolabeled E2 in cell extracts from rat uterus [207]. A later study also used radiolabeled E2 and determined that the antiuterotropic effect of ethamoxytriphetol, the first nonsteroidal antiestrogen, mechanistically worked by preventing binding and localization of E2 in rat uterus [208]. The discovery of the biological mechanism behind ethamoxytriphetol's antiestrogenic behavior was influential in providing insight as to why endocrine therapy would show clinical benefit in some patients and not others. In 1974, potential benefit of antiestrogens were illuminated when the National Cancer Institute sponsored an international workshop that examined data from 436 clinical trials to evaluate whether ER expression could be used as a prognostic marker to predict response to endocrine therapy [209]. The findings from the international workshop were reported in 1975 where it was determined that 55 - 60% of ER expressing tumors responded to endocrine therapy while ER-negative tumors showed little to no tumor regression following treatment. That same year, Lippman et al. used the ER-positive, E2dependent MCF-7 breast cancer cell line to show that the antiestrogen tamoxifen could inhibit MCF-7 cell proliferation and E2-induced DNA synthesis and that these inhibitory effects could be reversed in the presence of E2 [210, 211]. These early clinical and mechanistic studies in the 1960s to late 1970s significantly increased our understanding of the importance of estrogen and $ER\alpha$ in breast cancer and would help pave the way for the continued development of novel antiestrogens.

Types of Antiestrogens

Although antiestrogens including tamoxifen have been used clinically to treat both pre- and postmenopausal patients with breast cancer, a monohydroxylated metabolite of tamoxifen has been found to be a more potent antiestrogen than its parent compound [212]. Mechanistically, tamoxifen and its metabolite work by inhibiting agonist binding and prevent ER from adopting a stable and active conformation [88]. The instability of ERa is a direct result of a redirection in the positioning of Helix 12 which interrupts the recruitment of key coactivator proteins. Alternatively, potent pure antiestrogens such as Fulvestrant have been developed that not only compete for the active site of ER, but they also induce degradation of the receptor via the ubiquitin proteasomal pathway in cytosol [213, 214]. Despite Fulvestrant's clinical use to treat patients with advanced breast cancer [215], this compound's effectiveness is inherently limited to due to its poor bioavailability [213] and must be administered by intramuscular injection. In contrast, aromatase inhibitors (AIs) do not compete with E2 for binding to ER and are designed to inhibit the enzymatic conversion of androgens to estrogens in the peripheral tissues of postmenopausal women [216]. Although the long-term use of third-generation AIs to treat postmenopausal women with breast has been shown to be more effective than tamoxifen [217], recurrence is common and attributed to *de novo* and acquired resistance to AIs [174, 218, 219]. It has been suggested that exposure to estrogen mimicking compounds, as well as the emergence of LBD mutations in advanced breast cancer [220, 221], may explain why a significant number of patients will recur after and while receiving endocrine therapy [222].

Endocrine Therapy Resistance and Recurrence in Breast Cancer

Although ER α -P-Ser118 is an example of a prognostic marker that has been reported to predict which breast cancer patients might benefit from endocrine therapy at diagnosis [223], additional biological markers are needed to identify which patients are more likely to experience a recurrence of their cancer. For instance, Pan *et al.* showed that there is a persistent risk of recurrence and death from breast cancer for at least 20 years after receiving 5 years of adjuvant endocrine therapy [222]. This persistent risk of breast recurrence was determined to increase at a rate of approximately 1 – 2% every year [217] irrespective of a patient's nodal status and stage [222]. For breast cancer patients on AIs, it has been suggested that non-classical estrogens arising from androgen metabolism [218], might explain why upwards of 20% of these patients will recur within 10 years of receiving endocrine therapy [217, 222].

Mechanistically, AIs do not prevent the binding of estrogens to ER and instead work by minimizing their biological synthesis. Therefore, low concentrations of residual circulating estrogens and/or exposure to environmental estrogenic EDCs may offer another potential explanation as to why endocrine therapy fails in some breast cancer patients. For instance, López-Carrillo *et al.* conducted a case-control study among women living in the northern states of Mexico and showed that exposure to diethyl phthalate was associated with an increased risk of breast cancer [224]. Likewise, Cohn *et al.* conducted as prospective nested case-control study in Alameda County, California, and showed that maternal exposure to the potent ER α agonist, *o.p'*-DDT, was associated with a increased risk of breast cancer among the daughters of the exposed women [225]. Palmer *et al.* conducted a follow-up cohort study and reported that prenatal exposure to DES, a potent nonsteroidal ER α agonist, was associated with an increased risk of breast cancer among women greater than 40 years of age [226]. Additionally, adipose tissue concentrations of polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs) from nonmetastatic breast cancer patients in

New York were shown to be associated with an increased risk of disease recurrence [227]. Another study conducted a meta-analysis of 16 studies and reported a pooled odds ratio that indicated a greater risk of breast cancer from several different PCBs [228]. Despite the detection of numerous congeners of PCBs in breast tissue, human exposure to these compounds are not always associated with clinical and pathological characteristics in breast cancer [229]. Currently, there are a lack of studies demonstrating that paraben exposure is associated with an increased risk of breast cancer despite their detection in breast tissue [176, 177] at biologically relevant concentrations [174]. Future studies are needed to clarify whether parabens, or unidentified environmental estrogen mimics, have a role in breast cancer progression or disease recurrence.

Although some EDCs have been associated with an increased risk of breast cancer, another explanation for why patients recur while on endocrine therapy is due to presence of LBD domain mutations discovered in ER α [221, 230, 231]. Interestingly, these LBD mutations are rare in primary breast cancer tissue and have been reported to be present at very low mutant allele frequencies [232]. However, emerging evidence suggests that these mutations evolve under the selective pressure of aromatase inhibitor therapy and likely are a mechanism of acquired resistance to AIs [233-235]. Two of the most common LBD mutations are found in Helix 12 of ER α , Y537S and D538G, and are frequently detected in 30 – 40% of ER-positive metastatic breast cancer patients. Chandarlapaty *et al.* evaluated the relationship between the presence of LBD mutations and clinical outcomes using baseline plasma samples from 541 postmenopausal women with metastatic breast cancer enrolled in the BOLERO-2 double-blind phase 3 study [236]. They analyzed cell-free DNA from the baseline plasma samples and showed that the Y537S and D538G mutations were associated with worse clinical outcomes including shorter median overall survival. *In vitro* data has indicated that the LBD mutations appear to

confer ligand-independent receptor activation of ER α and promote constitutive activity of ER mediated cell proliferation [220, 221]. Furthermore, *in vitro* studies have indicated that some antiestrogens used to treat breast cancer, (ie: tamoxifen and Fulvestrant), are less potent in cell models expressing these ER α LBD mutations [220, 221, 230]. In summary, these studies highlight critical need to develop more potent and selective antiestrogens to effectively treat breast cancer patients who may be harboring ER α LBD mutations in their tumors.

Rationale for Thesis

Although endocrine therapy for ER-positive breast cancer has been shown to be effective, disease recurrence is a prominent and unresolved issue. The characterization of recently identified metabolites of paraben compounds used in numerous consumer goods will be explored. The data presented in Chapter II suggest that the oxidized paraben metabolites represent an equally important component of paraben exposure. Therefore, these metabolites should be accounted for in studies seeking to determine an association between parabens and endocrine disruption or breast cancer progression. Novel approaches to identify environmental estrogens and those that may be used in manufacturing of consumer items are currently lacking. In Chapter III, I will demonstrate the utility of using an *in silico* approach to identify ER α agonists and show how this methodology can be applied in the development of potentially safer and less estrogenic paraben compounds that could be used in the manufacture of consumer products. Regardless of whether exposure to estrogenic EDCs are conclusively determined to have a role in breast cancer or not, more potent and orally bioavailable antiestrogens are currently needed to effectively treat ER-positive breast cancer. In Chapter IV I will present in *vitro* data on the characterization and development of novel degraders of ER α for applications in targeted therapy for ER-positive metastatic breast cancer patients.



Figure 1.1. Gonadal Steroidogenesis. Depiction of major biosynthetic pathways in the gonads. Key enzymes are shown near arrows indicating biochemical reactions. Modified from Miller and Auchus, 2011.



Figure 1.2. Schematic representation of Estrogen receptor domains. The structural domains comprising full length ER α (ER α 66), its isoforms (ER α 46 and ER α 36), and ER β . The ER domains include activation function-1 domain (AF-1), the DNA-binding domain (DBD), the hinge domain, and the ligand-binding domain/activation function-2 domain (LBD/AF-2), F-domin (F). Modified from Lipovka *et al.* 2016.

References

- 1. Carey, M. A., Card, J. W., Voltz, J. W., Germolec, D. R., Korach, K. S., Zeldin, D. C., The impact of sex and sex hormones on lung physiology and disease: lessons from animal studies, *Am. J. Physiol. Lung. Cell Mol. Physiol.* 293 (2007) L272-L278, 10.1152/ajplung.00174.2007.
- 2. Miller, W. L., Auchus, R. J., The molecular biology, biochemistry, and physiology of human steroidogenesis and its disorders, *Endocr. Rev.* 32 (2011) 81-151, 10.1210/er.2010-0013.
- Toda, K., Hayashi, Y., Ono, M., Saibara, T., Impact of Ovarian Sex Steroids on Ovulation and Ovulatory Gene Induction in Aromatase-Null Mice, *Endocrinology*. 153 (2012) 386-394, 10.1210/en.2011-1462.
- Geyer, J., Bakhaus, K., Bernhardt, R., Blaschka, C., Dezhkam, Y., Fietz, D., Grosser, G., Hartmann, K., Hartmann, M. F., Neunzig, J., Papadopoulos, D., Sanchez-Guijo, A., Scheiner-Bobis, G., Schuler, G., Shihan, M., Wrenzycki, C., Wudy, S. A., Bergmann, M., The role of sulfated steroid hormones in reproductive processes, *J. Steroid. Biochem. Mol. Biol.* 172 (2017) 207-221, 10.1016/j.jsbmb.2016.07.002.
- 5. Clemons, M., Goss, P., Estrogen and the Risk of Breast Cancer, *N. Engl. J. Med.* 344 (2001) 276-285, 10.1056/NEJM200101253440407.
- 6. Almeida, M., Laurent, M. R., Dubois, V., Claessens, F., O'Brien, C. A., Bouillon, R., Vanderschueren, D., Manolagas, S. C., Estrogens and Androgens in Skeletal Physiology and Pathophysiology, *Physiol. Rev.* 97 (2017) 135-187, 10.1152/physrev.00033.2015.
- Morishima, A., Grumbach, M. M., Simpson, E. R., Fisher, C., Qin, K., Aromatase deficiency in male and female siblings caused by a novel mutation and the physiological role of estrogens, *J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab.* 80 (1995) 3689-3698, 10.1210/jcem.80.12.8530621.
- 8. Solum, D. T., Handa, R. J., Estrogen regulates the development of brain-derived neurotrophic factor mRNA and protein in the rat hippocampus, *J. Neurosci.* 22 (2002) 2650-2659, 10.1523/jneurosci.22-07-02650.2002.
- Li, Q., He, H., Zhang, Y.-L., Li, X.-M., Guo, X., Huo, R., Bi, Y., Li, J., Fan, H.-Y., Sha, J., Phosphoinositide 3-Kinase p110δ Mediates Estrogen- and FSH-Stimulated Ovarian Follicle Growth, *Mol. Endocrinol.* 27 (2013) 1468-1482, 10.1210/me.2013-1082.
- 10. Alves, M. G., Rato, L., Carvalho, R. A., Moreira, P. I., Socorro, S., Oliveira, P. F., Hormonal control of Sertoli cell metabolism regulates spermatogenesis, *Cell. Mol. Life Sci.* 70 (2013) 777-793, 10.1007/s00018-012-1079-1.
- 11. Macias, H., Hinck, L., Mammary gland development, *Wiley Interdiscip. Rev. Dev. Biol.* 1 (2012) 533-557, 10.1002/wdev.35.

- Shi, Y., Han, J. J., Tennakoon, J. B., Mehta, F. F., Merchant, F. A., Burns, A. R., Howe, M. K., McDonnell, D. P., Frigo, D. E., Androgens Promote Prostate Cancer Cell Growth through Induction of Autophagy, *Mol. Endocrinol.* 27 (2013) 280-295, 10.1210/me.2012-1260.
- Lippman, M. E., Krueger, K. A., Eckert, S., Sashegyi, A., Walls, E. L., Jamal, S., Cauley, J. A., Cummings, S. R., Indicators of lifetime estrogen exposure: effect on breast cancer incidence and interaction with raloxifene therapy in the multiple outcomes of raloxifene evaluation study participants., *J. Clin. Oncol.* 19 (2001) 3111–16, 10.1200/JCO.2001.19.12.3111.
- Dowsett, M., Cuzick, J., Ingle, J., Coates, A., Forbes, J., Bliss, J., Buyse, M., Baum, M., Buzdar, A., Colleoni, M., Coombes, C., Snowdon, C., Gnant, M., Jakesz, R., Kaufmann, M., Boccardo, F., Godwin, J., Davies, C., Peto, R., Meta-analysis of breast cancer outcomes in adjuvant trials of aromatase inhibitors versus tamoxifen, *J. Clin. Oncol.* 28 (2010) 509-18, 10.1200/JCO.2009.23.1274.
- Meites, J., Sonntag, W. E., Hypothalamic Hypophysiotropic Hormones and Neurotransmitter Regulation: Current Views, *Annu. Rev. Pharmacol. Toxicol.* 21 (1981) 295-322, 10.1146/annurev.pa.21.040181.001455.
- 16. Rennels, E. G., Herbert, D. C., The Anterior Pituitary Gland: Its Cells and Hormones, *BioScience*. 29 (1979) 408-413, 10.2307/1307646.
- 17. Stratakis, C. A., Chrousos, G.P., *Hypothalamic Hormones*, in *Endocrinology: Basic and Clinical Principles*, Conn, P. M. and Melmed, S., Editors. 1997, Humana Press: Totowa, NJ. p. 185-209, 10.1007/978-1-59259-641-6_13.
- Xuereb, G. P., Prichard, M. L., Daniel, P. M., The hypophysial portal system of vessels in man, Q. J. Exp. Physiol. Cogn. Med. Sci. 39 (1954) 219-230, 10.1113/expphysiol.1954.sp001073.
- 19. Green, J. D., Harris, G. W., The Neurovascular Link between the Neurohypophysis and Adenohypophysis, *J. Endocrinol.* . 5 (1946) 136-NP, 10.1677/joe.0.0050136.
- 20. Miyata, S., Advances in Understanding of Structural Reorganization in the Hypothalamic Neurosecretory System, *Front. Endocrinol.* 8 (2017) 10.3389/fendo.2017.00275.
- 21. Le Tissier, P., Campos, P., Lafont, C., Romano, N., Hodson, D. J., Mollard, P., An updated view of hypothalamic–vascular–pituitary unit function and plasticity, *Nat. Rev. Endocrinol.* 13 (2016) 257, 10.1038/nrendo.2016.193.
- Grossman, A., Kruseman, A. C., Perry, L., Tomlin, S., Schally, A. V., Coy, D. H., Rees, L. H., Comaru-Schally, A. M., Besser, G. M., New hypothalamic hormone, corticotropinreleasing factor, specifically stimulates the release of adrenocorticotropic hormone and cortisol in man, *Lancet*. 319 (1982) 921-922, 10.1016/S0140-6736(82)91929-8.

- 23. Keenan, D. M., Licinio, J., Veldhuis, J. D., A feedback-controlled ensemble model of the stress-responsive hypothalamo-pituitary-adrenal axis, *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U S A*. 98 (2001) 4028-4033, 10.1073/pnas.051624198.
- 24. Papadimitriou, A., Priftis, K. N., Regulation of the hypothalamic-pituitary-adrenal axis, *Neuroimmunomodulation*. 16 (2009) 265-271, 10.1159/000216184.
- 25. Pignatti, E., Leng, S., Carlone, D. L., Breault, D. T., Regulation of zonation and homeostasis in the adrenal cortex, *Mol. Cell Endocrinol.* 441 (2017) 146-155, 10.1016/j.mce.2016.09.003.
- 26. Wright, A. S., Thomas, L. N., Douglas, R. C., Lazier, C. B., Rittmaster, R. S., Relative potency of testosterone and dihydrotestosterone in preventing atrophy and apoptosis in the prostate of the castrated rat, *J. Clin. Invest.* 98 (1996) 2558-2563, 10.1172/JCI119074.
- Simpson, E. R., Clyne, C., Rubin, G., Boon, W. C., Robertson, K., Britt, K., Speed, C., Jones, M., Aromatase—A Brief Overview, *Annu. Rev. Physiol.* 64 (2002) 93-127, 10.1146/annurev.physiol.64.081601.142703.
- 28. Meccariello, R., Fasano, S., Pierantoni, R., Cobellis, G., Modulators of Hypothalamic– Pituitary–Gonadal Axis for the Control of Spermatogenesis and Sperm Quality in Vertebrates, *Front. Endocrinol.* 5 (2014) 135, 10.3389/fendo.2014.00135.
- 29. Dickerson, S. M., Gore, A. C., Estrogenic environmental endocrine-disrupting chemical effects on reproductive neuroendocrine function and dysfunction across the life cycle, *Rev. Endocr. Metab. Disord.* 8 (2007) 143-159, 10.1007/s11154-007-9048-y.
- 30. Kuiri-Hanninen, T., Sankilampi, U., Dunkel, L., Activation of the Hypothalamic-Pituitary-Gonadal Axis in Infancy: Minipuberty, *Horm. Res. Paediatr.* 82 (2014) 73-80, 10.1159/000362414.
- 31. Shirtcliff, E. A., Dahl, R. E., Pollak, S. D., Pubertal Development: Correspondence Between Hormonal and Physical Development, *Child Dev.* 80 (2009) 327-337, 10.1111/j.1467-8624.2009.01263.x.
- 32. Rochira, V., Kara, E., Carani, C., The endocrine role of estrogens on human male skeleton, *Int. J. Endocrinol.* 2015 (2015) 15, 10.1155/2015/165215.
- 33. Mondragon-Ceballos, R., Garcia Granados, M. D., Cerda-Molina, A. L., Chavira-Ramirez, R., Hernandez-Lopez, L. E., Waist-to-Hip Ratio, but Not Body Mass Index, Is Associated with Testosterone and Estradiol Concentrations in Young Women, *Int. J. Endocrinol.* 2015 (2015) 6, 10.1155/2015/654046.
- 34. Vadakkadath Meethal, S., Atwood, C. S., The role of hypothalamic–pituitary–gonadal hormones in the normal structure and functioning of the brain, *Cell. Mol. Life Sci.* 62 (2005) 257-270, 10.1007/s00018-004-4381-3.

- 35. Herbison, A. E., Control of puberty onset and fertility by gonadotropin-releasing hormone neurons, *Nat. Rev. Endocrinol.* 12 (2016) 452, 10.1038/nrendo.2016.70.
- 36. Pitteloud, N., Dwyer, A. A., DeCruz, S., Lee, H., Boepple, P. A., Crowley, W. F., Jr., Hayes, F. J., Inhibition of Luteinizing Hormone Secretion by Testosterone in Men Requires Aromatization for Its Pituitary But Not Its Hypothalamic Effects: Evidence from the Tandem Study of Normal and Gonadotropin-Releasing Hormone-Deficient Men, J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 93 (2008) 784-791, 10.1210/jc.2007-2156.
- Suzuki, T., Sasano, H., Takeyama, J., Kaneko, C., Freije, W. A., Carr, B. R., Rainey, W. E., Developmental changes in steroidogenic enzymes in human postnatal adrenal cortex: immunohistochemical studies, *Clin. Endocrinol.* 53 (2000) 739-747, 10.1046/j.1365-2265.2000.01144.x.
- 38. Auchus, R. J., Rainey, W. E., Adrenarche physiology, biochemistry and human disease, *Clinical Endocrinology*. 60 (2004) 288-296, 10.1046/j.1365-2265.2003.01858.x.
- Fluck, C. E., Miller, W. L., Auchus, R. J., The 17, 20-Lyase Activity of Cytochrome P450c17 from Human Fetal Testis Favors the Δ5 Steroidogenic Pathway, J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab. 88 (2003) 3762-3766, 10.1210/jc.2003-030143.
- Geissler, W. M., Davis, D. L., Wu, L., Bradshaw, K. D., Patel, S., Mendonca, B. B., Elliston, K. O., Wilson, J. D., Russell, D. W., Andersson, S., Male pseudohermaphroditism caused by mutations of testicular 17β–hydroxysteroid dehydrogenase 3, *Nat. Genet.* 7 (1994) 34, 10.1038/ng0594-34.
- 41. Payne, A. H., Hales, D. B., Overview of Steroidogenic Enzymes in the Pathway from Cholesterol to Active Steroid Hormones, *Endocr. Rev.* 25 (2004) 947-970, 10.1210/er.2003-0030.
- 42. Shimon, I., Lubina, A., Gorfine, M., Ilany, J., Feedback Inhibition of Gonadotropins by Testosterone in Men With Hypogonadotropic Hypogonadism: Comparison to the Intact Pituitary-Testicular Axis in Primary Hypogonadism, *J. Androl.* 27 (2006) 358-364, 10.2164/jandrol.05140.
- 43. Yong, E. L., Hillier, S. G., Turner, M., Baird, D. T., Ng, S. C., Bongso, A., Ratnam, S. S., Differential regulation of cholesterol side-chain cleavage (P450scc) and aromatase (P450arom) enzyme mRNA expression by gonadotrophins and cyclic AMP in human granulosa cells, *J. Mol. Endocrinol.* 12 (1994) 239-249, 10.1677/jme.0.0120239.
- 44. McNatty, K. P., Makris, A., DeGrazia, C., Osathanondh, R., Ryan, K. J., The Production of Progesterone, Androgens, and Estrogens by Granulosa Cells, Thecal Tissue, and Stromal Tissue from Human Ovaries in Vitro *J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab.* 49 (1979) 687-699, 10.1210/jcem-49-5-687.
- 45. Muttukrishna, S., Sharma, S., Barlow, D. H., Ledger, W., Groome, N., Sathanandan, M., Serum inhibins, estradiol, progesterone and FSH in surgical menopause: a demonstration

of ovarian pituitary feedback loop in women, *Hum. Reprod.* 17 (2002) 2535-2539, 10.1093/humrep/17.10.2535.

- 46. Shaw, L. E., Sadler, A. J., Pugazhendhi, D., Darbre, P. D., Changes in oestrogen receptor-alpha and -beta during progression to acquired resistance to tamoxifen and fulvestrant (Faslodex, ICI 182,780) in MCF7 human breast cancer cells, *J. Steroid Biochem. Mol. Biol.* 99 (2006) 19-32, 10.1016/j.jsbmb.2005.11.005.
- 47. Oren, I., Fleishman, S. J., Kessel, A., Ben-Tal, N., Free diffusion of steroid hormones across biomembranes: a simplex search with implicit solvent model calculations, *Biophys. J.* 87 (2004) 768-779, 10.1529/biophysj.103.035527.
- 48. Mendel, C. M., The Free Hormone Hypothesis: A Physiologically Based Mathematical Model, *Endocr. Rev.* 10 (1989) 232-274, 10.1210/edrv-10-3-232.
- 49. Hammond, G. L., Plasma steroid-binding proteins: primary gatekeepers of steroid hormone action, *J. Endocrinol.* 230 (2016) R13-25, 10.1530/JOE-16-0070.
- 50. Butler, L., Santoro, N., The reproductive endocrinology of the menopausal transition, *Steroids*. 76 (2011) 627-635, 10.1016/j.steroids.2011.02.026.
- 51. Abbassi-Ghanavati, M., Greer, L. G., Cunningham, F. G., Pregnancy and Laboratory Studies: A Reference Table for Clinicians, *Obstet. Gynecol.* 114 (2009) 1326-1331, 10.1097/AOG.0b013e3181c2bde8.
- 52. Carranza-Lira, S., Hernandez, F., Sanchez, M., Murrieta, S., Hernandez, A., Sandoval, C., Prolactin secretion in molar and normal pregnancy, *Int. J. Gynaecol. Obstet.* 60 (1998) 137-141, 10.1016/S0020-7292(97)00251-8.
- 53. O'Leary, P., Boyne, P., Flett, P., Beilby, J., James, I., Longitudinal assessment of changes in reproductive hormones during normal pregnancy, *Clin. Chem.* 37 (1991) 667-672,
- 54. Yamamoto, M., Hibi, H., Katsuno, S., Miyake, K., Serum estradiol levels in normal men and men with idiopathic infertility, *Int. J. Urol.* 2 (1995) 44-46, 10.1111/j.1442-2042.1995.tb00619.x.
- 55. Missmer, S. A., Eliassen, A. H., Barbieri, R. L., Hankinson, S. E., Endogenous estrogen, androgen, and progesterone concentrations and breast cancer risk among postmenopausal women, *J. Natl. Cancer Inst.* 96 (2004) 1856-1865, 10.1093/jnci/djh336.
- 56. Farhat, G. N., Cauley, J. A., The link between osteoporosis and cardiovascular disease, *Clin. Cases. Miner. Bone Metab.* 5 (2008) 19-34,
- 57. L'Hermite, M., HRT optimization, using transdermal estradiol plus micronized progesterone, a safer HRT, *Climacteric*. 16 Suppl 1 (2013) 44-53, 10.3109/13697137.2013.808563.

- Weiderpass, E., Adami, H. O., Baron, J. A., Magnusson, C., Bergstrom, R., Lindgren, A., Correia, N., Persson, I., Risk of Endometrial Cancer Following Estrogen Replacement With and Without Progestins, *J. Natl. Cancer Inst.* 91 (1999) 1131-1137, 10.1093/jnci/91.13.1131.
- 59. Zhang, Z., Burch, P. E., Cooney, A. J., Lanz, R. B., Pereira, F. A., Wu, J., Gibbs, R. A., Weinstock, G., Wheeler, D. A., Genomic Analysis of the Nuclear Receptor Family: New Insights Into Structure, Regulation, and Evolution From the Rat Genome, *Genome Res.* 14 (2004) 580-590, 10.1101/gr.2160004.
- 60. Gao, W., Bohl, C. E., Dalton, J. T., Chemistry and Structural Biology of Androgen Receptor, *Chem. Rev.* 105 (2005) 3352-3370, 10.1021/cr020456u.
- 61. Losel, R., Wehling, M., Nongenomic actions of steroid hormones, *Nat. Rev. Mol. Cell. Biol.* 4 (2003) 46-56, 10.1038/nrm1009.
- 62. Walsh, D. E., Dockery, P., Doolan, C. M., Estrogen receptor independent rapid nongenomic effects of environmental estrogens on [Ca2+]i in human breast cancer cells, *Mol. Cell. Endocrinol.* 230 (2005) 23-30, 10.1016/j.mce.2004.11.006.
- 63. Leung, J. K., Sadar, M. D., Non-Genomic Actions of the Androgen Receptor in Prostate Cancer, *Front. Endocrinol.* 8 (2017) 2, 10.3389/fendo.2017.00002.
- Ariazi, E. A., Brailoiu, E., Yerrum, S., Shupp, H. A., Slifker, M. J., Cunliffe, H. E., Black, M. A., Donato, A. L., Arterburn, J. B., Oprea, T. I., Prossnitz, E. R., Dun, N. J., Jordan, V. C., The G protein-coupled receptor GPR30 inhibits proliferation of estrogen receptor-positive breast cancer cells, *Cancer Res.* 70 (2010) 1184-94, 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-09-3068.
- 65. Pinton, G., Nilsson, S., Moro, L., Targeting estrogen receptor beta (ERβ) for treatment of ovarian cancer: importance of KDM6B and SIRT1 for ERβ expression and functionality, *Oncogenesis*. 7 (2018) 15, 10.1038/s41389-018-0027-9.
- 66. Greene, G. L., Gilna, P., Waterfield, M., Baker, A., Hort, Y., Shine, J., Sequence and Expression of Human Estrogen Receptor Complementary DNA, *Science*. 231 (1986) 1150-1154,
- 67. Green, S., Walter, P., Kumar, V., Krust, A., Bornert, J. M., Argos, P., Chambon, P., Human oestrogen receptor cDNA: sequence, expression and homology to v-erb-A, *Nature*. 320 (1986) 134, 10.1038/320134a0.
- 68. Kuiper, G. G., Enmark, E., Pelto-Huikko, M., Nilsson, S., Gustafsson, J. A., Cloning of a novel receptor expressed in rat prostate and ovary, *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U S A*. 93 (1996) 5925-5930, 10.1073/pnas.93.12.5925.
- 69. Baek, J. M., Chae, B. J., Song, B. J., Jung, S. S., The potential role of estrogen receptor β2 in breast cancer, *Int. J. Surg.* 14 (2015) 17-22, 10.1016/j.ijsu.2014.10.007.

- Nakajima, Y., Akaogi, K., Suzuki, T., Osakabe, A., Yamaguchi, C., Sunahara, N., Ishida, J., Kako, K., Ogawa, S., Fujimura, T., Homma, Y., Fukamizu, A., Murayama, A., Kimura, K., Inoue, S., Yanagisawa, J., Estrogen Regulates Tumor Growth Through a Nonclassical Pathway that Includes the Transcription Factors ERβ and KLF5, *Sci. Signal.* 4 (2011) ra22, 10.1126/scisignal.2001551.
- Attia, D. M., Ederveen, A. G., Opposing roles of ERα and ERβ in the genesis and progression of adenocarcinoma in the rat ventral prostate, *Prostate*. 72 (2012) 1013-1022, 10.1002/pros.21507.
- 72. McPherson, S. J., Hussain, S., Balanathan, P., Hedwards, S. L., Niranjan, B., Grant, M., Chandrasiri, U. P., Toivanen, R., Wang, Y., Taylor, R. A., Risbridger, G. P., Estrogen receptor–β activated apoptosis in benign hyperplasia and cancer of the prostate is androgen independent and TNFα mediated, *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U S A*. 107 (2010) 3123-3128, 10.1073/pnas.0905524107.
- 73. Paech, K., Webb, P., Kuiper, G.G.J.M., Nilsson, S., Gustafsson, J., Kushner, P.J., Scanlan, T.S., Differential Ligand Activation of Estrogen Receptors ERα and ERβ at AP1 Sites, *Science*. 277 (1997) 1508-1510, 10.1126/science.277.5331.1508.
- Omoto, Y., Eguchi, H., Yamamoto-Yamaguchi, Y., Hayashi, S., Estrogen receptor (ER) β1 and ERβcx/β2 inhibit ERα function differently in breast cancer cell line MCF7, *Oncogene*. 22 (2003) 5011, 10.1038/sj.onc.1206787.
- 75. Miller, M. M., McMullen, P. D., Andersen, M. E., Clewell, R. A., Multiple receptors shape the estrogen response pathway and are critical considerations for the future of in vitro-based risk assessment efforts, *Crit. Rev. Toxicol.* 47 (2017) 570-586, 10.1080/10408444.2017.1289150.
- Nelson, A. W., Groen, A. J., Miller, J. L., Warren, A. Y., Holmes, K. A., Tarulli, G. A., Tilley, W. D., Katzenellenbogen, B. S., Hawse, J. R., Gnanapragasam, V. J., Carroll, J. S., Comprehensive assessment of estrogen receptor beta antibodies in cancer cell line models and tissue reveals critical limitations in reagent specificity, *Mol. Cell. Endocrinol.* 440 (2017) 138-150, 10.1016/j.mce.2016.11.016.
- 77. Haldosen, L. A., Zhao, C., Dahlman-Wright, K., Estrogen receptor beta in breast cancer, *Mol. Cell. Endocrinol.* 382 (2014) 665-672, 10.1016/j.mce.2013.08.005.
- 78. Wang, Z., Zhang, X., Shen, P., Loggie, B. W., Chang, Y., Deuel, T. F., Identification, cloning, and expression of human estrogen receptor-α36, a novel variant of human estrogen receptor-α66, *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* 336 (2005) 1023-1027, 10.1016/j.bbrc.2005.08.226.
- Flouriot, G., Brand, H., Denger, S., Metivier, R., Kos, M., Reid, G., Sonntag-Buck, V., Gannon, F., Identification of a new isoform of the human estrogen receptor-alpha (hER-α) that is encoded by distinct transcripts and that is able to repress hER-α activation function 1, *EMBO J.* 19 (2000) 4688-4700, 10.1093/emboj/19.17.4688.

- 80. Kumar, R., Zakharov, M. N., Khan, S. H., Miki, R., Jang, H., Toraldo, G., Singh, R., Bhasin, S., Jasuja, R., The dynamic structure of the estrogen receptor, *J. Amino Acids*. 2011 (2011) 812540, 10.4061/2011/812540.
- Kato, S., Endoh, H., Masuhiro, Y., Kitamoto, T., Uchiyama, S., Sasaki, H., Masushige, S., Gotoh, Y., Nishida, E., Kawashima, H., Metzger, D., Chambon, P., Activation of the Estrogen Receptor Through Phosphorylation by Mitogen-Activated Protein Kinase., *Science*. 270 (1995) 1491-1494, 10.1126/science.270.5241.1491.
- Weitsman, G. E., Li, L., Skliris, G. P., Davie, J. R., Ung, K., Niu, Y., Curtis-Snell, L., Tomes, L., Watson, P. H., Murphy, L. C., Estrogen receptor-alpha phosphorylated at Ser118 is present at the promoters of estrogen-regulated genes and is not altered due to HER-2 overexpression, *Cancer Res.* 66 (2006) 10162-70, 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-05-4111.
- Chen, D., Riedl, T., Washbrook, E., Pace, P. E., Coombes, R. C., Egly, J. M., Ali, S., Activation of Estrogen Receptor α by S118 Phosphorylation Involves a Ligand-Dependent Interaction with TFIIH and Participation of CDK7, *Mol. Cell.* 6 (2000) 127-137, 10.1016/S1097-2765(05)00004-3.
- Yi, P., Wang, Z., Feng, Q., Pintilie, G. D., Foulds, C. E., Lanz, R. B., Ludtke, S. J., Schmid, M. F., Chiu, W., O'Malley, B. W., Structure of a Biologically Active Estrogen Receptor-Coactivator Complex on DNA, *Mol. Cell.* 57 (2015) 1047-1058, 10.1016/j.molcel.2015.01.025.
- 85. O'Lone, R., Frith, M. C., Karlsson, E. K., Hansen, U., Genomic Targets of Nuclear Estrogen Receptors, *Mol. Endocrinol.* 18 (2004) 1859-1875, 10.1210/me.2003-0044.
- 86. Klein-Hitpass, L., Schorpp, M., Wagner, U., Ryffel, G. U., An estrogen-responsive element derived from the 5' flanking region of the Xenopus vitellogenin A2 gene functions in transfected human cells, *Cell*. 46 (1986) 1053-1061, 10.1016/0092-8674(86)90705-1.
- 87. Burns, K. A., Li, Y., Arao, Y., Petrovich, R. M., Korach, K. S., Selective mutations in estrogen receptor alpha D-domain alters nuclear translocation and non-estrogen response element gene regulatory mechanisms, *J. Biol. Chem.* 286 (2011) 12640-9, 10.1074/jbc.M110.187773.
- 88. Delfosse, V., le Marie, A., Balaguer, P., Bourguet, W., A structural perspective on nuclear receptors as targets of environmental compounds, *Acta Pharmacol. Sin.* 36 (2015) 88-104, 10.1038/aps.2013.133.
- 89. Brzozowski, A. M., Pike, A. C., Dauter, Z., Hubbard, R. E., Bonn, T., Engstrom, O., Ohman, L., Greene, G. L., Gustafsson, J. A., Carlquist, M., Molecular basis of agonism and antagonism in the oestrogen receptor, *Nature*. 389 (1997) 753-8, 10.1038/39645.

- 90. Benecke, A., Chambon, P., Gronemeyer, H., Synergy between estrogen receptor α activation functions AF1 and AF2 mediated by transcription intermediary factor TIF2, *EMBO reports*. 1 (2000) 151-157, 10.1093/embo-reports/kvd028.
- 91. Warnmark, A., Treuter, E., Gustafsson, J. A., Hubbard, R. E., Brzozowski, A. M., Pike, A. C., Interaction of Transcriptional Intermediary Factor 2 Nuclear Receptor Box Peptides with the Coactivator Binding Site of Estrogen Receptor α, J. Biol. Chem. 277 (2002) 21862-21868, 10.1074/jbc.M200764200.
- 92. Shiau, A. K., Barstad, D., Loria, P. M., Cheng, L., Kushner, P. J., Agard, D. A., Greene, G. L., The Structural Basis of Estrogen Receptor/Coactivator Recognition and the Antagonism of This Interaction by Tamoxifen, *Cell*. 95 (1998) 927-937, 10.1016/s0092-8674(00)81717-1.
- 93. Shang, Y., Hu, X., DiRenzo, J., Lazar, M. A., Brown, M., Cofactor Dynamics and Sufficiency in Estrogen Receptor–Regulated Transcription, *Cell*. 103 (2000) 843-852, 10.1016/s0092-8674(00)00188-4.
- 94. Nichols, M., Rientjes, J. M., Stewart, A. F., Different positioning of the ligand-binding domain helix 12 and the F domain of the estrogen receptor accounts for functional differences between agonists and antagonists, *EMBO J.* 17 (1998) 765-773, 10.1093/emboj/17.3.765.
- 95. Schwartz, J. A., Zhong, L., Deighton-Collins, S., Zhao, C., Skafar, D. F., Mutations targeted to a predicted helix in the extreme carboxyl-terminal region of the human estrogen receptor-alpha alter its response to estradiol and 4-hydroxytamoxifen, *J. Biol. Chem.* 277 (2002) 13202-9, 10.1074/jbc.M112215200.
- 96. Koide, A., Abbatiello, S., Rothgery, L., Koide, S., Probing protein conformational changes in living cells by using designer binding proteins: application to the estrogen receptor, *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U S A.* 99 (2002) 1253-8, 10.1073/pnas.032665299.
- 97. Koide, A., Zhao, C., Naganuma, M., Abrams, J., Deighton-Collins, S., Skafar, D. F., Koide, S., Identification of regions within the F domain of the human estrogen receptor alpha that are important for modulating transactivation and protein-protein interactions, *Mol. Endocrinol.* 21 (2007) 829-42, 10.1210/me.2006-0203.
- 98. Patel, S. R., Skafar, D. F., Modulation of nuclear receptor activity by the F domain, *Mol. Cell. Endocrinol.* 418 Pt 3 (2015) 298-305, 10.1016/j.mce.2015.07.009.
- 99. Montano, M. M., Muller, V., Trobaugh, A., Katzenellenbogen, B. S., The Carboxy-Terminal F-Domain of the HUman Estrogen Receptor: Role in the Transcriptional Activity of the Receptor and the Effectivness of Antiestrogens as Estrogen Antagonists, *Mol. Endocrinol.* 9 (1995) 814-825, 10.1210/mend.9.7.7476965.
- 100. Wang, Z. Y., Zhang, X.T., Shen, P., Loggie, B.W., Chang, Y.C., Deuel, T.F., Identification, cloning, and expression of human estrogen receptor-α36, a novel variant of

human estrogen receptor-α66, *Biochem Biophys Res Commun*. 336 (2005) 1023-1027, 10.1016/j.bbrc.2005.08.226.

- 101. Lipovka, Y., Konhilas, J. P., The complex nature of oestrogen signalling in breast cancer: enemy or ally?, *Biosci. Rep.* 36 (2016) 10.1042/bsr20160017.
- 102. Wang, Z., Zhang, X., Shen, P., Loggie, B. W., Chang, Y., Deuel, T. F., A variant of estrogen receptor-α, hER-α36: Transduction of estrogen- and antiestrogen-dependent membrane-initiated mitogenic signaling, *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U S A*. 103 (2006) 9063-9068, 10.1073/pnas.0603339103.
- 103. Wang, Z. Y., Yin, L., Estrogen receptor alpha-36 (ER-alpha36): A new player in human breast cancer, *Mol. Cell. Endocrinol.* 418 Pt 3 (2015) 193-206, 10.1016/j.mce.2015.04.017.
- 104. Owman, C., Blay, P., Nilsson, C., Lolait, S. J., Cloning of Human cDNA Encoding a Novel Heptahelix Receptor Expressed in Burkitt's Lymphoma and Widely Distributed in Brain and Peripheral Tissues, *Biochem. Biophys. Res. Commun.* 228 (1996) 285-292, 10.1006/bbrc.1996.1654.
- 105. Carmeci, C., Thompson, D. A., Ring, H. Z., Francke, U., Weigel, R. J., Identification of a Gene (GPR30) with Homology to the G-Protein-Coupled Receptor Superfamily Associated with Estrogen Receptor Expression in Breast Cancer, *Genomics*. 45 (1997) 607-617, 10.1006/geno.1997.4972.
- 106. Revankar, C. M., Cimino, D. F., Sklar, L. A., Arterburn, J. B., Prossnitz, E. R., A Transmembrane Intracellular Estrogen Receptor Mediates Rapid Cell Signaling, *Science*. 307 (2005) 1625-1630, 10.1126/science.1106943.
- 107. Thomas, P., Pang, Y., Filardo, E. J., Dong, J., Identity of an Estrogen Membrane Receptor Coupled to a G Protein in Human Breast Cancer Cells, *Endocrinology*. 146 (2005) 624-632, 10.1210/en.2004-1064.
- Otto, C., Rohde-Schulz, B., Schwarz, G., Fuchs, I., Klewer, M., Brittain, D., Langer, G., Bader, B., Prelle, K., Nubbemeyer, R., Fritzemeier, K. H., G Protein-Coupled Receptor 30 Localizes to the Endoplasmic Reticulum and Is Not Activated by Estradiol, *Endocrinology*. 149 (2008) 4846-4856, 10.1210/en.2008-0269.
- 109. Filardo, E. J., Quinn, J. A., Bland, K. I., Frackelton, A. R., Jr., Estrogen-Induced Activation of Erk-1 and Erk-2 Requires the G Protein-Coupled Receptor Homolog, GPR30, and Occurs via Trans-Activation of the Epidermal Growth Factor Receptor through Release of HB-EGF, *Mol. Endocrinol.* 14 (2000) 1649-1660, 10.1210/mend.14.10.0532.
- 110. Otto, C., Fuchs, I., Kauselmann, G., Kern, H., Zevnik, B., Andreasen, P., Schwarz, G., Altmann, H., Klewer, M., Schoor, M., Vonk, R., Fritzemeier, K. H., GPR30 does not mediate estrogenic responses in reproductive organs in mice, *Biol. Reprod.* 80 (2009) 34-41, 10.1095/biolreprod.108.071175.

- 111. Pedram, A., Razandi, M., Levin, E. R., Nature of functional estrogen receptors at the plasma membrane, *Mol. Endocrinol.* 20 (2006) 1996-2009, 10.1210/me.2005-0525.
- 112. Langer, G., Bader, B., Meoli, L., Isensee, J., Delbeck, M., Noppinger, P. R., Otto, C., A critical review of fundamental controversies in the field of GPR30 research, *Steroids*. 75 (2010) 603-610, 10.1016/j.steroids.2009.12.006.
- 113. Schug, T. T., Johnson, A. F., Birnbaum, L. S., Colborn, T., Guillette, L. J., Jr., Crews, D. P., Collins, T., Soto, A. M., Vom Saal, F. S., McLachlan, J. A., Sonnenschein, C., Heindel, J. J., Minireview: Endocrine Disruptors: Past Lessons and Future Directions, *Mol Endocrinol.* 30 (2016) 833-847, 10.1210/me.2016-1096.
- 114. Carson, R. L., Silent Spring. Anniversary Edition, *New York, NY: Houghton Miffin Co.* (1962)
- 115. USEPA, U. S. E. P. A., (U.S. Environmental Protection Agency) DDT, A Review of Scientific and Economic Aspects of the Decision To Ban Its Use as a Pesticide, *Washington, DC: USEPA.* 300 (1975)
- Poskanzer, D. C., Herbst, A. L., Epidemiology of vaginal adenosis and adenocarcinoma associated with exposure to stilbestrol in utero, *Cancer*. 39 (1977) 1892-1895, 10.1002/1097-0142(197704)39:4+<1892::AID-CNCR2820390823>3.0.CO;2-T.
- Herbst, A. L., Scully, R. E., Adenocarcinoma of the vagina in adolescence. A report of 7 cases including 6 clear-cell carcinomas (so-called mesonephromas), *Cancer*. 25 (1970) 745-757, 10.1002/1097-0142(197004)25:4<745::AID-CNCR2820250402>3.0.CO;2-2.
- 118. Palmer, J. R., Hatch, E.E., Rao, R. S., Kaufman, R.H., Herbst, A.L., Noller, K.L., Titus-Ernstoff, L., Hoover, R.N., Infertility among Women Exposed Prenatally to Diethylstilbestrol, *Am. J. Epidemiol.* 154 (2001) 316-321, 10.1093/aje/154.4.316.
- Kaufman, R. H., Binder, G. L., Gray, P. M., Adam, E., Upper genital tract changes associated with exposure in utero to diethylstilbestrol, *Am. J. Obstet. Gynecol.* 128 (1977) 51-59, 10.1016/0002-9378(77)90294-0.
- 120. Gill, W. B., Schumacher, G. F., Bibbo, M., Straus, F. H., 2nd, Schoenberg, H. W., Association of Diethylstilbestrol Exposure in Utero With Cryptorchidism, Testicular Hypoplasia and Semen Abnormalities, J. Urol. 122 (1979) 36-39, 10.1016/S0022-5347(17)56240-0.
- 121. Vessey, M. P., Fairweather, D. V. I., Norman-Smith, B., Buckley, J., A randomized double-blind controlled trial of the value of stilboestrol therapy in pregnancy: long-term follow-up of mothers and their offspring, *Br. J. Obstet. Gynaecol.* 90 (1983) 1007-1017, 10.1111/j.1471-0528.1983.tb06438.x.
- 122. Wilcox, A. J., Baird, D. D., Weinberg, C. R., Hornsby, P. P., Herbst, A. L., Fertility in Men Exposed Prenatally to Diethylstilbestrol, *N. Engl. J. Med.* 332 (1995) 1411-1416, 10.1056/NEJM199505253322104.

- 123. McLachlan, J. A., Korach, K. S., Symposium on estrogens in the environment, III, *Environ. Health Perspect.* 103 Suppl 7 (1995) 3-4,
- 124. Kavlock, R. J., Daston, G.P., DeRosa, C., Fenner-Crisp, P., Gray, L.E., Kaattari, S., Lucier, G., Luster, M., Mac, M.J., Maczka, C., Miller, R., Moore, J., Rolland, R., Scott, G., Sheehan, D.M., Sinks, T., Tilson, H.A., Research needs for the risk assessment of health and environmental effect of endocrine disruptors: a report of the USEPAsponsored workshop, *Environ. Health Perspect.* 104 (1996) 715–740,
- 125. Zoeller, R. T., Brown, T. R., Doan, L. L., Gore, A. C., Skakkebaek, N. E., Soto, A. M., Woodruff, T. J., Vom Saal, F. S., Endocrine-disrupting chemicals and public health protection: a statement of principles from The Endocrine Society, *Endocrinology*. 153 (2012) 4097-4110, 10.1210/en.2012-1422.
- 126. Commission, E., European workshop on the impact of endocrine disruptors on human health and wildlife., *In: Environment and climate research programme DX*. *Brussels: European Commission*. (1996)
- 127. Damstra, T., Barlow, S., Bergman, A., Kavlock, R.J., van der Kraak, G. eds., Global assessment of the state-of-the-science of endocrine disruptors. Geneva: World Health Organization, (2002)
- 128. Wang, C., Yang, L., Wang, S., Zhang, Z., Yu, Y., Wang, M., Cromie, M., Gao, W., Wang, S. L., The classic EDCs, phthalate esters and organochlorines, in relation to abnormal sperm quality: a systematic review with meta-analysis, *Sci. Rep.* 6 (2016) 19982, 10.1038/srep19982.
- 129. Rogan, W. J., Chen, A., Health risks and benefits of bis(4-chlorophenyl)-1,1,1trichloroethane (DDT), *Lancet*. 366 (2005) 763-773, 10.1016/S0140-6736(05)67182-6.
- 130. Gray, L. E., Jr., Ostby, J. S., Ferrell, J. M., Sigmon, E. R., Goldman, J. M., Methoxychlor induces estrogen-like alterations of behavior and the reproductive tract in the female rat and hamster: Effects on sex behavior, running wheel activity, and uterine morphology, *Toxicol. Appl. Pharmacol.* 96 (1988) 525-540, 10.1016/0041-008X(88)90012-9.
- 131. Witorsch, R. J., Thomas, J. A., Personal care products and endocrine disruption: A critical review of the literature, *Crit. Rev. Toxicol.* 40 Suppl 3 (2010) 1-30, 10.3109/10408444.2010.515563.
- Vandenberg, L. N., Colborn, T., Hayes, T. B., Heindel, J. J., Jacobs, D. R., Jr., Lee, D. H., Shioda, T., Soto, A. M., vom Saal, F. S., Welshons, W. V., Zoeller, R. T., Myers, J. P., Hormones and endocrine-disrupting chemicals: low-dose effects and nonmonotonic dose responses, *Endocr. Rev.* 33 (2012) 378-455, 10.1210/er.2011-1050.
- 133. Delfosse, V., Grimaldi, M., Pons, J. L., Boulahtouf, A., le Maire, A., Cavailles, V., Labesse, G., Bourguet, W., Balaguer, P., Structural and mechanistic insights into bisphenols action provide guidelines for risk assessment and discovery of bisphenol A substitutes, *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* 109 (2012) 14930-14935, 10.1073/pnas.1203574109.

- 134. Hines, E. P., Mendola, P., von Ehrenstein, O. S., Ye, X., Calafat, A. M., Fenton, S. E., Concentrations of environmental phenols and parabens in milk, urine and serum of lactating North Carolina women, *Reprod. Toxicol.* 54 (2015) 120-8, 10.1016/j.reprotox.2014.11.006.
- 135. Gray, L. E., Jr., Wilson, V. S., Stoker, T., Lambright, C., Furr, J., Noriega, N., Howdeshell, K., Ankley, G. T., Guillette, L., Adverse effects of environmental antiandrogens and androgens on reproductive development in mammals, *Int. J. Androl.* 29 (2006) 96-104, 10.1111/j.1365-2605.2005.00636.x.
- Foster, P. M., Mylchreest, E., Gaido, K. W., Sar, M., Effects of phthalate esters on the developing reproductive tract of male rats, *Hum. Reprod. Update*. 7 (2001) 231-235, 10.1093/humupd/7.3.231.
- Stroheker, T., Cabaton, N., Nourdin, G., Regnier, J. F., Lhuguenot, J. C., Chagnon, M. C., Evaluation of anti-androgenic activity of di-(2-ethylhexyl)phthalate, *Toxicology*. 208 (2005) 115-121, 10.1016/j.tox.2004.11.013.
- 138. Gray, L. E., Ostby, J., Furr, J., Price, M., Veeramachaneni, D.N.R., Parks, L., Perinatal Exposure to the Phthalates DEHP, BBP, and DINP, but Not DEP, DMP, or DOTP, Alters Sexual Differentiation of the Male Rat, *Toxicol. Sci.* 58 (2000) 350-365, 10.1093/toxsci/58.2.350.
- 139. Higuchi, T. T., Palmer, J. S., Gray, L. E., Jr., Veeramachaneni, D. N., Effects of Dibutyl Phthalate in Male Rabbits following in Utero, Adolescent, or Postpubertal Exposure, *Toxicol. Sci.* 72 (2003) 301-313, 10.1093/toxsci/kfg036.
- 140. Bertoncello Souza, M., Passoni, M. T., Palmke, C., Meyer, K. B., Venturelli, A. C., Araujo, G., de Castilhos, B. S., Morais, R. N., Dalsenter, P. R., Swan, S. H., Koch, H. M., Martino-Andrade, A. J., Unexpected, ubiquitous exposure of pregnant Brazilian women to diisopentyl phthalate, one of the most potent antiandrogenic phthalates, *Environ Int*. 119 (2018) 447-454, 10.1016/j.envint.2018.06.042.
- Harada, T., Takeda, M., Kojima, S., Tomiyama, N., Toxicity and Carcinogenicity of Dichlorodiphenyltrichloroethane (DDT), *Toxicol. Res.* 32 (2016) 21-33, 10.5487/TR.2016.32.1.021.
- 142. Turusov, V. S., Day, N. E., Tomatis, L., Gati, E., Charles, R. T., Tumors in CF-1 Mice Exposed for Six Consecutive Generations to DDT, *J. Natl. Cancer. Inst.* 51 (1973) 983-997, 10.1093/jnci/51.3.983.
- 143. Vos, J. G., Dybing, E., Greim, H. A., Ladefoged, O., Lambre, C., Tarazona, J. V., Brandt, I., Vethaak, A. D., Health Effects of Endocrine-Disrupting Chemicals on Wildlife, with Special Reference to the European Situation, *Crit. Rev. Toxicol.* 30 (2000) 71-133, 10.1080/10408440091159176.

- 144. Ratcliffe, D. A., Changes Attributable to Pesticides in Egg Breakage Frequency and Eggshell Thickness in Some British Birds, *J. Appl. Ecol.* 7 (1970) 67-115, 10.2307/2401613.
- 145. Ratcliffe, D. A., Decrease in eggshell weight in certain birds of prey, *Nature*. 215 (1967) 208-10, 10.1038/215208a0.
- 146. Lundholm, C. D., DDE-induced eggshell thinning in birds: Effects of p,p'-DDE on the calcium and prostaglandin metabolism of the eggshell gland, *Comp. Biochem. Physiol. C Pharmacol. Toxicol. Endocrinol.* 118 (1997) 113-128, 10.1016/S0742-8413(97)00105-9.
- 147. Kelce, W. R., Stone, C. R., Laws, S. C., Gray, L. E., Kemppainen, J. A., Wilson, E. M., Persistent DDT metabolite p,p'–DDE is a potent androgen receptor antagonist, *Nature*. 375 (1995) 581, 10.1038/375581a0.
- 148. Stuchal, L. D., Kleinow, K. M., Stegeman, J. J., James, M. O., Demethylation of the pesticide methoxychlor in liver and intestine from untreated, methoxychlor-treated, and 3-methylcholanthrene-treated channel catfish (Ictalurus punctatus): evidence for roles of CYP1 and CYP3A family isozymes, *Drug Metab. Dispos.* 34 (2006) 932-938, 10.1124/dmd.105.009068.
- 149. Wilson, V. S., Bobseine, K., Gray, L. E., Jr., Development and Characterization of a Cell Line That Stably Expresses an Estrogen-Responsive Luciferase Reporter for the Detection of Estrogen Receptor Agonist and Antagonists, *Toxicol. Sci.* 81 (2004) 69-77, 10.1093/toxsci/kfh180.
- 150. Chapin, R. E., Harris, M. W., Davis, B. J., Ward, S. M., Wilson, R. E., Mauney, M. A., Lockhart, A. C., Smialowicz, R. J., Moser, V. C., Burka, L. T., Collins, B. J., The Effects of Perinatal/Juvenile Methoxychlor Exposure on Adult Rat Nervous, Immune, and Reproductive System Function, *Fundam. Appl. Toxicol.* 40 (1997) 138-157, 10.1006/faat.1997.2381.
- 151. Gray, L. E., Jr., Ostby, J., Ferrell, J., Rehnberg, G., Linder, R., Cooper, R., Goldman, J., Slott, V., Laskey, J., A dose-response analysis of methoxychlor-induced alterations of reproductive development and function in the rat, *Fundam. Appl. Toxicol.* 12 (1989) 92-108, 10.1016/0272-0590(89)90065-1.
- 152. Dodson, R. E., Nishioka, M., Standley, L. J., Perovich, L. J., Brody, J. G., Rudel, R. A., Endocrine disruptors and asthma-associated chemicals in consumer products, *Environ*. *Health Perspect*. 120 (2012) 935-43, 10.1289/ehp.1104052.
- 153. Liao, C., Kannan, K., Widespread Occurrence of Benzophenone-Type UV Light Filters in Personal Care Products from China and the United States: An Assessment of Human Exposure, *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 48 (2014) 4103-4109, 10.1021/es405450n.
- 154. Schlumpf, M., Cotton, B., Conscience, M., Haller, V., Steinmann, B., Lichtensteiger, W., In vitro and in vivo Estrogenicity of UV Screens, *Environ. Health Perspect.* 109 (2001) 239-244, 10.1289/ehp.01109239.

- 155. Park, M. A., Hwang, K. A., Lee, H. R., Yi, B. R., Jeung, E. B., Choi, K. C., Benzophenone-1 stimulated the growth of BG-1 ovarian cancer cells by cell cycle regulation via an estrogen receptor alpha-mediated signaling pathway in cellular and xenograft mouse models, *Toxicology*. 305 (2013) 41-8, 10.1016/j.tox.2012.12.021.
- Wielogorska, E., Elliott, C. T., Danaher, M., Connolly, L., Endocrine disruptor activity of multiple environmental food chain contaminants, *Toxicol. In Vitro*. 29 (2015) 211-20, 10.1016/j.tiv.2014.10.014.
- 157. Kunisue, T., Chen, Z., Buck Louis, G. M., Sundaram, R., Hediger, M. L., Sun, L., Kannan, K., Urinary concentrations of benzophenone-type UV filters in U.S. women and their association with endometriosis, *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 46 (2012) 4624-32, 10.1021/es204415a.
- Vandenberg, L. N., Hauser, R., Marcus, M., Olea, N., Welshons, W. V., Human exposure to bisphenol A (BPA), *Reprod. Toxicol.* 24 (2007) 139-177, 10.1016/j.reprotox.2007.07.010.
- 159. Zoeller, R. T., Bansal, R., Parris, C., Bisphenol-A, an Environmental Contaminant that Acts as a Thyroid Hormone Receptor Antagonist in Vitro, Increases Serum Thyroxine, and Alters RC3/Neurogranin Expression in the Developing Rat Brain, *Endocrinology*. 146 (2005) 607-612, 10.1210/en.2004-1018.
- 160. Boas, M., Main, K. M., Feldt-Rasmussen, U., Environmental chemicals and thyroid function: an update, *Curr. Opin. Endocrinol. Diabetes Obes.* 16 (2009) 385-91, 10.1097/MED.0b013e3283305af7.
- 161. Aung, M. T., Johns, L. E., Ferguson, K. K., Mukherjee, B., McElrath, T. F., Meeker, J. D., Thyroid hormone parameters during pregnancy in relation to urinary bisphenol A concentrations: A repeated measures study, *Environ. Int.* 104 (2017) 33-40, 10.1016/j.envint.2017.04.001.
- 162. Delfosse, V., Grimaldi, M., Cavailles, V., Balaguer, P., Bourguet, W., Structural and functional profiling of environmental ligands for estrogen receptors, *Environ. Health Perspect.* 122 (2014) 1306-13, 10.1289/ehp.1408453.
- 163. Naciff, J. M., Hess, K. A., Overmann, G. J., Torontali, S. M., Carr, G. J., Tiesman, J. P., Foertsch, L. M., Richardson, B. D., Martinez, J. E., Daston, G. P., Gene Expression Changes Induced in the Testis by Transplacental Exposure to High and Low Doses of 17α-Ethynyl Estradiol, Genistein, or Bisphenol A, *Toxicol. Sci.* 86 (2005) 396-416, 10.1093/toxsci/kfi198.
- 164. Murray, T. J., Maffini, M. V., Ucci, A. A., Sonnenschein, C., Soto, A. M., Induction of mammary gland ductal hyperplasias and carcinoma in situ following fetal bisphenol A exposure, *Reprod. Toxicol.* 23 (2007) 383-390, 10.1016/j.reprotox.2006.10.002.

- 165. Tharp, A. P., Maffini, M. V., Hunt, P. A., VandeVoort, C. A., Sonnenschein, C., Soto, A. M., Bisphenol A alters the development of the rhesus monkey mammary gland, *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U S A.* 109 (2012) 8190-8195, 10.1073/pnas.1120488109.
- 166. McCormack, V. A., dos Santos Silva, I., Breast Density and Parenchymal Patterns as Markers of Breast Cancer Risk: A Meta-analysis, *Cancer Epidemiol. Biomarkers Prev.* 15 (2006) 1159-1169, 10.1158/1055-9965.EPI-06-0034.
- 167. Rochester, J. R., Bolden, A. L., Bisphenol S and F: A Systematic Review and Comparison of the Hormonal Activity of Bisphenol A Substitutes, *Environ. Health Perspect.* 123 (2015) 643–650, 10.1289/ehp.1408989.
- 168. Liao, C., Liu, F., Guo, Y., Moon, H. B., Nakata, H., Wu, Q., Kannan, K., Occurrence of Eight Bisphenol Analogues in Indoor Dust from the United States and Several Asian Countries: Implications for Human Exposure, *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 46 (2012) 9138-9145, 10.1021/es302004w.
- 169. Calafat, A. M., Ye, X., Wong, L. Y., Reidy, J. A., Needham, L. L., Exposure of the U.S. Population to Bisphenol A and 4-tertiary-Octylphenol: 2003–2004, *Environ. Health Perspect.* 116 (2008) 39-44, 10.1289/ehp.10753.
- 170. Nishihama, Y., Yoshinaga, J., Iida, A., Konishi, S., Imai, H., Yoneyama, M., Nakajima, D., Shiraishi, H., Association between paraben exposure and menstrual cycle in female university students in Japan, *Reprod. Toxicol.* 63 (2016) 107-13, 10.1016/j.reprotox.2016.05.010.
- 171. Dodge, L. E., Choi, J. W., Kelley, K. E., Hernandez, D. I. S., Hauser, R., Medications as a potential source of exposure to parabens in the U.S. population, *Environ. Res.* 164 (2018) 580-584, 10.1016/j.envres.2018.03.035.
- 172. Wrobel, A. M., Gregoraszczuk, E. L., Actions of methyl-, propyl- and butylparaben on estrogen receptor-alpha and -beta and the progesterone receptor in MCF-7 cancer cells and non-cancerous MCF-10A cells, *Toxicol. Lett.* 230 (2014) 375-81, 10.1016/j.toxlet.2014.08.012.
- 173. Watanabe, Y., Kojima, H., Takeuchi, S., Uramaru, N., Ohta, S., Kitamura, S., Comparative study on transcriptional activity of 17 parabens mediated by estrogen receptor alpha and beta and androgen receptor, *Food Chem. Toxicol.* 57 (2013) 227-34, 10.1016/j.fct.2013.03.036.
- 174. Gonzalez, T. L., Moos, R. K., Gersch, C. L., Johnson, M. D., Richardson, R. J., Koch, H. M., Rae, J. M., Metabolites of n-Butylparaben and iso-Butylparaben Exhibit Estrogenic Properties in MCF-7 and T47D Human Breast Cancer Cell Lines, *Toxicol. Sci.* 164 (2018) 50-59, 10.1093/toxsci/kfy063.
- 175. Hu, Y., Zhang, Z., Sun, L., Zhu, D., Liu, Q., Jiao, J., Li, J., Qi, M., The estrogenic effects of benzylparaben at low doses based on uterotrophic assay in immature SD rats, *Food Chem. Toxicol.* 53 (2013) 69-74, 10.1016/j.fct.2012.11.043.

- 176. Charles, A. K., Darbre, P. D., Combinations of parabens at concentrations measured in human breast tissue can increase proliferation of MCF-7 human breast cancer cells, *J. Appl. Toxicol.* 33 (2013) 390-8, 10.1002/jat.2850.
- 177. Darbre, P. D., Aljarrah, A., Miller, W. R., Coldham, N. G., Sauer, M. J., Pope, G. S., Concentrations of parabens in human breast tumours, *J. Appl. Toxicol.* 24 (2004) 5-13, 10.1002/jat.958.
- 178. Meeker, J. D., Yang, T., Ye, X., Calafat, A. M., Hauser, R., Urinary concentrations of parabens and serum hormone levels, semen quality parameters, and sperm DNA damage, *Environ. Health Perspect.* 119 (2011) 252-7, 10.1289/ehp.1002238.
- 179. Frederiksen, H., Jorgensen, N., Andersson, A. M., Parabens in urine, serum and seminal plasma from healthy Danish men determined by liquid chromatography-tandem mass spectrometry (LC-MS/MS), *J. Expo. Sci. Environ. Epidemiol.* 21 (2011) 262-71, 10.1038/jes.2010.6.
- Valle-Sistac, J., Molins-Delgado, D., Diaz, M., Ibanez, L., Barcelo, D., Silvia Diaz-Cruz, M., Determination of parabens and benzophenone-type UV filters in human placenta. First description of the existence of benzyl paraben and benzophenone-4, *Environ. Int.* 88 (2016) 243-9, 10.1016/j.envint.2015.12.034.
- 181. Artacho-Cordon, F., Arrebola, J. P., Nielsen, O., Hernandez, P., Skakkebaek, N. E., Fernandez, M. F., Andersson, A. M., Olea, N., Frederiksen, H., Assumed non-persistent environmental chemicals in human adipose tissue; matrix stability and correlation with levels measured in urine and serum, *Environ. Res.* 156 (2017) 120-127, 10.1016/j.envres.2017.03.030.
- 182. Moos, R. K., Apel, P., Schroter-Kermani, C., Kolossa-Gehring, M., Bruning, T., Koch, H. M., Daily intake and hazard index of parabens based upon 24 h urine samples of the German Environmental Specimen Bank from 1995 to 2012, *J. Expo. Sci. Environ. Epidemiol.* 27 (2016) 10.1038/jes.2016.65.
- 183. Honda, M., Robinson, M., Kannan, K., Parabens in human urine from several Asian countries, Greece, and the United States, *Chemosphere*. 201 (2018) 13-19, 10.1016/j.chemosphere.2018.02.165.
- 184. Guo, Y., Kannan, K., A survey of phthalates and parabens in personal care products from the United States and its implications for human exposure, *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 47 (2013) 14442-9, 10.1021/es4042034.
- 185. Calafat, A. M., Ye, X., Wong, L. Y., Bishop, A. M., Needham, L. L., Urinary concentrations of four parabens in the U.S. population: NHANES 2005-2006, *Environ. Health Perspect.* 118 (2010) 679-85, 10.1289/ehp.0901560.
- 186. Mortensen, M. E., Calafat, A. M., Ye, X., Wong, L. Y., Wright, D. J., Pirkle, J. L., Merrill, L. S., Moye, J., Urinary concentrations of environmental phenols in pregnant

women in a pilot study of the National Children's Study, *Environ. Res.* 129 (2014) 32-38, 10.1016/j.envres.2013.12.004.

- 187. Buttke, D. E., Sircar, K., Martin, C., Exposures to endocrine-disrupting chemicals and age of menarche in adolescent girls in NHANES (2003-2008), *Environ. Health Perspect*. 120 (2012) 1613-8, 10.1289/ehp.1104748.
- 188. Oishi, S., Effects of propyl paraben on the male reproductive system, *Food Chem. Toxicol.* 40 (2002) 1807–1813, 10.1016/S0278-6915(02)00204-1.
- 189. Oishi, S., Effects of butylparaben on the male reproductive system in rats, *Toxicol. Ind. Health.* 17 (2001) 31- 39, 10.1191/0748233701th0930a.
- 190. Smarr, M. M., Honda, M., Kannan, K., Chen, Z., Kim, S., Louis, G. M. B., Male urinary biomarkers of antimicrobial exposure and bi-directional associations with semen quality parameters, *Reprod. Toxicol.* 77 (2018) 103-108, 10.1016/j.reprotox.2018.02.008.
- 191. Nishihama, Y., Toshima, H., Yoshinaga, J., Mizumoto, Y., Yoneyama, M., Nakajima, D., Shiraishi, H., Tokuoka, S., Paraben exposure and semen quality of Japanese male partners of subfertile couples, *Environ. Health Prev. Med.* 22 (2017) 5, 10.1186/s12199-017-0618-7.
- 192. Geer, L. A., Pycke, B. F. G., Waxenbaum, J., Sherer, D. M., Abulafia, O., Halden, R. U., Association of birth outcomes with fetal exposure to parabens, triclosan and triclocarban in an immigrant population in Brooklyn, New York, *J. Hazard. Mater.* 323 (2017) 177-183, 10.1016/j.jhazmat.2016.03.028.
- 193. Pollock, T., Weaver, R. E., Ghasemi, R., deCatanzaro, D., Butyl paraben and propyl paraben modulate bisphenol A and estradiol concentrations in female and male mice, *Toxicol. Appl. Pharmacol.* 325 (2017) 18-24, 10.1016/j.taap.2017.04.001.
- 194. Xue, J., Kannan, K., Accumulation profiles of parabens and their metabolites in fish, black bear, and birds, including bald eagles and albatrosses, *Environ. Int.* 94 (2016) 546-53, 10.1016/j.envint.2016.06.015.
- 195. Xue, J., Sasaki, N., Elangovan, M., Diamond, G., Kannan, K., Elevated Accumulation of Parabens and their Metabolites in Marine Mammals from the United States Coastal Waters, *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 49 (2015) 12071-9, 10.1021/acs.est.5b03601.
- 196. Siegel, R. L., Miller, K. D., Jemal, A., Cancer statistics, 2018, *CA Cancer J. Clin.* 68 (2018) 7-30, 10.3322/caac.21442.
- 197. DeSantis, C. E., Bray, F., Ferlay, J., Lortet-Tieulent, J., Anderson, B. O., Jemal, A., International Variation in Female Breast Cancer Incidence and Mortality Rates, *Cancer Epidemiol. Biomarkers Prev.* 24 (2015) 1495-506, 10.1158/1055-9965.EPI-15-0535.
- 198. American Cancer Society, Breast Cancer Facts & Figures 2017-2018., *Atlanta: American Cancer Society, Inc. 2017.*

- 199. Anderson, W. F., Rosenberg, P. S., Prat, A., Perou, C. M., Sherman, M. E., How Many Etiological Subtypes of Breast Cancer: Two, Three, Four, Or More?, *J. Natl. Cancer Inst.* 106 (2014) dju165-dju165, 10.1093/jnci/dju165.
- 200. Perou, C. M., Borresen-Dale, A. L., Systems Biology and Genomics of Breast Cancer, *Cold Spring Harb. Perspect. Biol.* 3 (2011) 10.1101/cshperspect.a003293.
- Romond, E. H., Perez, E. A., Bryant, J., Suman, V. J., Geyer, C. E., Jr., Davidson, N. E., Tan-Chiu, E., Martino, S., Paik, S., Kaufman, P. A., Swain, S. M., Pisansky, T. M., Fehrenbacher, L., Kutteh, L. A., Vogel, V. G., Visscher, D. W., Yothers, G., Jenkins, R. B., Brown, A. M., Dakhil, S. R., Mamounas, E. P., Lingle, W. L., Klein, P. M., Ingle, J. N., Wolmark, N., Trastuzumab plus Adjuvant Chemotherapy for Operable HER2-Positive Breast Cancer, *N. Engl. J. Med.* 353 (2005) 1673-1684, 10.1056/NEJMoa052122.
- 202. Nunn, T. W., On Cancer of the Breast, J. & A. Churchill. London, UK: J & A. Churchill (1882) p. 71,
- 203. Love, R. R., Philips, J., Oophorectomy for Breast Cancer: History Revisited, J. Natl. Cancer Inst. 94 (2002) 1433-1434, 10.1093/jnci/94.19.1433.
- 204. Beatson, G. T., On the Treatment of Inoperable Cases of Carcinoma of the Mamma: Suggestions for a New Method of Treatment, with Illustrative Cases, *Lancet*. 148 (1896) 162-165, 10.1016/S0140-6736(01)72384-7.
- 205. Boyd, S., On Oophorectomy In Cancer Of The Breast, *BMJ Brit. Med. J.* 2 (1900) 1161-1167,
- 206. Jensen, E. V., Jacobson, H. I., Fate of Steroid Estrogens in Target Tissues, in Biological Activities of Steroids in Relation to Cancer, eds Pincus G, Vollmer EP (Academic Press, New York). (1960) 161–178,
- 207. Jensen, E. V., DeSombre, E. R., Estrogen-Receptor Interaction, *Science*. 182 (1973) 126-134, 10.1126/science.182.4108.126.
- 208. MacGregor, J. I., Jordan, V. C., Basic Guide to the Mechanisms of Antiestrogen Action, *Pharmacol. Rev.* 50 (1998) 151-196,
- 209. McGuire, W. L., Current status of estrogen receptors in human breast cancer, *Cancer*. 36 (1975) 638-44,
- Lippman, M. E., Bolan, G., Huff, K., The Effects of Estrogens and Antiestrogens on Hormone-Responsive Breast Cancer in Long-Term Tissue Culture, *Cancer Res.* 36 (1976) 4595-4601,
- 211. Lippman, M. E., Bolan, G., Oestrogen-responsive human breast cancer in long term tissue culture., *Nature*. 256 (1975) 592-593., 10.1038/256592a0.

- 212. Jordan, V. C., Collins, M. M., Rowsby, L., Prestwich, G., A monohydroxylated metabolite of tamoxifen with potent antioestrogenic activity, *J. Endocrinol.* 75 (1977) 305-316, 10.1677/joe.0.0750305.
- 213. Wakeling, A. E., Dukes, M., Bowler, J., A Potent Specific Pure Antiestrogen with Clinical Potential, *Cancer Res.* 51 (1991) 3867-3873,
- Long, X., Nephew, K. P., Fulvestrant (ICI 182,780)-dependent interacting proteins mediate immobilization and degradation of estrogen receptor-alpha, *J. Biol. Chem.* 281 (2006) 9607-15, 10.1074/jbc.M510809200.
- 215. Fribbens, C., O'Leary, B., Kilburn, L., Hrebien, S., Garcia-Murillas, I., Beaney, M., Cristofanilli, M., Andre, F., Loi, S., Loibl, S., Jiang, J., Bartlett, C. H., Koehler, M., Dowsett, M., Bliss, J. M., Johnston, S. R., Turner, N. C., Plasma ESR1 Mutations and the Treatment of Estrogen Receptor-Positive Advanced Breast Cancer, *J. Clin. Oncol.* 34 (2016) 2961-8, 10.1200/JCO.2016.67.3061.
- 216. Nabholtz, J. M., Long-term safety of aromatase inhibitors in the treatment of breast cancer, *Ther. Clin. Risk Manag.* 4 (2008) 189–204, .
- Cuzick, J., Sestak, I., Baum, M., Buzdar, A., Howell, A., Dowsett, M., Forbes, J. F., Effect of anastrozole and tamoxifen as adjuvant treatment for early-stage breast cancer: 10-year analysis of the ATAC trial, *Lancet. Oncol.* 11 (2010) 1135-1141, 10.1016/s1470-2045(10)70257-6.
- 218. Sikora, M. J., Cordero, K. E., Larios, J. M., Johnson, M. D., Lippman, M. E., Rae, J. M., The androgen metabolite 5alpha-androstane-3beta,17beta-diol (3betaAdiol) induces breast cancer growth via estrogen receptor: implications for aromatase inhibitor resistance, *Breast Cancer Res. Treat.* 115 (2009) 289-96, 10.1007/s10549-008-0080-8.
- Pastor-Barriuso, R., Fernandez, M. F., Castano-Vinyals, G., Whelan, D., Perez-Gomez, B., Llorca, J., Villanueva, C. M., Guevara, M., Molina-Molina, J. M., Artacho-Cordon, F., Barriuso-Lapresa, L., Tusquets, I., Dierssen-Sotos, T., Aragones, N., Olea, N., Kogevinas, M., Pollan, M., Total Effective Xenoestrogen Burden in Serum Samples and Risk for Breast Cancer in a Population-Based Multicase-Control Study in Spain, *Environ. Health Perspect.* 124 (2016) 1575-1582, 10.1289/EHP157.
- 220. Toy, W., Shen, Y., Won, H., Green, B., Sakr, R. A., Will, M., Li, Z., Gala, K., Fanning, S., King, T. A., Hudis, C., Chen, D., Taran, T., Hortobagyi, G., Greene, G., Berger, M., Baselga, J., Chandarlapaty, S., ESR1 ligand-binding domain mutations in hormone-resistant breast cancer, *Nat. Genet.* 45 (2013) 1439-45, 10.1038/ng.2822.
- 221. Robinson, D. R., Wu, Y. M., Vats, P., Su, F., Lonigro, R. J., Cao, X., Kalyana-Sundaram, S., Wang, R., Ning, Y., Hodges, L., Gursky, A., Siddiqui, J., Tomlins, S. A., Roychowdhury, S., Pienta, K. J., Kim, S. Y., Roberts, J. S., Rae, J. M., Van Poznak, C. H., Hayes, D. F., Chugh, R., Kunju, L. P., Talpaz, M., Schott, A. F., Chinnaiyan, A. M., Activating ESR1 mutations in hormone-resistant metastatic breast cancer, *Nat. Genet.* 45 (2013) 1446-51, 10.1038/ng.2823.

- 222. Pan, H., Gray, R., Braybrooke, J., Davies, C., Taylor, C., McGale, P., Peto, R., Pritchard, K. I., Bergh, J., Dowsett, M., Hayes, D. F., 20-Year Risks of Breast-Cancer Recurrence after Stopping Endocrine Therapy at 5 Years, *N. Engl. J. Med.* 377 (2017) 1836-1846, 10.1056/NEJMoa1701830.
- 223. Yamashita, H., Nishio, M., Toyama, T., Sugiura, H., Kondo, N., Kobayashi, S., Fujii, Y., Iwase, H., Low phosphorylation of estrogen receptor α (ERα) serine 118 and high phosphorylation of ERα serine 167 improve survival in ER-positive breast cancer, *Endocr. Relat. Cancer.* 15 (2008) 755-763, 10.1677/ERC-08-0078.
- 224. Lopez-Carrillo, L., Hernandez-Ramirez, R. U., Calafat, A. M., Torres-Sanchez, L., Galvan-Portillo, M., Needham, L. L., Ruiz-Ramos, R., Cebrian, M. E., Exposure to phthalates and breast cancer risk in northern Mexico, *Environ. Health Perspect*. 118 (2010) 539-44, 10.1289/ehp.0901091.
- 225. Cohn, B. A., La Merrill, M., Krigbaum, N. Y., Yeh, G., Park, J. S., Zimmermann, L., Cirillo, P. M., DDT Exposure in Utero and Breast Cancer, *J. Clin. Endocrinol. Metab.* 100 (2015) 2865-2872, 10.1210/jc.2015-1841.
- 226. Palmer, J. R., Wise, L. A., Hatch, E. E., Troisi, R., Titus-Ernstoff, L., Strohsnitter, W., Kaufman, R., Herbst, A. L., Noller, K. L., Hyer, M., Hoover, R. N., Prenatal diethylstilbestrol exposure and risk of breast cancer, *Cancer Epidemiol. Biomarkers Prev.* 15 (2006) 1509-1514, 10.1158/1055-9965.EPI-06-0109.
- 227. Muscat, J. E., Britton, J. A., Djordjevic, M. V., Citron, M. L., Kemeny, M., Busch-Devereaux, E., Pittman, B., Stellman, S. D., Adipose Concentrations of Organochlorine Compounds and Breast Cancer Recurrence in Long Island, New York, *Cancer Epidemiol. Biomarkers Prevent.* 12 (2003) 1474-1478,
- 228. Leng, L., Li, J., Luo, X. M., Kim, J. Y., Li, Y. M., Guo, X. M., Chen, X., Yang, Q. Y., Li, G., Tang, N. J., Polychlorinated biphenyls and breast cancer: A congener-specific metaanalysis, *Environ. Int.* 88 (2016) 133-41, 10.1016/j.envint.2015.12.022.
- 229. Ellsworth, R. E., Mamula, K. A., Costantino, N. S., Deyarmin, B., Kostyniak, P. J., Chi, L. H., Shriver, C. D., Ellsworth, D. L., Abundance and distribution of polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs) in breast tissue, *Environ Res.* 138 (2015) 291-7, 10.1016/j.envres.2015.02.025.
- 230. Toy, W., Weir, H., Razavi, P., Lawson, M., Goeppert, A. U., Mazzola, A. M., Smith, A., Wilson, J., Morrow, C., Wong, W. L., De Stanchina, E., Carlson, K. E., Martin, T. S., Uddin, S., Li, Z., Fanning, S., Katzenellenbogen, J. A., Greene, G., Baselga, J., Chandarlapaty, S., Activating ESR1 Mutations Differentially Affect the Efficacy of ER Antagonists, *Cancer. Discov.* 7 (2017) 277-287, 10.1158/2159-8290.CD-15-1523.
- 231. Zhang, Q. X., Borg, A., Wolf, D. M., Oesterreich, S., Fuqua, S. A., An estrogen receptor mutant with strong hormone-independent activity from a metastatic breast cancer, *Cancer Res.* 57 (1997) 1244-1249,

- 232. Wang, P., Bahreini, A., Gyanchandani, R., Lucas, P. C., Hartmaier, R. J., Watters, R. J., Jonnalagadda, A. R., Trejo Bittar, H. E., Berg, A., Hamilton, R. L., Kurland, B. F., Weiss, K. R., Mathew, A., Leone, J. P., Davidson, N. E., Nikiforova, M. N., Brufsky, A. M., Ambros, T. F., Stern, A. M., Puhalla, S. L., Lee, A. V., Oesterreich, S., Sensitive Detection of Mono- and Polyclonal ESR1 Mutations in Primary Tumors, Metastatic Lesions, and Cell-Free DNA of Breast Cancer Patients, *Clin. Cancer Res.* (2016) 10.1158/1078-0432.ccr-15-1534.
- 233. Harrod, A., Fulton, J., Nguyen, V. T. M., Periyasamy, M., Ramos-Garcia, L., Lai, C. F., Metodieva, G., de Giorgio, A., Williams, R. L., Santos, D. B., Gomez, P. J., Lin, M. L., Metodiev, M. V., Stebbing, J., Castellano, L., Magnani, L., Coombes, R. C., Buluwela, L., Ali, S., Genomic modelling of the ESR1 Y537S mutation for evaluating function and new therapeutic approaches for metastatic breast cancer, *Oncogene*. 36 (2017) 2286-2296, 10.1038/onc.2016.382.
- Paoletti, C., Cani, A. K., Larios, J. M., Hovelson, D. H., Aung, K., Darga, E. P., Cannell, E. M., Baratta, P. J., Liu, C. J., Chu, D., Yazdani, M., Blevins, A. R., Sero, V., Tokudome, N., Thomas, D. G., Gersch, C., Schott, A. F., Wu, Y. M., Lonigro, R., Robinson, D. R., Chinnaiyan, A. M., Bischoff, F. Z., Johnson, M. D., Park, B. H., Hayes, D. F., Rae, J. M., Tomlins, S. A., Comprehensive Mutation and Copy Number Profiling in Archived Circulating Breast Cancer Tumor Cells Documents Heterogeneous Resistance Mechanisms, *Cancer Res.* 78 (2018) 1110-1122, 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-17-2686.
- 235. Martin, L. A., Ribas, R., Simigdala, N., Schuster, E., Pancholi, S., Tenev, T., Gellert, P., Buluwela, L., Harrod, A., Thornhill, A., Nikitorowicz-Buniak, J., Bhamra, A., Turgeon, M. O., Poulogiannis, G., Gao, Q., Martins, V., Hills, M., Garcia-Murillas, I., Fribbens, C., Patani, N., Li, Z., Sikora, M. J., Turner, N., Zwart, W., Oesterreich, S., Carroll, J., Ali, S., Dowsett, M., Discovery of naturally occurring ESR1 mutations in breast cancer cell lines modelling endocrine resistance, *Nat. Commun.* 8 (2017) 1865, 10.1038/s41467-017-01864-y.
- 236. Chandarlapaty, S., Chen, D., He, W., Sung, P., Samoila, A., You, D., Bhatt, T., Patel, P., Voi, M., Gnant, M., Hortobagyi, G., Baselga, J., Moynahan, M. E., Prevalence of ESR1 Mutations in Cell-Free DNA and Outcomes in Metastatic Breast CancerA Secondary Analysis of the BOLERO-2 Clinical Trial. , *JAMA Oncol.* 2 (2016) 1310-1315, 10.1001/jamaoncol.2016.1279.

Chapter II.

Metabolites of *n*-Butylparaben and *iso*-Butylparaben Exhibit Estrogenic Properties in MCF-7 and T47D Human Breast Cancer Cell Lines

Introduction

Breast cancer is currently the most commonly diagnosed malignancy among women in the United States (US) with an estimated 266,000 new diagnoses and 41,000 deaths in 2018 alone [1]. An estimated 7% of breast cancer diagnoses are attributed to an inherited genetic predisposition with the remaining ~93% being attributed to other likely risk factors such as lifestyle choices, obesity, or exposure to environmental carcinogens [2]. In addition, lifetime exposure to estrogens has been shown to be correlated with breast cancer risk [3]. Both preclinical and clinical studies have shown that estrogens, specifically 17ß-estradiol (E2), can induce breast cancer pathogenesis [4, 5]. The ability of estrogen to induce breast cancer cellular proliferation is concerning because it is estimated that approximately 70% of all diagnosed breast cancers express the estrogen receptor (ER) and are deemed ER-positive [6]. Pharmacological approaches have been developed to block ER signaling using ER antagonists such as tamoxifen, and more recently aromatase inhibitors (AIs), which inhibit the synthesis of estrogens [7], have been used. While highly effective, de novo and acquired resistance to AIs is common, and a possible mechanism of resistance is attributed to exposure to environmental estrogen mimicking chemicals, or xenoestrogens [8, 9] including the ones we chose to study in this report [10].

Recently, there has been increasing public awareness and research into environmental chemicals that may have biologically relevant, endocrine disrupting properties [11].

Xenoestrogens include many of these suspected endocrine disrupting compounds that have previously been shown to display agonistic behavior toward estrogen receptor- α (ER α) [12, 13]. Alkyl esters of *p*-hydroxybenzoic acid (parabens) are one type of xenoestrogen that have been investigated for whether current human exposure levels are a cause for concern [14]. Given their antimicrobial properties, parabens are frequently used as a preservative in numerous pharmaceuticals, food products, and personal care products [15, 16]. Compared to oral ingestion, dermal contact encompasses a broader range of paraben exposure sources that are found in numerous cosmetics and personal care products [17]. As an example, daily paraben exposure for a 63 kg average adult in Korea is estimated to be a sum total of $18,960 \mu g/day$ for methyl and ethylparaben combined, and 1,580 µg/day for propyl paraben alone [18]. Similarly, dermal intake of parabens has been estimated to be 31 µg/kg-bw/day for adult females and range between 58.6 to 766 µg/kg-bw/day among infants and toddlers within United States in 2012 [15]. Exposure estimates for parabens in Belgium, Germany, and several other nations have been summarized and reported elsewhere [19-22]. The ubiquitous exposure to parabens has led to reports of their detection in breast tissue, breast milk, placental tissue, serum, seminal fluid, and urine samples from numerous general populations around the world [19, 23-27]. In spite of evidence showing the presence of parabens in various human tissues such as adipose [28] and breast tissue [29], there is still significant debate over their current risk to the general population.

To date, studies have focused on the estrogenic properties of paraben parent compounds [12, 30-32]. Two oxidized paraben metabolites, 3-hydroxy *n*-butyl 4-hydroxybenzoate (3OH) and 2-hydroxy *iso*-butyl 4-hydroxybenzoate (2OH) (Figure 2.1), have recently been discovered, but their potential estrogenic properties have not yet been studied [10]. Unlike E2, which forms three hydrogen bonds in the ligand binding pocket of human ER according to X-ray

crystallography structures [33], BuP is unable to hydrogen bond with His524 [11]. The lack of a second hydroxyl group on BuP likely contributes to its relatively weak ER binding affinity. We hypothesized that the metabolites' additional hydroxyl group might enable binding interactions similar to that of 17ß-estradiol and confer increased estrogenic potency compared to their respective parent compounds. To test this, we used pre-clinical *in vitro* models of ER-positive breast cancer and demonstrated that the oxidized metabolites promote cell proliferation in an ER-dependent manner comparable to their respective parent compounds. Computational docking studies indicated that the metabolites display hydrogen bonding capabilities similar to 17ß-estradiol within the human ER α ligand-binding domain in support of our *in vitro* data.

Materials and Methods

Reagents

17β-estradiol (E2), ICI 182,780 (ICI), and *n*-butylparaben (BuP) were purchased from Sigma-Aldrich Inc. (St. Louis, MO) with purity \ge 98% determined by HPLC. 5α-Androstan-17β-ol-3one (DHT) was purchased from Sigma-Aldrich Inc. (St. Louis, MO) with purity \ge 97 % determined by TLC. E2, DHT, and ICI were dissolved to 10 mM in absolute ethanol and stored at -20 °C. *Iso*-butylparaben (IsoBuP) was purchased from TCI America (Portland, OR) with purity \ge 98% determined by HPLC. 3-hydroxy *n*-butyl 4-hydroxybenzoate (3OH) and 2-hydroxy *iso*-butyl 4-hydroxybenzoate (2OH) were kindly provided as a gift by Dr. Vladimir Belov, Max Planck Institute for Biophysical Chemistry in Germany. The 3OH and 2OH compounds had a purity \ge 95 % determined by HPLC with UV (254 nm) detection. BuP, IsoBuP, 3OH, and 2OH were dissolved to 100 mM in DMSO stored at -20 °C. The final concentration of ethanol or DMSO did not exceed 0.1 % (v/v) in culture media. All compounds were stored protected from light.

Cell lines, culture conditions, and proliferation assays

MCF-7, T47D, and MDA-MB-231 cells were obtained from the Tissue Culture Shared Resource (TCSR) at the Lombardi Comprehensive Cancer Center (Georgetown University, Washington, DC). LNCaP cells were obtained from the laboratory of Ken Pienta at the University of Michigan. Cell lines were cultured in Dulbecco's Modified Eagle Medium (DMEM) (Gibco/Life Technologies, Grand Island, NY) supplemented with 10 % (v/v) fetal calf serum (Valley Biomedical Inc., Winchester, VA), at 37 °C in a humidified 5 % (v/v) CO₂ atmosphere. The identity of the cells was confirmed by short tandem repeat profiling by the TCSR and shown to be free of mycoplasma contamination. For assays in defined steroid deplete conditions, cells were repeatedly washed and grown in steroid depleted media over 3 days before proliferation assays (phenol red-free IMEM supplemented with 10 % (v/v) charcoal stripped bovine calf serum – CCS) (Valley Biomedical Inc., Winchester, VA) based on a previously described method [34]. For growth assays, MCF-7, T47D, MDA-MB-231, and LNCaP cells were withdrawn from steroids as previously described [35] and plated in steroid-free media at 1000 cells / well, 2000 cells / well, 500 cells / well, and 7000 cells / well respectively in 96-well plates and allowed to attach overnight. LNCaP cells were plated in 96-well plates coated with poly-Dlysine to improve cell adhesion. LNCaP cells were treated with indicated compound within 1 hr of plating.

PrestoBlue[®] cell viability assay

MCF-7 and T47D cells were plated in steroid-free media at 1000 cells / well and 2000 cells / well, respectively, in 96-well plates and cultured overnight. The following day, cells were treated

with the specified compounds at the indicated concentrations and the vehicle controls (ethanol or DMSO) diluted in IMEM supplemented with 10 % (v/v) CCS. Six days after treatment, cell viability was assessed using Presto Blue reagent (ThermoFisher Scientific, Waltham, MA) according to manufacturer's instructions. Briefly, cells were incubated for 3 hrs in the presence of 10 % (v/v) Presto Blue and fluorescence was measured using a POLARstar Omega plate reader with the excitation/emission wavelengths set at 544/590 nm. Cell viability data was confirmed using the crystal violet assay based on a previously described method [36].

RNA Expression Assay

MCF-7 cells were repeatedly washed and grown in steroid depleted media over 3 days as described above and plated in steroid depleted media at 400,000 cells/well in 6-well plates at least 10 hours before treatment with parabens for 2, 4, and 6 hour durations. Total RNA was isolated using TRIzol reagent (Thermo Fisher Scientific, Waltham, MA) according to the manufacturer's instructions. Yield and quantity were determined by spectrophotometry (NanoDrop ND-1000). All samples were stored at -80 °C. Total RNA (1 μ g) was reverse transcribed (RT) using Reverse Transcription System (Promega, Madison, WI) and the cDNA amplified in a 25 μ l reaction containing Gene Expression Master Mix and gene specific primers both from Thermo Fisher Scientific (Waltham, MA). *GREB1* mRNA expression was measured using a TaqMan RT-PCR assay as described previously [34]. *GREB1* expression was normalized against GAPDH with relative expression being calculated using the $\Delta \Delta C_T$ method [37].

Estrogen-response element (ERE)-luciferase reporter assay
The ERE-luciferase reporter plasmid (a gift from Dr. Anna T. Riegel, Georgetown University) was co-transfected into MCF-7 cells with Fugene 6 transfection reagent (Promega, Madison, WI) according to manufacturer's instructions with the renilla plasmid (100:1 v:v luciferase to renilla). After 18 hrs, transfected cells were repeatedly washed with phenol red-free 10 % (v/v) CCS I-MEM (Valley Biomedical Inc., Winchester, VA) to produce a steroid-free environment. The following day cells were plated in a 24-well plate (Corning/Costar) in 10 % (v/v) CCS I-MEM (Valley Biomedical Inc., Winchester, VA). After 6 hrs, cells were treated with either 2OH, 3OH, BuP, IsoBuP, E2, or a vehicle control (ethanol or DMSO). After 18 hrs, cell lysates were processed and relative light unit (RLU) reading were measured according to manufacturer's recommendations on a Leader 50 luminometer (Gen-Probe).

Molecular Docking

The crystal structure of the human ER α ligand-binding domain in complex with 17ß-estradiol was downloaded from the protein data bank PDB ID: 3UUD and prepared for docking with the YASARA molecular modelling suite [38]. The PDB entry 3UUD was selected for docking due to its high resolution (1.6 Å). The presence of an endogenous ligand was another factor considered when selecting this structure to ensure that the ligand binding domain was a suitable representation of the agonist conformation. All crystallographic waters were removed, hydrogen atoms were added, bond orders were corrected for S-hydroxycysteine residues, missing loops were repaired [39], and only the A-chain was retained. Docking was performed with VINA [40] using default parameters, and setup was conducted with YASARA as the graphical front-end [41]. A grid size of 25 Å × 25 Å × 25 Å was centered on the C9 carbon of E2 before removing the native ligand and set as the search space for the paraben compounds treated as flexible

ligands. The best pose of 25 runs was defined as producing the smallest root-mean-square deviation (RMSD) between the benzoyl group of the paraben compounds and comparable carbon atoms (1-5, 9, & 10) and phenol oxygen atom of the phenolic-A ring of E2. Hydrogen bond networks of the docked structures were optimized with YASARA before determining RMSD values [42].

2D Interaction Diagrams

The 2D ligand interaction diagrams were drawn using BIOVIA Discovery Studio Visualizer [43]

Statistical Analysis

The curve-fitting program GraphPad Prism 7.0 was used to plot all data. The time and relative fold expression of *GREB1* within each treatment group was processed by one-way ANOVA (P < 0.005) followed by a Bonferroni post hoc analysis to determine which time points differed from each other. Technical replicates were derived and analyzed from the same sample source across the indicated treatment conditions. Each set of technical replicates were independently validated with a secondary experiment under identical treatment conditions.

Results

3OH and 2OH butyl paraben metabolites induce the proliferation of estrogen-dependent human breast cancer cells grown in steroid-free conditions

To determine the whether the paraben metabolites could induce human breast cancer growth, estrogen-dependent MCF-7 and T47D cell lines were treated with BuP, IsoBuP, and their respective metabolites. The calculated effective concentrations inducing 50% growth (EC₅₀) for

BuP and IsoBuP (1.2 μ M & 0.30 μ M respectively) were similar to those reported previously [11, 29, 44, 45] (Figures 2.2A - 2.2D). MCF-7 cells treated with the 3OH (Figure 2.3A) and 2OH (Figure 2.3B) paraben metabolites induced cellular proliferation in a concentration-dependent manner. T47D cells treated with 3OH (Figure 2.3C) or 2OH (Figure 2.3D) required slightly higher concentrations than MCF-7 cells to induce proliferation but they did not achieve a sigmoidal concentration dependence. Higher concentrations of the 3OH metabolite would exceed 0.1% DMSO vehicle concentration which prevented an EC_{50} from being determined in the T47D cell line. The EC₅₀ for 3OH and 2OH in MCF-7 and T47D cells was calculated (3OH: EC₅₀ 8.0 μ M in MCF-7; 2OH: EC₅₀ 2.2 μ M in MCF-7 and 43.0 μ M in T47D). All PrestoBlue[®] cell viability assay results were confirmed with the crystal violet growth assay as described in Materials and Methods (data not shown). Previous reports have investigated the androgenic and anti-androgenic behavior of parabens [46, 47] prior to the discovery of the 3OH and 2OH paraben metabolites. Therefore, we also examined whether the 3OH and 2OH paraben metabolites exhibited androgenic properties by treating androgen-dependent LNCaP cells and we found that the paraben metabolites do not exhibit androgenic behavior at concentration ranges of 10 pM – 10 μ M (Figure 2.4A and 2.4B). Non-estrogen receptor α expressing MDA-MB-231 cells were treated with 3OH, 2OH, and their respective parent compounds to show no effect on cell proliferation. (Figure 2.5A - 2.5D).

The pure anti-estrogen receptor antagonist (ICI 182,780) inhibits 3OH and 2OH metabolite induced proliferation of estrogen-dependent human breast cancer

To confirm that the cell proliferation induced by 3OH and 2OH paraben metabolites was due to $ER\alpha$ signaling, we assessed whether their proliferative effects could be blocked by the pure anti-

estrogen ICI 182,780 (Fulvestrant). Estrogen-dependent MCF-7 cells were treated at the identified EC_{50} concentrations of BuP (1.2 μ M), IsoBuP (0.3 μ M), and their metabolites either alone or in the presence of increasing concentrations of ICI. BuP and IsoBuP induced proliferation was inhibited by ICI at 0.8 nM and 1.4 nM, respectively, comparable to previous reports [32] (Figure 2.6A and 2.6B). Cell proliferation induced by the 3OH and 2OH paraben metabolites was inhibited in a concentration-dependent manner by ICI with an IC₅₀ of 0.7 nM and 1.2 nM respectively (Figure 2.6A, and 2.6B).

3OH and 2OH metabolites induce expression of the estrogen regulated gene, *GREB1*

To confirm the estrogen agonist action of the paraben metabolites we tested the ability of these compounds to induce the expression of an estrogen responsive gene, *GREB1*. We measured the effects of paraben-treated ER-positive MCF-7 cell lines on *GREB1* mRNA levels. *GREB1* is a critical downstream target of ER α signaling the expression of which is induced by exposure to E2, which can be suppressed by ICI 182,780 as previously described [34]. GREB1 has also been described as a critical estrogen-specific ER-interacting protein, an interaction that has been shown to be highly enriched upon estrogen exposure [48]. ER-positive MCF-7 cells were treated at 10 μ M with BuP, IsoBuP, 3OH and 2OH as described in Materials and Methods. E2 was used as a positive control; it induced GREB1 expression (~29-fold at 6 hrs; *P* < 0.001) at all time-points compared with the vehicle control (Figure 2.7). Treatment with BuP, IsoBuP, 2OH, and 3OH induced GREB1 expression ~30, ~36, ~20, and ~10-fold at 6 hrs respectively (*P* < 0.001) compared to vehicle control. Neither ethanol nor DMSO significantly affected expression levels compared to media (CCS) alone (data not shown). Co-treatment with the paraben compounds and the pure anti-estrogen ICI 182,780 at 6 hrs blocked these effects (Figure 2.8).

2OH metabolite induces luciferase expression in MCF-7 cells transfected with an estrogenresponsive luciferase reporter construct

To further confirm that the estrogenic activity of the paraben metabolites is mediated by classical ER mediated signaling, we tested the ability of the compounds to induce ER-dependent transcription using an ERE-luciferase reporter construct [49]. The 2OH metabolite significantly (P < 0.05) induced transcriptional activity of the ERE-luciferase reporter construct at 10 and 20 μ M (Figure 2.9). Transcriptional activity by the 3OH metabolite was found to be non-significant at 10 and 20 μ M. BuP and IsoBuP demonstrated increased ERE transcriptional activity consistent with previous reports [12, 50] (Data not shown).

3OH and 2OH metabolites can be docked within the ligand binding pocket of estrogen receptor α

To provide additional support that the hydroxylated metabolites were promoting ERE mediated transcription and stimulated cellular proliferation, molecular docking was used to characterize the interactions of the metabolites as flexible ligands within the known active conformation of the ligand binding site of human ER α . The E2 ligand in the crystal structure of ER α (PDB ID: 3UUD) was removed and re-docked into the active site. The RMSD among all carbon and oxygen atoms for the binding pose of the docked E2 ligand and the pose identified in the crystal structure of ER α was 0.819 Å, indicating that our prepared ER α structure could accurately reproduce experimentally determined binding poses. The high resolution of the 3UUD ER α structures (1.6 Å), compared to PDB entries 4TV1 (1.85 Å) and 4MG9 (2.0 Å) ER α structures complexed with either propyl- or *n*-butylparaben respectively, was a significant contributing

factor in choosing this structure for docking the hydroxylated paraben metabolites. Docking of either propyl- and or *n*-butylparaben to 4TV1 and 4MG9 resulted in relatively poorer RMSD values compared to 3UUD which was another consideration for proceeding with the 3UUD structure for this study. The binding poses of the hydroxylated paraben metabolites and their respective parent compound were analyzed, and each of them displayed a preference to dock to the reported active site of ER α [11].

Hydrogen bonding interactions of the paraben compounds with key side-chain residues in the active site of ERα are shown in Figure 2.10A-2.10C and Figures 2.11A-2.11C. The 2OH compound displayed hydrogen bonding capabilities with amino acid residues Arg394 and Glu353 (Figure 2.10A) which have been shown to hydrogen bond to the phenol ring of E2 [13, 33]. 2D interaction diagrams generated with Discovery Studio Visualizer indicated the potential for two additional hydrogen bonds to be formed with L387 and G521 (Figure 2.11A). The calculated RMSD for E2 and the 2OH metabolite was determined as described in the Materials and Methods and indicated a high degree of binding similarity with E2 (0.658 Å). Due to the presence of a chiral center located at the secondary alcohol group of the 3OH compound and unknown proportions of a potential racemic mixture of our 3OH test substance, it was necessary to dock both the R and S isomer of the 3OH compound. The identified binding poses of the R & S isomers both suggested favorable hydrogen bonding interactions with amino acids Arg394 and Glu353, but the S isomer was additionally capable of forming hydrogen bonds with His524 and Gly521 (Figure 2.10B, 2.10C). 2D interaction diagrams showed that the *R* & *S* isomer may both form additional hydrogen bonds with L387 but only the S isomer may form an additional hydrogen bond with L525 (Figure 2.11B, 2.11C). The calculated RMSD for E2 compared with the 3OH R & S isomers both indicated a high degree of binding similarity with E2 (0.905 Å and

0.562 Å respectively) and determined as described in the Materials and methods. The calculated RMSD for E2 between each of the parent compounds BuP and IsoBuP demonstrated comparable binding similarity as the metabolites (1.001 Å and 0.976 Å respectively). The calculated RMSD for each of the metabolite and parent compound pairs also indicated; high binding similarity with each other (2OH & IsoBuP: 0.123 Å; 3OH *R* & BuP: 0.293 Å; 3OH *S* & BuP: 0.555 Å).

Discussion

In addition to the numerous urine biomonitoring studies of parabens in diverse populations around the world [18-20, 28], in vivo studies using male rats suggest potential disruption of testosterone and sperm production from propyl- and *n*-butylparaben (BuP) exposures [51, 52]. In contrast, human epidemiological studies have not conclusively demonstrated that paraben concentrations in urine are associated with altered male steroid hormone levels or with indicators of sperm DNA damage [53, 54]. However, a common finding among studies measuring paraben compounds in urine is the several fold higher paraben exposure among females compared to males [15, 19, 53]. Urine studies have reported median concentrations of paraben compounds in urine of females generally at low nanomolar concentrations including $1.0 - 1.9 \,\mu\text{M}$ for methylparaben, 41.0 - 250.0 nM for propylparaben, and 3.1 - 3.6 nM for butylparaben [55, 56]. One report found significantly higher urine BuP levels (as a marker of higher exposure) being associated with shorter menstrual cycle length among female Japanese women age 19 to 22 despite only reporting a median concentration of 3.6 nM for this compound [56] which is 2 to 3 orders of magnitude lower than the EC₅₀ for butylparaben as determined in our study. A larger study showed an association between higher levels of estrogen metabolites in urine, such as estrone sulfate and estrone glucuronide, and shorter menstrual cycles in a group of women that

were part of the Women's Reproductive Health Study [57]. Therefore, the presence of estrogen mimicking compounds in systemic circulation, such as parabens, may have the potential to alter normal hormone or estrogen regulated processes such as those observed in ER-positive breast cancer.

Similarly, it has been well documented that the paraben parent compounds, BuP and *iso*butylparaben (IsoBuP), induce estrogen-dependent breast cancer cell proliferation by ER α signaling and behave as ER agonists as observed in reporter gene and ER binding assays [12, 32, 44, 50]. Two novel oxidized paraben metabolites were recently shown to be present in human urine samples which structurally appeared to meet the key amino acid hydrogen bonding requirements for ER α in complex with E2 [11, 13]. We also determined the chemical similarity of the oxidized metabolites, indicated by their Tanimoto coefficient (*Tc*) (Table 2.1), which were found to be comparable to known agonists, BuP and IsoBuP, relative to E2. Given these structural similarities of the oxidized metabolites and their parent compounds with E2, we characterized the potential estrogenic behavior of these novel paraben metabolites and provide evidence as to whether they can promote cell proliferation by an estrogen signaling mechanism.

Using *in vitro* growth assays, we were able to demonstrate that the novel paraben metabolites 2OH and 3OH display characteristics of estrogenic behavior in ER-positive, estrogen-dependent human breast cancer cell lines. Although the 2OH and 3OH metabolites induce the proliferation of MCF-7 breast cancer cells, they appear to be less potent in T47D cells, particularly 3OH which required concentrations above 10 μ M to induce significant cell proliferation. The proliferative ability of ER-negative MDA-MB-231 cells treated with the hydroxylated metabolites was not affected further suggesting that the metabolites induce cell proliferation via an ER signaling mechanism. Despite the paraben metabolite induced growth of

MCF-7 cells, 2OH and 3OH were found to exhibit estrogenic behavior that was less potent in comparison to their respective parent compounds. A possible explanation for the observed lower potency of the metabolites may be the result of lower membrane permeability and increased hydrophilic characteristics among the metabolites compared to BuP and IsoBuP indicated by their computationally derived log *P* values (Table 2.1). The presence of the second hydroxyl group on the 2OH and 3OH metabolites likely contributes to an increase in polarity making it more difficult to diffuse across the cell membrane compared their more lipophilic parent compounds. The correlation between membrane permeability and physiochemical properties of small molecules has been widely discussed elsewhere [58, 59].

We also investigated whether the cell proliferation of the estrogen-dependent breast cancer cells induced by the 3OH and 2OH paraben metabolites was due to ER α signaling. MCF-7 cell proliferation induced by each of the paraben compounds was blocked in the presence of a pure-antiestrogen suggesting that the metabolites promote cell proliferation via ER α . We also examined the effect of the 3OH and 2OH metabolites on the transcriptional activity of an estrogen-inducible promoter by ERE-luciferase assay. We found that 2OH could significantly promote increased transcriptional activity at the concentrations tested; however, the transcriptional activity induced by 3OH was not statistically significant only at the concentrations tested. In addition, we observed significant metabolite-induced expression of the estrogen regulated gene, *GREB1*, which is a well characterized downstream target of ER α signaling. Increased expression of *GREB1* was found to be time-dependent upon exposure to the metabolites as observed with the E2 positive-control. *GREB1* expression induced by the compounds was blocked in the presence of a pure anti-estrogen for all tested paraben compounds which is consistent with the results from the growth assays as previously discussed. Lastly, our

in silico modeling data suggest that the paraben metabolites display a preference for docking to the ligand binding domain of ER α and demonstrate favorable interactions with key amino acid residues as seen in reported crystal structures of ER α with either E2, propylparaben, or BuP [11, 13, 33]. Despite the favorable ligand binding domain interactions predicted from the docking experiments, the computationally derived partition coefficients and greater hydrophilic characteristics of the metabolites suggest that poor bioavailability might explain why the metabolites were not more potent than the parent compounds. It is important to note that our *in silico* approach cannot be used to make a distinction of whether the oxidized metabolites are indeed true agonists or antagonists. However, future work will focus on elucidating other potential binding modes or allosteric interactions among other hormone receptors and the oxidized metabolites. Collectively, these data, suggest that the novel 3OH and 2OH metabolites demonstrate behavior consistent with their being weak estrogens.

Although the paraben metabolites were found to be generally less potent than their parent compounds, their calculated EC_{50} values were still within a similar order of magnitude as their parent compounds according to previous reports. Furthermore, the extent of oxidative modification for the oxidized metabolites have been shown to be present ~2.3 fold or ~1.1 fold higher than their parent compounds in human urine for the 2OH and 3OH metabolites respectively [10]. This is especially important due to the presence of parabens in breast tissue [29] where the tissue concentrations of the oxidized metabolites is currently unknown. Charles and Darbre (2013) have previously shown that 27 % of breast tissue samples taken from patients with ER+PR+ primary tumors contained at least one measurable paraben compound that was above its lowest-observed-effect concentration in MCF-7 cells [29]. Although the breast tissue concentrations analyzed by Charles and Darbre were found to have median concentrations in the

low nanomolar range, some of the tissue samples were observed to have measurable paraben compounds in the micromolar range within 1 to 3 orders of magnitude of their experimental EC₅₀ values [29]. This same study also reported a few breast tissue concentrations that were at or above our experimentally determined EC_{50} for IsoBuP or near the EC_{30} for BuP [23, 29]. Despite these findings, healthy control tissue was not examined for paraben content making it difficult to interpret what potential biological effect the presence of these paraben compounds in breast tissue might have on ER-positive breast cancer. Furthermore, it is not well understood what potential effect these estrogen mimicking compounds might have in the context of ER-positive breast cancer patients who are on antiestrogen therapy, such as aromatase inhibitors (AIs), and whether total paraben exposure could contribute as possible mechanism of resistance for these patients. Therefore, combined exposure from the metabolites and their parent compounds should not be overlooked when being assessed in biomonitoring studies due to the risk of underestimating human exposure. Future work is needed to establish whether the metabolites would have a combined estrogenic effect in the presence of relevant concentrations of other paraben compounds that have been previously measured in tissue samples from patients with ER+ PR+ primary breast cancer [23, 29].

To our knowledge, this is the first report to characterize the estrogenic behavior of the novel paraben metabolites, 3-hydroxy *n*-butyl 4-hydroxybenzoate (3OH) and 2-hydroxy *iso*-butyl 4-hydroxybenzoate (2OH). We have demonstrated that the oxidized 3OH and 2OH paraben metabolites induce breast cancer cell proliferation by estrogen signaling on the same order of magnitude as their parent compounds. However, the derived EC_{50} for the metabolites suggest that they are relatively less potent than their parent compounds. Given the lower potency of the metabolites relative to their respective parent compounds, existing regulatory standards and

industry trends toward safer alternatives may be adequate in limiting human exposure to paraben compounds. However, future biomonitoring studies should attempt to account for the metabolites when determining total daily intake averages to prevent an underestimation of an equally important component of potential endocrine disrupting effects upon paraben exposure.

This chapter has been published in the July 2018 issue of Toxicological Sciences as an original research article entitled: Metabolites of *n*-Butylparaben and *iso*-Butylparaben Exhibit Estrogenic Properties in MCF-7 and T47D Human Breast Cancer Cell Lines. Authors: Thomas L. Gonzalez, Rebecca K. Moos, Christina L. Gersch, Michael D. Johnson, Rudy J Richardson, Holger M. Koch, James M. Rae. PMID 29945225.



Figure 2.1. Chemical structures of 17ß-estradiol, 3OH, and 2OH paraben metabolites. * - Indicates chiral center.



Figure 2.2. *n***-Butylparaben and** *iso***-Butylparaben induce breast cancer cell proliferation.** MCF-7 and T47D cells were grown in steroid-deplete conditions as described in Methods section. PrestoBlue® cell viability assay was used as a surrogate to determine relative cell number. Estrogen dependent MCF-7 cells were treated with either *n*-butylparaben (BuP) (A) or *iso*-butylparaben (IsoBuP) (B) and T47D cells were treated with BuP (C) or IsoBuP (D) at the indicated concentrations. *Growth curves* represents percentage of cell growth compared to DMSO (vehicle) control (0 %). Points on dose response *curve* represent 6-day growth vs. vehicle treated control \pm SE (n = 6 technical replicates). Each set of technical replicates were independently validated with a secondary experiment under identical treatment conditions (not shown). Dotted line indicates growth induced by 100 pM E2.



Figure 2.3. 3OH and 2OH paraben metabolites induce breast cancer cell proliferation. MCF-7 and T47D cells were grown in steroid-deplete conditions as described in Methods section. PrestoBlue® cell viability assay was used as a surrogate to determine relative cell number. (A) MCF-7 cells were treated with either 3OH or (B) 2OH and (C) T47D cells were treated with 3OH or (D) 2OH at the indicated concentrations. *Growth curves* for A – D represent percentage of cell growth compared to DMSO (vehicle) control (0 %). Points on dose response *curve* represent 6-day growth vs. vehicle treated control \pm SE (n = 6 technical replicates). Each set of technical replicates were independently validated with a secondary experiment under identical treatment conditions (not shown). Dotted line indicates growth induced by 100 pM E2.



Figure 2.4. 3OH and 2OH paraben metabolites do not induce androgen dependent cancer growth. LNCaP cells were grown in steroid-deplete conditions as described in Methods section. Crystal violet growth assay was used as a surrogate to determine relative cell number. LNCaP cells were treated with (A) 3OH or (B) 2OH and assayed for growth 6 days after treatment. Growth curves represents percentage of cell growth compared to DMSO (vehicle) control (0 %). Points indicate average growth of 6 replicates versus vehicle control \pm SE (n = 6 technical replicates). Each set of technical replicates were independently validated with a secondary experiment under identical treatment conditions (not shown). Dotted line indicates growth induced by 200 pM DHT.



Figure 2.5. 3OH, 2OH, *n*-Butylparaben and *iso*-Butylparaben do not induce a proliferative effect on ERa negative MDA-MB-231 breast cancer cells. MDA-MB-231 cells were grown in steroid-deplete conditions as described in Methods section. PrestoBlue® cell viability assay was used as a surrogate to determine relative cell number. MDA-MB-231 cells were treated with either (A) 3OH, (B) 2OH, (C) *n*-butylparaben (BuP), or (D) *iso*-butylparaben (IsoBuP) at the indicated concentrations. *Growth curves* represents percentage of cell growth compared to DMSO (vehicle) control (0 %). Points on dose response *curve* represent 4-day growth vs. vehicle treated control \pm SE (n = 6 technical replicates). Each set of technical replicates were independently validated with a secondary experiment under identical treatment conditions (not shown).



Figure 2.6. Pure anti-estrogen blocks 3OH, 2OH, respective parent compound induced breast cancer cell proliferation. MCF-7 cells were grown in steroid-deplete conditions as described in Methods section. PrestoBlue® cell viability assay was used as a surrogate to determine relative cell number. Growth induction by a fixed dose of either (A) (•) 0.3 μ M *Iso*-butylparaben (solid line) or (•) 2.15 μ M 2OH (dashed line) or (B) by (•) 1.2 μ M Butylparaben or (•) 8.22 μ M 3OH was antagonized by the pure anti-estrogen, ICI 182,780 (ICI). ICI was added to final concentrations ranging from 1 pM – 1 μ M at log intervals. *Growth curves* represents percentage of cell growth compared to 2OH or *Iso*-butylparaben at the fixed concentrations indicated above. Data are normalized from maximum growth (100 %) to minimum growth (0 %) for each treatment. Points on dose response curve represent Points represent 6-day growth vs. proliferation with EC₅₀ of indicated paraben without ICI \pm SE (n = 6 technical replicates). Each set of technical replicates were independently validated with a secondary experiment under identical treatment conditions (not shown).



Figure 2.7. Time course induction of *GREB1* expression in MCF-7 cells by the 3OH and 2OH paraben metabolites. MCF-7 cells were assayed in steroid-deplete conditions. Cells were treated with a vehicle control (0.001% ethanol or 0.1% DMSO), or 100 pM E2, for 2, 4, and 6 hrs. Neither ethanol or DMSO significantly affected expression levels compared to media (CCS) alone (data not shown). Cells were also treated at 10 μ M with butylparaben (BuP), *Iso*-butylparaben (IsoBuP), 3OH, and 2OH. *Bars* represent *GREB1* expression versus vehicle-treated control using the $\Delta\Delta CT$ method. Bars represent the mean from 3 technical replicates \pm SE. Each set of technical replicates were independently validated with a secondary experiment under identical treatment conditions (not shown). Statistical significance within each treatment group was determined by one-way ANOVA followed by Bonferroni posthoc analysis. # = not significant; a,b,c,d,e = $P \le 0.005$.



Figure 2.8. Induction of *GREB1* expression in MCF-7 cells by the 3OH and 2OH paraben metabolites is blocked in the presence of ICI 182, 780. MCF-7 cells were assayed in steroiddeplete conditions. Cells were treated with a vehicle control (0.001% ethanol or 0.1% DMSO), 100 pM E2, or 100 nM ICI for 6 hrs. Neither ethanol or DMSO significantly affected expression levels compared to media (CCS) alone (data not shown). Cells were also treated at 10 μ M with *n*-butylparaben (BuP), *Iso*-butylparaben (IsoBuP), 3OH, and 2OH alone or in combination with 100 nM ICI. *Bars* represent *GREB1* expression versus vehicle-treated control using the $\Delta \Delta CT$ method. Bars represent the mean from 3 technical replicates \pm SE. Each set of technical replicates were independently validated with a secondary experiment under identical treatment conditions (not shown). Statistical significance between for treatments with and without ICI were determined by one-way ANOVA followed by Tukey posthoc analysis. *** = P ≤ 0.0001 .



Figure 2.9. The 2OH paraben metabolite promotes significant ERE-luciferase transcriptional activity. The 2OH and 3OH paraben metabolites significantly induce ERE-luciferase activity. MCF-7 cells were co-transfected with the ERE-luciferase construct and renilla reporter plasmid in steroid-deplete conditions and treated at the indicated concentrations for each compound. Relative firefly luciferase activity was plotted over renilla luciferase activity induced by treatment from each specified compound versus ethanol vehicle control for E2 and DMSO vehicle control for each paraben compound. Statistical significance between each indicated pair was determined by one-way ANOVA followed by Tukey posthoc analysis. Bars represent the mean from 3 technical replicates \pm SE. Each set of technical replicates were independently validated with a secondary experiment under identical treatment conditions (not shown). ns = not significant; **P* < 0.05; **, **** = P < 0.0001.



Figure 2.10. 3OH and 2OH paraben metabolites dock to estrogen receptor α . Human estrogen receptor α ligand binding domain docked with (A) 2OH isomer (B) 3OH *R* isomer or (C) 3OH *S* isomer. 2OH and 3OH are colored orange and magenta respectively. 17ß-estradiol has been overlaid with each ligand in grey for comparison. Hydrogen bonds are represented as yellow dashes. Oxygen and nitrogen atoms are colored in red and blue respectively. Active site helices (H3, H5, H11, & H12) are displayed in bold for clarity and hydrogen bonding residues are displayed and labeled.



Figure 2.11. 2D interaction diagrams for the 3OH and 2OH paraben metabolites. 2D ligand interaction networks for **(A)** 2OH **(B)** 3OH *R* and **(C)** 3OH *S* isomers. Dashed green lines indicate hydrogen bonds. All other relevant interactions are outlined in each figure legend.

-		U C
Compounds	Log P	Tanimoto Coefficient
	(Octanol/water)	(Tc) (Relative to E2)
17ß-estradiol (E2)	3.71	1.000
<i>n</i> -Butylparaben	3.12	0.524
Iso-Butylparaben	3.12	0.527
(3S)-3-hydroxy n-butyl 4-hydroxybenzoate (3OH)	1.63	0.549
(3 <i>R</i>)-3-hydroxy n-butyl 4-hydroxybenzoate (3OH)	1.63	0.556
2-hydroxy iso-butyl 4-hydroxybenzoate (2OH)	1.66	0.530

Table 2.1. Calculated partition coefficients and Tanimoto similarity metrics.

Partition coefficients and Tanimoto similarity scores were determined for each isomer of the parent and hydroxylated metabolites butylparaben. Calculator Plugins were used for structure property prediction and calculation [60].

References

- 1. Siegel, R. L., Miller, K. D., Jemal, A., Cancer statistics, 2018, *CA Cancer J. Clin.* 68 (2018) 7-30, 10.3322/caac.21442.
- Schwartz, G. F., Hughes, K. S., Lynch, H. T., Fabian, C. J., Fentiman, I. S., Robson, M. E., Domchek, S. M., Hartmann, L. C., Holland, R., Winchester, D. J., Proceedings of the international consensus conference on breast cancer risk, genetics, & risk management, April, 2007, *Cancer*. 113 (2008) 2627-37, 10.1002/cncr.23903.
- Lippman, M. E., Krueger, K. A., Eckert, S., Sashegyi, A., Walls, E. L., Jamal, S., Cauley, J. A., Cummings, S. R., Indicators of lifetime estrogen exposure: effect on breast cancer incidence and interaction with raloxifene therapy in the multiple outcomes of raloxifene evaluation study participants., *J. Clin. Oncol.* 19 (2001) 3111–16, 10.1200/JCO.2001.19.12.3111.
- 4. Lippman, M. E., Bolan, G., Huff, K., The Effects of Estrogens and Antiestrogens on Hormone-Responsive Breast Cancer in Long-Term Tissue Culture, *Cancer Res.* 36 (1976) 4595-4601,
- 5. Lippman, M. E., Bolan, G., Oestrogen-responsive human breast cancer in long term tissue culture., *Nature*. 256 (1975) 592-593., 10.1038/256592a0.
- Lu, R., Hu, X., Zhou, J., Sun, J., Zhu, A. Z., Xu, X., Zheng, H., Gao, X., Wang, X., Jin, H., Zhu, P., Guo, L., COPS5 amplification and overexpression confers tamoxifenresistance in ERalpha-positive breast cancer by degradation of NCoR, *Nat. Commun.* 7 (2016) 12044, 10.1038/ncomms12044.
- Sikora, M. J., Strumba, V., Lippman, M. E., Johnson, M. D., Rae, J. M., Mechanisms of estrogen-independent breast cancer growth driven by low estrogen concentrations are unique versus complete estrogen deprivation, *Breast Cancer Res. Treat.* 134 (2012) 1027-39, 10.1007/s10549-012-2032-6.
- 8. Sikora, M. J., Cordero, K. E., Larios, J. M., Johnson, M. D., Lippman, M. E., Rae, J. M., The androgen metabolite 5alpha-androstane-3beta,17beta-diol (3betaAdiol) induces breast cancer growth via estrogen receptor: implications for aromatase inhibitor resistance, *Breast Cancer Res. Treat.* 115 (2009) 289-96, 10.1007/s10549-008-0080-8.
- Pastor-Barriuso, R., Fernandez, M. F., Castano-Vinyals, G., Whelan, D., Perez-Gomez, B., Llorca, J., Villanueva, C. M., Guevara, M., Molina-Molina, J. M., Artacho-Cordon, F., Barriuso-Lapresa, L., Tusquets, I., Dierssen-Sotos, T., Aragones, N., Olea, N., Kogevinas, M., Pollan, M., Total Effective Xenoestrogen Burden in Serum Samples and Risk for Breast Cancer in a Population-Based Multicase-Control Study in Spain, *Environ. Health Perspect.* 124 (2016) 1575-1582, 10.1289/EHP157.
- 10. Moos, R. K., Angerer, J., Dierkes, G., Bruning, T., Koch, H. M., Metabolism and elimination of methyl, iso- and n-butyl paraben in human urine after single oral dosage, *Arch. Toxicol.* 90 (2016) 2699–2709, 10.1007/s00204-015-1636-0.

- 11. Delfosse, V., Grimaldi, M., Cavailles, V., Balaguer, P., Bourguet, W., Structural and functional profiling of environmental ligands for estrogen receptors, *Environ. Health Perspect.* 122 (2014) 1306-13, 10.1289/ehp.1408453.
- 12. Wielogorska, E., Elliott, C. T., Danaher, M., Connolly, L., Endocrine disruptor activity of multiple environmental food chain contaminants, *Toxicol. In Vitro*. 29 (2015) 211-20, 10.1016/j.tiv.2014.10.014.
- 13. Delfosse, V., le Marie, A., Balaguer, P., Bourguet, W., A structural perspective on nuclear receptors as targets of environmental compounds, *Acta Pharmacol. Sin.* 36 (2015) 88-104, 10.1038/aps.2013.133.
- 14. Sasseville, D., Alfalah, M., Lacroix, J. P., "Parabenoia" Debunked, or "Who's Afraid of Parabens?", *Dermatitis*. 26 (2015) 254-9, 10.1097/DER.00000000000147.
- 15. Guo, Y., Kannan, K., A survey of phthalates and parabens in personal care products from the United States and its implications for human exposure, *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 47 (2013) 14442-9, 10.1021/es4042034.
- 16. Liao, C., Liu, F., Kannan, K., Occurrence of and dietary exposure to parabens in foodstuffs from the United States, *Environ Sci. Technol.* 47 (2013) 3918-25, 10.1021/es400724s.
- 17. Dodson, R. E., Nishioka, M., Standley, L. J., Perovich, L. J., Brody, J. G., Rudel, R. A., Endocrine disruptors and asthma-associated chemicals in consumer products, *Environ*. *Health Perspect*. 120 (2012) 935-43, 10.1289/ehp.1104052.
- Kang, H. S., Kyung, M.S., Ko, A., Park, J.H., Hwang, M.S., Kwon, J.E., Suh, J.H., Lee, H.S., Moon, G.I., Hong, J.H., Hwang, I.G., Urinary concentrations of parabens and their association with demographic factors: A population-based cross-sectional study, *Environ. Res.* 146 (2016) 245-51, 10.1016/j.envres.2015.12.032.
- Moos, R. K., Apel, P., Schroter-Kermani, C., Kolossa-Gehring, M., Bruning, T., Koch, H. M., Daily intake and hazard index of parabens based upon 24 h urine samples of the German Environmental Specimen Bank from 1995 to 2012, *J. Expo. Sci. Environ. Epidemiol.* 27 (2016) 10.1038/jes.2016.65.
- 20. Calafat, A. M., Ye, X., Wong, L. Y., Bishop, A. M., Needham, L. L., Urinary concentrations of four parabens in the U.S. population: NHANES 2005-2006, *Environ. Health Perspect.* 118 (2010) 679-85, 10.1289/ehp.0901560.
- 21. Csiszar, S. A., Ernstoff, A. S., Fantke, P., Meyer, D. E., Jolliet, O., High-throughput exposure modeling to support prioritization of chemicals in personal care products, *Chemosphere*. 163 (2016) 490-8, 10.1016/j.chemosphere.2016.07.065.
- 22. Dewalque, L., Pirard, C., Charlier, C., Measurement of urinary biomarkers of parabens, benzophenone-3, and phthalates in a Belgian population, *Biomed. Res. Int.* 2014 (2014) 649314, 10.1155/2014/649314.

- 23. Barr, L., Metaxas, G., Harbach, C. A., Savoy, L. A., Darbre, P. D., Measurement of paraben concentrations in human breast tissue at serial locations across the breast from axilla to sternum, *J. Appl. Toxicol.* 32 (2012) 219-32, 10.1002/jat.1786.
- 24. Hines, E. P., Mendola, P., von Ehrenstein, O. S., Ye, X., Calafat, A. M., Fenton, S. E., Concentrations of environmental phenols and parabens in milk, urine and serum of lactating North Carolina women, *Reprod. Toxicol.* 54 (2015) 120-8, 10.1016/j.reprotox.2014.11.006.
- Valle-Sistac, J., Molins-Delgado, D., Diaz, M., Ibanez, L., Barcelo, D., Silvia Diaz-Cruz, M., Determination of parabens and benzophenone-type UV filters in human placenta. First description of the existence of benzyl paraben and benzophenone-4, *Environ. Int.* 88 (2016) 243-9, 10.1016/j.envint.2015.12.034.
- 26. Frederiksen, H., Jorgensen, N., Andersson, A. M., Parabens in urine, serum and seminal plasma from healthy Danish men determined by liquid chromatography-tandem mass spectrometry (LC-MS/MS), *J. Expo. Sci. Environ. Epidemiol.* 21 (2011) 262-71, 10.1038/jes.2010.6.
- 27. Azzouz, A., Rascon, A. J., Ballesteros, E., Simultaneous determination of parabens, alkylphenols, phenylphenols, bisphenol A and triclosan in human urine, blood and breast milk by continuous solid-phase extraction and gas chromatography-mass spectrometry, *J. Pharm. Biomed. Anal.* 119 (2016) 16-26, 10.1016/j.jpba.2015.11.024.
- 28. Artacho-Cordon, F., Arrebola, J. P., Nielsen, O., Hernandez, P., Skakkebaek, N. E., Fernandez, M. F., Andersson, A. M., Olea, N., Frederiksen, H., Assumed non-persistent environmental chemicals in human adipose tissue; matrix stability and correlation with levels measured in urine and serum, *Environ. Res.* 156 (2017) 120-127, 10.1016/j.envres.2017.03.030.
- 29. Charles, A. K., Darbre, P. D., Combinations of parabens at concentrations measured in human breast tissue can increase proliferation of MCF-7 human breast cancer cells, *J. Appl. Toxicol.* 33 (2013) 390-8, 10.1002/jat.2850.
- 30. Wrobel, A. M., Gregoraszczuk, E. L., Actions of methyl-, propyl- and butylparaben on estrogen receptor-alpha and -beta and the progesterone receptor in MCF-7 cancer cells and non-cancerous MCF-10A cells, *Toxicol. Lett.* 230 (2014) 375-81, 10.1016/j.toxlet.2014.08.012.
- 31. Wróbel, A., Gregoraszczuk, Ewa Ł, Effects of single and repeated in vitro exposure of three forms of parabens, methyl-, butyl- and propylparabens on the proliferation and estradiol secretion in MCF-7 and MCF-10A cells, *Pharmacological Reports*. 65 (2013) 484-493, 10.1016/s1734-1140(13)71024-7.
- 32. Okubo, T., Yokoyama, Y., Kano, K., Kano, I., ER-dependent estrogenic activity of parabens assessed by proliferation of human breast cancer MCF-7 cells and expression of ERa and PR, *Food. Chem. Toxicol.* 39 (2001) 1225-1232, 10.1016/S0278-6915(01)00073-4.

- Delfosse, V., Grimaldi, M., Pons, J. L., Boulahtouf, A., le Maire, A., Cavailles, V., Labesse, G., Bourguet, W., Balaguer, P., Structural and mechanistic insights into bisphenols action provide guidelines for risk assessment and discovery of bisphenol A substitutes, *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* 109 (2012) 14930-14935, 10.1073/pnas.1203574109.
- 34. Rae, J. M., Johnson, M. D., Scheys, J. O., Cordero, K. E., Larios, J. M., Lippman, M. E., GREB 1 is a critical regulator of hormone dependent breast cancer growth, *Breast Cancer Res. Treat.* 92 (2005) 141-9, 10.1007/s10549-005-1483-4.
- Johnson, M. D., Zuo, H., Lee, K.H., Trebley, J.P., Rae, J.M., Weatherman, R.V., Desta, Z., Flockhart, D.A., Skaar, T.C., Pharmacological Characterization of 4-hydroxy-Ndesmethyl Tamoxifen, a Novel Active Metabolite of Tamoxifen, *Breast Cancer Res. Treat.* 85 (2004) 151-159, 10.1023/B:BREA.0000025406.31193.e8.
- 36. Rae, J. M., Lippman, M. E., Evaluation of novel epidermal growth factor receptor tyrosine kinase inhibitors, *Breast Cancer Res. Treat.* 83 (2004) 99-107, 10.1023/B:BREA.0000010702.10130.29.
- 37. Livak, K. J., Schmittgen, T. D., Analysis of relative gene expression data using real-time quantitative PCR and the 2(-Delta Delta C(T)) Method, *Methods*. 25 (2001) 402-8, 10.1006/meth.2001.1262.
- Krieger, E., Vriend, G., YASARA View molecular graphics for all devices from smartphones to workstations, *Bioinformatics*. 30 (2014) 2981-2, 10.1093/bioinformatics/btu426.
- 39. Canutescu, A. A., Dunbrack, R. L., Jr., Cyclic coordinate descent: A robotics algorithm for protein loop closure, *Protein Sci.* 12 (2003) 963-972, 10.1110/ps.0242703.
- 40. Trott, O., Olson, A. J., AutoDock Vina: improving the speed and accuracy of docking with a new scoring function, efficient optimization, and multithreading, *J. Comput. Chem.* 31 (2010) 455-61, 10.1002/jcc.21334.
- 41. Krieger, E., Koraimann, G., Vriend, G., Increasing the precision of comparative models with YASARA NOVA--a self-parameterizing force field, *Proteins*. 47 (2002) 393-402, 10.1002/prot.10104.
- 42. Krieger, E., Dunbrack, R. L., Jr., Hooft, R. W., Krieger, B., Assignment of protonation states in proteins and ligands: combining pKa prediction with hydrogen bonding network optimization, *Methods Mol. Biol.* 819 (2012) 405-21, 10.1007/978-1-61779-465-0_25.
- 43. Dassault Systèmes, BIOVIA, Discovery Studio Modeling Environment, Release 2017, San Diego: Dassault Systèmes, 2016,
- 44. Watanabe, Y., Kojima, H., Takeuchi, S., Uramaru, N., Ohta, S., Kitamura, S., Comparative study on transcriptional activity of 17 parabens mediated by estrogen receptor alpha and beta and androgen receptor, *Food Chem. Toxicol.* 57 (2013) 227-34, 10.1016/j.fct.2013.03.036.

- 45. Evans, R. M., Scholze, M., Kortenkamp, A., Additive mixture effects of estrogenic chemicals in human cell-based assays can be influenced by inclusion of chemicals with differing effect profiles, *PLoS One*. 7 (2012) e43606, 10.1371/journal.pone.0043606.
- 46. Ma, D., Chen, L., Zhu, X., Li, F., Liu, C., Liu, R., Assessment of combined antiandrogenic effects of binary parabens mixtures in a yeast-based reporter assay, *Environ. Sci. Pollut. Res. Int.* 21 (2014) 6482-94, 10.1007/s11356-014-2497-4.
- 47. Chen, J., Ahn, K. C., Gee, N. A., Gee, S. J., Hammock, B. D., Lasley, B. L., Antiandrogenic properties of parabens and other phenolic containing small molecules in personal care products, *Toxicol. Appl. Pharmacol.* 221 (2007) 278-84, 10.1016/j.taap.2007.03.015.
- Mohammed, H., D'Santos, C., Serandour, A. A., Ali, H. R., Brown, G. D., Atkins, A., Rueda, O. M., Holmes, K. A., Theodorou, V., Robinson, J. L., Zwart, W., Saadi, A., Ross-Innes, C. S., Chin, S. F., Menon, S., Stingl, J., Palmieri, C., Caldas, C., Carroll, J. S., Endogenous purification reveals GREB1 as a key estrogen receptor regulatory factor, *Cell Rep.* 3 (2013) 342-9, 10.1016/j.celrep.2013.01.010.
- 49. El-Ashry D, C. S., Lippman ME, Kern FG, Estrogen induction of TGF-alpha is mediated by an estrogen response element composed of two imperfect palindromes., *J. Steroid Biochem. Mol. Biol.* 59 (1996) 261–269, 10.1016/S0960-0760(96)00118-5.
- 50. Vo, T. T., Jung, E. M., Choi, K. C., Yu, F. H., Jeung, E. B., Estrogen receptor alpha is involved in the induction of Calbindin-D(9k) and progesterone receptor by parabens in GH3 cells: a biomarker gene for screening xenoestrogens, *Steroids*. 76 (2011) 675-81, 10.1016/j.steroids.2011.03.006.
- 51. Oishi, S., Effects of propyl paraben on the male reproductive system, *Food Chem. Toxicol.* 40 (2002) 1807–1813, 10.1016/S0278-6915(02)00204-1.
- 52. Oishi, S., Effects of butylparaben on the male reproductive system in rats, *Toxicol. Ind. Health.* 17 (2001) 31- 39, 10.1191/0748233701th0930a.
- 53. Meeker, J. D., Yang, T., Ye, X., Calafat, A. M., Hauser, R., Urinary concentrations of parabens and serum hormone levels, semen quality parameters, and sperm DNA damage, *Environ. Health Perspect.* 119 (2011) 252-7, 10.1289/ehp.1002238.
- 54. Nishihama, Y., Toshima, H., Yoshinaga, J., Mizumoto, Y., Yoneyama, M., Nakajima, D., Shiraishi, H., Tokuoka, S., Paraben exposure and semen quality of Japanese male partners of subfertile couples, *Environ. Health Prev. Med.* 22 (2017) 5, 10.1186/s12199-017-0618-7.
- 55. Watkins, D. J., Ferguson, K. K., Anzalota Del Toro, L. V., Alshawabkeh, A. N., Cordero, J. F., Meeker, J. D., Associations between urinary phenol and paraben concentrations and markers of oxidative stress and inflammation among pregnant women in Puerto Rico, *Int. J. Hyg. Environ. Health.* 218 (2015) 212-9, 10.1016/j.ijheh.2014.11.001.

- 56. Nishihama, Y., Yoshinaga, J., Iida, A., Konishi, S., Imai, H., Yoneyama, M., Nakajima, D., Shiraishi, H., Association between paraben exposure and menstrual cycle in female university students in Japan, *Reprod. Toxicol.* 63 (2016) 107-13, 10.1016/j.reprotox.2016.05.010.
- 57. Windham, G. C., Elkin, E., Fenster, L., Waller, K., Anderson, M., Mitchell, P. R., Lasley, B., Swan, S. H., Ovarian hormones in premenopausal women: variation by demographic, reproductive and menstrual cycle characteristics, *Epidemiology*. 13 (2002) 675-84, 10.1097/01.EDE.0000032361.84313.F2.
- 58. Lipinski, C. A. L., F.; Dominy, B. W.; and Feeney, P. J., Experimental and computational approaches to estimate solubility and permeability in drug discovery and development settings, *Adv. Drug Deliv. Rev.* 46 (2001) 3–26,
- 59. Guimaraes, C. R., Mathiowetz, A. M., Shalaeva, M., Goetz, G., Liras, S., Use of 3D properties to characterize beyond rule-of-5 property space for passive permeation, *J. Chem. Inf. Model.* 52 (2012) 882-90, 10.1021/ci300010y.
- 60. MarvinSketch, (version 6.2.2), calculation module developed by ChemAxon <u>http://www.chemaxon.com/</u> (2017)

Chapter III.

Homology Models of Mouse and Rat Estrogen Receptor-α Ligand-Binding Domain Created by *In Silico* Mutagenesis of a Human Template: Molecular Docking with 17β-Estradiol, Diethylstilbestrol, and Paraben Analogs

Introduction

Numerous toxicology studies depend on rodent *in vivo* models [1, 2] as well as *in vitro* screening assays [3-5] to identify and characterize suspected endocrine disrupting compounds (EDCs). Traditional methods of generating toxicity data for risk assessment that rely on animal models or even *in vitro* assays can quickly become too costly or time-consuming to adequately screen and establish toxicological profiles for the tens of thousands of chemicals cataloged by the United States Environmental Protection Agency [6]. Efforts are underway to minimize the use of rodent models and establish new approach methodologies [7] that could be used more routinely to screen and identify suspected EDCs via *in silico* approaches [8, 9]. However, attempts to establish *in silico* protocols for identifying EDCs that act on estrogen signaling pathways are hampered due to the lack of reported structural data for mouse or rat estrogen receptor- α (ER α) within the Research Collaboratory for Structural Bioinformatics Protein Data Bank (RCSB PDB) [10, 11].

Interspecies sequence identities for the entire ER α receptor are 88.5% (human-mouse), 87.5% (human-rat), and 97.5% (mouse-rat). For the ligand binding domain (ER α -LBD) alone, the interspecies sequence identities are 95.5% (human-mouse), 95.1% (human-rat), and 99.2% (mouse-rat) [12] (Figure 3.1). We therefore hypothesized that these receptor species should

display similar 3D structures and exhibit comparable ligand binding interactions with known agonists. Although this contention appears logical and likely, subtle differences in the protein sequence could affect tertiary structure and/or ligand binding to a given receptor [13]. For example, several clinically relevant mutations resulting in single amino acid substitutions in the human ER α -LBD have been shown to confer a ligand-independent phenotype compared to the wild type ER α -LBD [14-16], which further demonstrates the apparent structural and functional sensitivity of the ER α -LBD to small differences in its primary sequence.

To determine whether the differing residues among the rodent and human ER α -LBD receptors could be considered neutral substitutions, we created ER α -LBD structures for the unreported rodent species via *in silico* mutagenesis of a human ER α -LBD template. Structural improvement of these *in silico* models was achieved by energy minimization and molecular dynamics refinement in the YASARA molecular modeling suite [17]. The construction of these *in silico* receptors allowed us to address the lack of reported mouse and rat ER α -LBD structures and compare how each of these ER α -LBDs might interact with known or postulated ER α agonists using molecular docking simulations. Comparative docking into rodent and human ER α -LBDs was carried out with 23 compounds designated Group A ligands. These compounds included 17 β -estradiol (**E2**), diethylstilbestrol (**DES**), 17 paraben analogs and 4 paraben metabolites (Figure 3.2, Table 3.1).

Molecular docking of **E2**, the most potent endogenous estrogen in both humans and rodents [18, 19], with the human and rodent ER α -LBDs provided us with a point of comparison for analyzing ligand-residue interactions among different ER α -LBDs agonists. For further calibration, we included **DES**, a potent synthetic nonsteroidal ER α agonist [20] that has been used as a model compound in the characterization of EDCs with estrogenic activity [21].

Parabens (esters of *p*-hydroxybenzoic acid) constitute a class of chemicals that have received considerable [3, 22] and controversial [23, 24] attention as suspected EDCs. Although they are found in relatively low concentrations in human tissues and possess only weak estrogenic and antiandrogenic activity [25, 26], parabens are ubiquitous in the environment owing to their widespread use as preservatives in a variety of foods and personal care products [27]. However, apart from concerns about potential adverse health impacts of parabens, the main purpose of the present study was to use members of a homologous series of paraben compounds, paraben metabolites, **E2**, and **DES** as tools in molecular docking simulations to assess the degree of similarity of ligand binding between human and rodent ER α -LBDs. A set of experimental estrogenic activity data for the human ER α was also available for 13 of the parabens and **E2** [28], enabling us to compare these results with corresponding potencies derived from docking.

Recently, it has been found that various substitutions in the benzene ring of *n*-butyl and *n*-octyl parabens, especially in the 3,5-position, result in decreased binding to human ER α with concomitant enhancement of antimicrobial activity [29]. This discovery opens up the possibility of replacing existing parabens with analogs that are more effective preservatives and even less likely to act as EDCs. Moreover, this publication provided us with an additional consistent set of experimental structure-activity data on paraben analogs for assessing the effectiveness of our docking protocols. Accordingly, we carried out docking of these 15 compounds (designated Group B ligands, Figure 3.3, Table 3.2) into the human ER α -LBD to determine the extent to which computationally predicted affinities agreed with experimentally determined binding potencies.

A preliminary version of this work was presented at the 57th annual meeting of the Society of Toxicology [30].

Materials and Methods

Receptor preparation with YASARA

The crystal structure of the human ERa-LBD (Y537S) in complex with 17β-estradiol (PDB 3UUD) [31] was downloaded and prepared for docking with the YASARA molecular modelling suite (YASARA-Structure version 17.4.17 for Windows) [17]. This structure was selected as a template for creating homology models of mouse and rat ERa-LBD via in silico mutagenesis due to its high resolution (1.6 Å) and the presence of the Y537S mutated residue, which stabilizes the agonist-binding conformation of the protein without compromising the overall structure or agonist ligand-binding properties of the protein [31]. The Y537S residue in the human ERα-LBD template receptor was retained for the mouse and rat structures created via in silico mutagenesis. All crystallographic waters were removed, hydrogen atoms were added, bond orders were corrected for S-hydroxycysteine residues, missing loops were repaired [32], and only chain-A in complex with its 17β -estradiol ligand (E2) was retained. Differing residues between protein sequences for human [33], mouse [34], and rat [35] ER α -LBD were identified by protein sequence alignments (Figure 3.1) performed with Geneious bioinformatics software (version 11.1.5 for Windows) [36, 37]. These residues in the human 3D structure were then mutated in silico using YASARA to create separate mouse and rat ERa-LBD receptors. The residue mutations for mouse were L306P, I326M, L327I, T334S, V368G, T371N, Q502R, and S527N. The residue mutations for rat were L306P, I326L, L327I, T334S, V368G, T371N, T483N, Q502R, and S527N. Side-chains of mutated residues were optimized with YASARA using the SCWALL method, which combines semi-empirical quantum mechanics, rotamer library, and steepest-descent algorithms [38].

For the human and rodent ER α -LBD receptors created via *in silico* mutagenesis, a cubic simulation cell was set to automatically encompass the entire receptor in YASARA plus an additional 2.5 Å margin in the x, y, and z directions. With the **E2** ligand in the active site, each prepared receptor was separately subjected to energy minimization using the YASARA2 force field, which is based on AMBER14 with the addition of knowledge-based dihedral and interaction potentials [38]. The energy-minimized structure was subjected to a 500 ps molecular dynamics refinement in explicit water solvent using YASARA and the YASARA2 force field [39]. Each receptor and refinement step were analyzed for structural errors and scored using MolProbity [40, 41]. Based on their MolProbity scores, the best ER α -LBD receptor for human, mouse, and rat was chosen for docking comparisons among all three receptor species.

Receptor preparation with UCSF Chimera

All crystallographic waters were removed, hydrogen atoms were added, and missing loops were repaired with UCSF Chimera (version 1.11 for Windows) [42] as a graphical user interface for MODELLER using default settings. Only chain-A with its native **E2** ligand was retained for further refinement. Differing residues between human, mouse, and rat ER α -LBD were identified as described in the previous section. Residue differences observed in either mouse or rat ER α -LBD were swapped using the Dunbrack rotamer library via UCSF Chimera to create separate receptors using the prepared human ER α -LBD structure as a template. All observed clashes among swapped residues were optimized by subjecting them to energy minimization in UCSF Chimera using default settings for each ER α -LBD receptor. Energy minimization of the entire receptor was performed for comparison using 100 steepest descent minimization steps and 10 conjugate gradient steps. Molecular dynamics refinement in explicit

solvent was performed with the YASARA molecular modeling suite with default settings using a 500 ps simulation as described in the previous section. Each receptor and refinement step were analyzed for structural errors and scored using MolProbity [40, 41].

Receptor preparation with I-TASSER

The protein sequence for mouse [34] and rat [35] ER α were uploaded to the I-TASSER online server (https://zhanglab.ccmb.med.umich.edu/I-TASSER/) for receptor assembly by iterative threading using default parameters [43]. I-TASSER does not produce a receptor with a ligand bound to it. Therefore, a cubic simulation cell was fitted around the entire mouse or rat ER α -LBD structure produced by I-TASSER plus an additional 5 Å margin in the x, y, and z directions. A docking simulation was performed with AutoDock Vina [44] for 100 runs using default parameters, and setup was conducted with YASARA as the graphical front-end [45] using the **E2** ligand extracted from the crystal structure of human ER α -LBD (PDB 3UUD). The top pose for each docking run in the rodent receptors were selected for further structural refinement via energy minimization using the YASARA2 force field as described above. The energy-minimized structure was subjected to 500 ps molecular dynamics refinement in explicit solvent using YASARA with the YASARA2 force field as described above [39]. Each receptor and refinement step were analyzed for structural errors and scored using MolProbity [40, 41].

Selection and preparation of Group A and Group B ligands

Group A ligands are shown in Figure 3.2. These 23 compounds included **E2**, **DES**, and 21 paraben analogs. Many of the parabens in this group have been previously characterized *in vitro* in estrogen-dependent breast cancer cell lines or reporter assays, which have demonstrated
relatively weak estrogenic behavior for these compounds [3, 5, 22, 28]. We also included (*R*)and (*S*)-3-hydroxybutyl 4-hydroxybenzoate (**3OHR** and **3OHS**) and 2-hydroxy *iso*-butyl 4-hydroxybenzoate (**2OH**) [46], metabolites of *n*-butylparaben (**BuP**) and *iso*-butylparaben (**iBuP**), which we recently characterized *in vitro* as weak estrogenic compounds in human ER α expressing breast cancer cell lines [47].

Group B ligands are shown in Figure 3.3. These 17 compounds consisted of **BuP** and **E2** along with 15 parabens containing various substituents in the benzene ring [29].

Initial structures for Group A and Group B ligands were generated using ChemDraw Professional version 17.1.0.105 for Windows and saved as CDX structure files. Each CDX file was imported into Chem3D Ultra version 17.1.0.105 for Windows and energy-minimized using the MMFF94 functionality in Chem3D Ultra to ensure that the structures had the correct orders, lengths, and angles for all bonds. The minimized structures were saved as PDB files for use in the docking simulations.

Ligand PDB files were converted to SDF files using OpenBabel version 2.4.1 64-bit for Windows [48, 49] for calculation of pKa and solvent-accessible surface area (SASA) using SimulationsPlus ADMET_Predictor version 9.0.0.10 64-bit for Windows [50]. These values are listed in Table 3.1 (Group A ligands) and Table 3.2 (Group B ligands).

Docking simulations

Docking was performed with AutoDock Vina [44] using default parameters, and setup was conducted with YASARA as the graphical front-end [45, 51]. A cubic simulation cell (25 Å \times 25 Å \times 25 Å) was centered on the C9 carbon of **E2** before removing the native ligand from each receptor and set as the search space for all test compounds, which were treated as flexible

ligands. The best pose of 25 runs was selected based on the most favorable free energy of binding (Δ G) among poses in which the 4-hydroxy group of the ligand benzene ring was oriented toward the R394 and E353 residues in the receptor binding site for potential hydrogen-bond formation, as seen in crystal structures of **PrP**, **BuP**, and **E2** [31, 52, 53]. Hydrogen-bond networks of the docked structures were optimized with YASARA [54], and protein structures of docking complexes were aligned with MUSTANG [55] before determining interspecies rootmean-square deviation (RMSD) values for docked ligands. Throughout this paper, ligand RMSDs are reported as heavy-atom (all atoms except hydrogen) values that have been symmetry-corrected to reduce false negative docking results [56]. Protein RMSDs are reported as CA backbone values [57, 58].

Because ΔG for docking tends to be biased in favor of larger molecules [59], we have expressed potency derived from docking in terms of ligand efficiency (LE). Thus, $LE_{dock} = -\Delta G/N_h$, where N_h = the number of heavy (non-hydrogen) atoms in the ligand) [60, 61].

In order to compare LE_{dock} values with experimental data, we calculated experimental ligand efficiencies using the general relationship, $LE_{exp} = p(Activity)/N_h$, where $LE_{exp} =$ experimental ligand efficiency, p(Activity) = -log(Activity), and $N_h =$ the number of heavy (non-hydrogen) atoms in the ligand. This comparison requires self-consistent sets of experimental data obtained with a given method under the same assay conditions [60]. For Group A ligands, experimental activity data meeting these criteria were available for 14 of the 23 compounds in terms of EC20 values for transcriptional activation in an estrogen response element (ERE) luciferase reporter assay for human ER α [28]. For Group B ligands, experimental activity data **BuP**) as IC50 values for binding to the human ER α receptor [29].

Receptor screening and assessment of unknown rodent structures

Prepared mouse and rat ER α -LBD receptors created with YASARA [17], UCSF Chimera [42], and I-TASSER [43] were scored and compared using MolProbity (Tables 3.4 and 3.5). Side-chain optimization and energy minimization of the entire ER α -LBD structure in YASARA produced the highest-scoring receptors with the fewest structural errors for ER α -LBD among all three receptor preparation methods. The highest-scoring rodent receptors prepared with YASARA were selected to determine ligand-binding similarity among human and rodent ER α -LBD and to carry out the remainder of the docking simulations conducted in this study.

Structural similarity of the highest scoring ER α -LBD receptors were determined by the template modeling score (TM-score) [58]. The TM-align web server (https://zhanglab.ccmb.med.umich.edu/TM-align/) was used to perform a structural alignment and generate TM-scores among the three species of ER α -LBD used for calibration. The TM-scores and receptor CA backbone RMSDs between human and mouse (TM-score: 0.99; RMSD: 0.16 Å) or rat (TM-score: 0.99; RMSD: 0.17 Å) were determined. The TM-score between mouse and rat (TM-score: 0.99; RMSD: 0.03 Å) was also calculated. A TM-score of 1.00 indicates a perfect match [58], and a CA backbone RMSD < 1 Å is within the generally accepted range for equivalent protein structures [62]. Thus, our three prepared *in silico* ER α -LBD models displayed a high degree of structural similarity.

The docking results for **E2** were subjected to 3D protein alignment via MUSTANG in YASARA for human and mouse (Figure 3.4A) or human and rat (Figure 3.4B) ER α -LBD, which indicated a docking preference for the known active site of human ER α . Further receptor calibration was carried out by aligning the proteins associated with the **DES** docking poses in

YASARA with MUSTANG for human and mouse (Figure 3.4C) or human and rat (Figure 3.4D) ER α -LBD. Protein-aligned mouse and rat docking poses for **E2** (Figure 3.4E) or **DES** (Figure 3.4F) are likewise shown. Hydrogen-bonding interactions of **E2** and **DES** with key side-chain residues in the ER α -LBD receptors are shown in Figure 3.4. The ligand RMSD values for the aligned docking poses of **E2** and **DES** in Figure 3.4 are summarized in Table 3.3. Aligned mouse and rat ER α -LBD poses for docked **E2** and **DES** were determined to have ligand RMSD values of 0.18 Å and 0.05 Å, respectively. Given that ligand RMSD values of 2.0 to 2.5 A are the traditional cutoff range for equivalent poses [63, 64], the extremely small values we obtained for **E2** and **DES** to calibrate the prepared receptors indicate that our *in silico* mouse and rat ER α -LBD models produced virtually identical docking results among the human and rodent ER α -LBD structures. These calibrated structures were therefore selected for further analysis of ligand binding similarity.

Statistical analyses

GraphPad Prism 7.04 for Windows was used to create correlation and pyramid plots of ligand-receptor residue or atom contacts obtained from the docking results; it was also used to determine Pearson (r) or Spearman (r_s) correlation coefficients (GraphPad Software, La Jolla California USA, www.graphpad.com). The Pearson r was used for normally distributed data, and the Spearman r_s was used for non-normally distributed data as determined by the D'Agostino & Pearson and Shapiro-Wilk normality tests in Prism. Data sets were treated as non-normally distributed if they failed to pass one or both normality tests (alpha = 0.05). Summary statistics of non-normally distributed data are presented as median values with 95% confidence intervals (CI). Correlations of LE_{exp} vs. LE_{dock} were obtained using Pearson partial correlation (r_p) computed with OriginPro 2018b 64-bit for Windows to correct for the N_h covariate (OriginLab,

Northampton, Massachusetts USA, www.originlab.com). The Sorensen similarity coefficient (Sc, expressed as a percentage; also known as the Dice or Sorensen-Dice coefficient) for each docking comparison of ligand-receptor atom or residue contacts was obtained with the following equation: $Sc = [2(N_{AB})/(N_A + N_B)] \times 100]$, where $N_{AB} =$ number of contacts for both species, $N_A =$ number of contacts for species A, and $N_B =$ number of contacts for species B [65, 66]. Sc was calculated using the Python "distance" package version 0.1.3 in Anaconda Python 3.6.5 for 64-bit Linux.

Results

Group A ligand RMSD values indicate overall agreement of docking poses between species

Upon calibration of the prepared ER α -LBD structures shown in Figure 3.4, we used the Group A ligands shown in Figure 3.2 and Table 3.1 to determine ligand-receptor binding similarities among the refined human structure and *in silico* rodent models of the ER α -LBD.

Our first comparison was an examination of the interspecies ligand RMSD values for each Group A compound (Table 3.3). Overall group RMSD values (median, 95% CI, n = 23) were 0.49 (0.21-1.82) Å (human-mouse), 1.19 (0.22-1.83) Å (human-rat), and 0.18 (0.12-0.34) Å (mouse-rat). By definition, RMSD (human-human) = 0.00 Å. Because the generally accepted RMSD range for equivalent docking poses is 2.0-2.5 Å [63, 64], the small values we obtained indicate excellent overall agreement in docking members of this set of ligands into human, mouse, and rat ER α -LBD receptors. In general, the calibration ligands, **DES** and **E2**, showed the most favorable ligand RMSD values among the compounds tested. Among the paraben compounds, *n*-pentyl through *n*-nonyl and *iso*-alkyl analogs generally displayed more favorable RMSD values than those with shorter or longer *n*-alkyl chains. This optimal behavior is likely due to a combination of factors, including an overall reduction and constriction of possible translational motion of the relatively larger compounds within the active site, as well as their ability to fully occupy the available space in this binding pocket in a manner similar to endogenous ER α agonists such as **E2**. Experimental data on relative estrogenic potency of paraben analogs also suggest that optimal activity reflects an ideal juxtaposition of molecular size and hydrophobicity [28].

An example of a relatively poor docking result is shown with *n*-butylparaben (**BuP**) docked to human ERα-LBD and aligned with the top docking pose for mouse or rat (Figure 3.5A, 3.5B). The rather large ligand RMSD values for the top docking poses of **BuP** in Figure 3.5 indicate comparatively incongruent ligand alignment in human vs. rodent ERα-LBDs.

In contrast, the top docking pose for *iso*-butylparaben (**iBuP**), a structural isomer of **BuP**, was found to display a nearly perfect alignment between human vs. mouse or rat receptors as evidenced by visual inspection (Figure 3.5C, 3.5D) and by the ligand RMSDs (Table 3.3). The alignment for **iBuP** docked to mouse vs. rat was also found to have an exceptional ligand RMSD as likewise observed in the case of **BuP** docked to mouse vs. rat receptors (Figure 3.5E, 3.5F, Table 3.3).

Numbers of interspecies ligand-receptor contacts are highly correlated

Our next comparison was an exploration of the degree of interspecies correlations of the numbers of residue and atom receptor contacts for each compound in Group A. The numbers of ligand-receptor residue or atom contacts between human and mouse ER α -LBD among all Group A ligands tested were found to have Pearson r = 0.913 and 0.978, respectively (Figure 3.6A, 3.6B). Even higher correlations were obtained with the numbers of ligand-receptor receptor or atom contacts between human and rat ER α -LBD (r = 0.925 and 0.986, respectively,

Figure 3.6C, 3.6D). Finally, the numbers of ligand-receptor residue or atom contacts between mouse and rat ER α -LBD gave the highest correlations of all (r = 0.945 and 0.990, respectively, Figure 3.6E, 3.6F). The extraordinary correspondence between the numbers of ligand-receptor interactions in mouse and rat ER α -LBDs agrees with the high level of sequence identity between the rodent species (Figure 3.1). Overall, with respect to the numbers of residue or atom ligand-receptor contacts, the mouse and rat ER α -LBDs were found to interact with the series of paraben analogs and known ER α agonists from Group A ligands in a manner highly similar to that of the human ER α -LBD.

Interspecies ligand-receptor contacts arising from specific residues are highly similar

To assess how similarly Group A compounds interacted with specific residues within the active site of ER α , we calculated the interspecies Sorensen similarity coefficients (Sc) for the numbers of residue contacts for each compound docked into human, rat, or mouse ER α -LBD (Table 3.3). Rather than simply correlating the number of ligand-receptor residue contacts for a given ligand between two receptors, the Sc takes into account the specific residues in each receptor making contacts with the ligand. This analysis yielded an interspecies Sc value for each compound. As can be seen in Table 3.3, low RMSD values for a given compound tended to be reflected by correspondingly high Sc values.

The group Sc coefficients (median, 95% CI) for all residue contacts among all Group A ligands for each pair of species were 96.8 (90.0-100)% (human-mouse), 97.7 (89.5-100)% (human-rat), and 100 (97.8-100)% (mouse-rat). These Sc values indicate an overall high degree of similarity between human and rodent ER α -LBDs as well as between mouse and rat

 $ER\alpha$ -LBDs with respect to the numbers of residue contacts between ligands and receptors arising from specific residues.

In order to gain a clearer picture of interspecies similarity of ligand-receptor atom contacts by residue for all Group A compounds, we displayed the data in the form of "pyramid plots", in like manner to the classic "population pyramids" used to visually categorize demographic information by comparing the numbers of people in different age groups by gender [67]. Here, we replaced age groups with protein residue sequence numbers, and we replaced genders with species. As can be seen in Figure 3.7, the remarkable interspecies similarity in ligand-receptor atom contacts by residue is readily apparent from the symmetry of the pyramid plots. Moreover, on a quantitative basis, Sc values were 96.9% (human-mouse), 93.5% (humanrat), and 96.9% (mouse-rat), and r_s values were 0.977 (human-mouse), 0.966 (human-rat), and 0.991 (mouse-rat). These plots were also useful for assessing the relative prevalence of ligand-receptor interactions in a set of ligands. For example, among Group A ligands, there were highly frequent hydrophobic interactions with L346, L387, and F404 and less frequent hydrogen bonding interactions with R394, E353, and H524.

Overall, the Sc values for numbers of residue contacts along with the pyramid plots and their associated Sc values and r_s coefficients demonstrate that the Group A ligands give rise to sets of specific active site contacts that are highly similar and consistent across human and rodent ER α -LBDs.

Group A LE_{dock} values are highly correlated between species

Interspecies correlation plots of LE_{dock} values for Group A ligands are shown in Figure 3.8A,B (human-rodent) and Figure 3.8E (mouse-rat). Each plot also shows the partial Pearson

correlation coefficients (r_p) to determine the degree of correlation corrected for the covariate, N_h (number of heavy atoms). These values were 0.958 (human-mouse), 0.981 (human-rat), and 0.960 (mouse-rat), demonstrating excellent interspecies agreement in the predicted strength of ligand interactions with the ER α -LBD receptors.

It is also noteworthy that the three longest-chain parabens, **DeP**, **UnDeP**, and **DoDeP**, were clustered at the low end of the potency scale, below LE_{dock} values of 0.35 kcal/mol/N_h. This result agrees with published *in vitro* data showing that these three compounds exhibited little or no estrogenic activity as assessed by transcriptional activation in an estrogen response element (ERE) luciferase reporter assay [28]. However, the LE_{dock} scores for 4OH and MeP calculated from our docking results were near the top end of the scale, whereas these compounds were negative in the ERE assay. Explanations of the anomalous results for these low molecular weight compounds are provided below in the Discussion section.

Group B LE_{dock} values are highly correlated between species and decreased by ring substitution

Interspecies correlation plots of LE_{dock} values for Group B ligands are shown in Figure 3.8C,D (human-rodent) and Figure 3.8F (mouse-rat). In these cases, values for **OcP** from Group A ligands were included along with values for **BuP** that were already part of Group B in order to enable direct assessment of the effect of ring substitutions on predicted ligand binding of both *n*-butyl- and *n*-octylparabens. Values of r_p were 0.957 (human-mouse), 0.964 (human-rat), and 0.990 (mouse-rat), indicating strong interspecies correlations.

Moreover, it was readily apparent from inspection of the plots in Figure 3.8C,D and 3.8F that the predicted efficiencies of ligand binding of all ring-substituted *n*-butyl- and *n*-

octylparabens (**2a** through **2k**) were less than that of **BuP**. Furthermore, the LE_{dock} values of all of the ring-substituted *n*-octylparabens (**3e** through **3k**) were less than that of **OcP**. Thus, molecular docking predicts that adding ring substituents to *n*-butyl- or *n*-octylparaben as shown in Figure 3.3 will decrease the avidity of binding of these ligands to human, mouse, and rat ER α -LBD receptors.

Human LE_{dock} and LE_{exp} values display good agreement for both Group A and Group B ligands

Figure 3.9 shows correlation plots for human LE_{exp} vs. LE_{dock} for Group A and Group B ligands. Self-consistent experimental data sets were available for 14 of the 23 ligands in Group A [28] and all 17 of the ligands in Group B [29]. The r_p values were 0.894 for Group A and 0.918 for Group B, indicating good agreement between ligand efficiencies computed from molecular docking and those derived from experimental data. In addition, Figure 3.9B shows that both LE_{dock} and LE_{exp} values for all of the ring-substituted parabens fall below these values for **BuP**, which has no substituents in its benzene ring.

Discussion

The identification and characterization of suspected endocrine disrupting compounds (EDCs) using both *in vitro* and *in vivo* methods has been considered one of the major fields of toxicology research for several decades [68]. Parabens represent one category of suspected EDCs that have been investigated for their potential action on ER α and related hormone signaling pathways [28, 47]. Although paraben compounds are generally considered weak agonists of ER α , they are still being investigated to determine whether current exposures may lead to

adverse impacts on human health [24, 27, 69]. For example, an epidemiological study reported a possible association between increased **BuP** exposure and markers of sperm DNA damage in men [70]. Another study showed a possible dose-response relationship between higher paraben exposure and shorter self-reported menstrual cycle length among female Japanese university students [69]. In addition, the detection of parabens in numerous human tissues [27, 71-77] and their associations with possible endocrine disruption in humans further demonstrate the toxicological relevance of these compounds as test ligands in our study. These findings also highlight the need for the further development of *in vitro* and *in silico* screening methods for recognizing and categorizing EDCs.

Among computational approaches, there have been other reports on molecular docking of parabens. While these studies differed from our investigation in several respects (e.g., fewer paraben compounds and/or targets other than ER α), they also provided an important degree of corroboration and additional insight into our results. For example, in a study of five *n*-alkyl parabens [78], docking of **BuP** into the human ER α -LBD was shown to have a comparatively high RMSD from the crystal structure owing to the relatively unconstrained *n*-butyl group being able to adopt multiple conformations, as noted in our present work. In other reports [79, 80], **MeP**, **EtP**, and **BzP** were found to exert estrogenic effects in a uterotrophic assay in rats, and docking was used to show that these compounds adopted apparent bioactive conformations in the human ER α -LBD, similar to our findings. In a study of interactions of parabens with the human androgen receptor [25], docking scores for *n*-alkyl parabens were found to be inversely correlated with chain length, as found in our study with estrogen receptors. Moreover, dividing their – Δ G values by N_h to yield LE_{dock} scores resulted in changing their relative ranking of **4OH**, **PhP**, and **BzP** from 7, 2, and 1 to 1, 4, and 6, compared to our relative ranking of the same nine

compounds as 1, 5, and 6, respectively. Finally, a docking study has been conducted on the inverse antagonistic activity of five parabens against the estrogen-related receptor gamma (ERR- γ) [26], which has recently been shown to function as a tumor suppressor in gastric cancer [81]. The binding pocket of ERR- γ is similar to that of ER α , and parabens were found to dock in the known agonist site in like manner to our docking poses of parabens in the ER α -LBD structures.

Although ER β might have been examined in the present study, ER α would be expected to contribute to a greater proportion of effects observed by binding of an ER agonist. For example, only the expression of ER α , and not ER β , is currently used to make clinical decisions regarding ER-positive breast cancer primarily due to the relatively poor understanding of the role of ER β within this tumor subtype [82]. Further study is needed to determine the extent to which structural differences or differential expression of these estrogen receptor subtypes might elicit an estrogenic response from exposures to exogenous ER agonists.

The data presented in the present report demonstrate that our *in silico* mutagenesis modeling of mouse and rat ER α -LBD was effective in producing structures with minimal errors and show that paraben analogs, **E2**, and **DES** interact similarly with the human receptor relative to rodent receptors. We have also shown that our *in silico* receptor structures are capable of recognizing a series of weak ER α agonists and producing docking results that agree with *in vitro* data regarding their ability to bind to ER α and modulate estrogen signaling pathways [3, 5, 28, 47, 53, 83]. Furthermore, our docking results indicate that rodent and human ER α would likely experience similar LBD interactions with ER α agonists. Accordingly, the sequence differences in the rodent LBDs could be considered neutral substitutions. Additionally, our *in silico* models were shown to be effective in corroborating previously reported relative potencies of

unsubstituted parabens [28] as well as ring-substituted parabens [29]. These findings support the validity of using *in vitro* and *in vivo* rodent models to characterize suspected human ER α agonists and highlight the valuable alternative methodology of pre-screening and identifying these compounds *in silico* prior to conducting *in vivo* studies. Lastly, the use of the Sorensen coefficient generated useful quantitative measures for assessing the similarity of ligand interactions with different species of receptors, and our adaptation of pyramid plots provides a graphical method for assessing the similarity or dissimilarity of ligand-receptor interactions between species.

Nevertheless, there were some apparent anomalous findings among our results. In an experimental study comparing estrogenic activities of paraben analogs [28], MeP and the common paraben metabolite, **4OH**, failed to elicit an estrogenic response, yet we obtained a positive docking result with this compound in the three species of ER α -LBD. The negative experimental result with **4OH** is not surprising, given the fact that parabens are neutral esters, whereas **4OH** is a carboxylic acid with an experimental pKa of 4.54 [84] and calculated pKa of 4.01 (Table 3.1). Therefore, this compound would be ionized at a physiological pH of 7.4. Because of its negative charge, **4OH** would be expected to encounter difficulty gaining access to the hydrophobic interior of the ER α ; however, when docked in the active site, hydrogen bonds to the phenol group and hydrophobic interactions with the benzene ring would serve to stabilize the complex [78].

As shown in Figure 3.10A, the mean LE_{dock} values obtained from the docking results of all three species of ER α -LBD displayed a strong negative correlation with the solvent-accessible surface area (SASA) of the Group A parabens analogs, including the metabolite, **40H**. In this plot, **40H** aligns with the paraben analogs as the compound with the highest LE_{dock} value and the

lowest SASA. At the same time, a plot of mean LE_{dock} vs. pKa (Figure 3.10B) shows that **4OH** clearly stands apart from the paraben analogs, which span the full range of LE_{dock} values with little change in pKa. However, it is important to note that AutoDock Vina does not make use of partial atomic charges [85], and the same result was obtained whether **4OH** was docked as a neutral molecule or as an ionized species (data not shown).

In comparison, Figure 3.10C shows a negative correlation between the mean LE_{dock} values of the Group B paraben analogs with SASA, similar to what was observed with the Group A ligands. Note that in Figure 3.10D, there is no statistically significant correlation between mean LE_{dock} values and pKa, yet this representation and the data in Table 3.2 show that eight of the 17 compounds would be ionized to some extent at physiological pH. In the case of Group B compounds, the ionized group would be a phenolic oxygen. Here again, whereas docking scores were inversely related to molecular size, they were indifferent to the potential of a given compound to ionize.

Moreover, the discrepant relative ranking of **4OH** potency came about from the simple calculation of dividing $-\Delta G$ by the number of heavy atoms in the molecule (N_h) to generate LE_{dock} values. The motivation for this calculation arises from the fact that docking scores tend to favor larger molecules, and the LE metric provides an expedient way to correct this bias [60, 61]. If the Group A ligands were ranked by $-\Delta G$ rather than LE_{dock}, **4OH** would move from first to last place. Nevertheless, regardless of its relative ranking, **4OH** would retain a docking score. Therefore, the compound would not be deemed completely inactive, in keeping with its weak estrogenic activity in mouse bioassays [86] and human breast cancer cell lines [87]. Moreover, the general notion of **4OH** as a ligand in complex with proteins should not be surprising, given that it has been docked into human cyclooxygenase-2 (COX-2) [88], despite negative results in a

COX-2 dependent human smooth muscle cell assay [89]. Furthermore, **4OH** is found as a bound ligand in a variety of enzymes, including carbonic anhydrase [90], *p*-hydroxybenzoate hydroxylase [91], and 4-hydroxybenzoate octaprenyltransferase [92]. Lastly, **4OH** was found to have intermediate antagonistic activity among paraben analogs against the human androgen receptor [25], and when its reported docking score was converted to an LE_{dock} value, its relative rank increased from 7th to 1st place out of nine compounds, similar to the results we obtained in the present study.

Although LE values (LE_{dock} and/or LE_{exp}) should be used and interpreted with due caution [93, 94], their validity and utility have been well established and widely accepted [60, 61, 95]. Nevertheless, when LE values are employed to select optimally binding ligands for a given receptor, it is important to recognize that, in general, LE is not a linear function of N_h [59]. In particular, based on compilations from large databases of ligand-receptor complexes, LE values decrease markedly within an N_h range of 10 to 20 [94]. Thus, the use of LE values for compound selection can be problematic, especially for small molecules such as **4OH** and paraben analogs with relatively short alkyl chains, such as **MeP**. The problem of smaller ligands having disproportionately large LE values has given rise to a variety of compensatory methods with varying degrees of success [96]. The more effective methods for correcting LE according to molecular size depend on deriving parameters from curve-fitting plots of LE vs. Nh. Obtaining meaningful values for such parameters would require much larger data sets than the ones described in the present study. Moreover, it must also be borne in mind that the main purpose of our investigation was not to determine the receptor-binding capabilities of individual parabens or to assess their potential human health impacts, but to use these compounds as tools to evaluate the similarity of the human ERa-LBD structure to our homology models of mouse and rat ERaLBDs. In this way, our use of LE correlations along with those of other variables helped to demonstrate the strong structural and implied functional correspondence between human and rodent estrogen receptors.

In summary, we have demonstrated that *in silico* mutagenesis of a template receptor with high sequence similarity to a target receptor of unknown tertiary structure is an acceptable method that produces models with minimal structural errors and highly similar docking interactions to those observed in the template. In addition, we have made a novel application of the Sorensen similarity coefficient (Sc) to compare LBD interactions of docking targets. Our data suggest that the Sc could adopted as an additional screening metric with potential applications in toxicology as well as drug discovery and development. In addition, our adaptation of pyramid plots affords a new and useful graphical method for visualizing similarities in docking results. Whereas LE values can provide a basis for useful correlations, they should be interpreted with caution, especially for low molecular weight ligands. Future studies investigating suspected environmental ERα agonists should consider screening such compounds using *in silico* methodologies, akin to those reported here, prior to conducting *in vivo* studies.

	1	1,0	20	3,0	40	5,0	6 <u>0</u>	6,7 7,5
				A/	B (AF1)			
Human	MTMTLHTK.	ASGMALLHQI	QGNELEPLNR	PQLKIPLERPI		PAVYNYPEGA	AYEFNAAA	AANAQVYGQ
Rat	MTMTLHTK	ASGMALLHQI	QGNELEPLNR	PQLKMPMERA	GEVYVDNSK	PAVENYPEGA	AYEFNAAAAAA	AAAGASAPVYGQ
		85	95	105	115	125	135	145 155
	}			A/	B (AF1)			
Human	TGLPYGPG	SEAAAFGSNG	LGGFPPLNSV	SPSPLMLLHP	PQLSPFLQP	HGQQVPYYLE	NEPSGYTVRE	AGPPAFYRPNSD
Mouse Rat	SSITYGPG	SEAAAFSANS	LGAFPQLNSV	SPSPLMLLHPI	PPHVSPFLHP	HGQQVPYYLE HGHQVPYYLE	NEPSAYAVRD	TGPPAFYRSNSD TGPPAFYRSNSD
		165	175	185	195	205	215	225 235
	-	A/B (AF1)				C (DNA Binding)	
Human	NRRQGGRE	RLASTNDKGS	MAMESAKETR	YCAVCNDYAS	GYHYGVWSCE	GCKAFFKRSĬ	QGHNDYMCPA	TNQCTIDKNRRK
Mouse Rat	NRRQNGRE NRRONGRE	R L S S SNEK GN R L S S S S E K GN	MIMESAKETR MIMESAKETR	YCAVCNDYAS(YCAVCNDYAS(GYHYGVWSCE GYHYGVWSCE	GCKAFFKRSI GCKAFFKRSI	QGHNDYMCPA OGHNDYMCPA	TNQCT I DKNRRK TNOCT I DKNRRK
		245	255	265	275	285	295	305 315
	C (DNA Bi	nding)			D (Hinge)			E (Ligand Bin
Human	SCQACRLR	KCYEVGMMKG	GIRKDRRGGRI	MLKHKRQRDD	GEGRGEVGSA	GDMRAANLWP	SPLMIKRSKKN	NSEAL SL TADOM
Mouse Rat	SCQACRLR SCQACRLR	KCYEVGMMKG KCYEVGMMKG	G I RKDRRGGRI G I RKDRRGGRI	MLKHKRQRDDI MLKHKRQRDDI	EGRNEMGAS	GDMRAANLWP GDMRAANLWP	SPLVIKHTKKN SPLVIKHTKKN	NSPALSLTADQM NSPALSLTADQM
		325	335	345	255	365	275	385 305
		545	595	545	222	202	- 12	262 25
	-	545	595	(Ligand Binding Do	omain / AF2 / PDB :	SQS BUUD)	- C i c	565 53.
Human	VSALLDAE	PPILYSEYDP	TRPFSEASMM	GLLTNLADREI	omain / AF2 / PDB3	BUUD) VPGFVDLTLH	DQVHLLEXAWI	LEILMIGLVWRS
Human Mouse Rat	VSALLDAE VSALLDAE VSALLDAE	PPILYSEYDP PPMIYSEYDP PPILYSEYDP	TRPFSEASMM SRPFSEASMM SRPFSEASMM	GLLTNLADREI GLLTNLADREI GLLTNLADREI GLLTNLADREI	Dmain / AF2 / PDB L VHM I NWAK R L VHM I NWAK R VHM I NWAK R	BUUD) VPGFVDLTLH VPGFGDLNLH VPGFGDLNLH	DQVHLLEXAWI DQVHLLECAWI DQVHLLECAWI	LEILMIGLVWRS LEILMIGLVWRS LEILMIGLVWRS
Human Mouse Rat	VSALLDAE VSALLDAE VSALLDAE	PPILYSEYDP PPMIYSEYDP PPLIYSEYDP 405	TRPFSEASMM SRPFSEASMM SRPFSEASMM 415	GLLTNLADREI GLLTNLADREI GLLTNLADREI GLLTNLADREI 425	omain / AF2 / PDB : L VHM I NWAKR L VHM I NWAKR L VHM I NWAKR L VHM I NWAKR 435	3000) VPGFVDLTLH VPGFGDLNLH VPGFGDLNLH 445	DQVHLLEXAWI DQVHLLECAWI DQVHLLECAWI 455	LEILMIGLVWRS LEILMIGLVWRS LEILMIGLVWRS LEILMIGLVWRS 465 475
Human Mouse Rat	VSALLDAE VSALLDAE VSALLDAE	PPILYSEYDP PPMIYSEYDP PPLIYSEYDP 405	TRPFSEASMM SRPFSEASMM SRPFSEASMM 415	GL L TNL ADRE I GL L TNL ADRE I GL L TNL ADRE I GL L TNL ADRE I 425	omain / AF2 / PDB : L VHM I NWAKR` L VHM I NWAKR` L VHM I NWAKR` 435	BUUD) VPGFVDLTLH VPGFGDLNLH VPGFGDLNLH 445 BUUD)	DQVHLLEXAWI DQVHLLECAWI DQVHLLECAWI 455	LEILMIGLVWRS LEILMIGLVWRS LEILMIGLVWRS 465 475
Human Mouse Rat Human	VSALLDAE VSALLDAE VSALLDAE MEHPGKLL	PPILYSEYDP PPMIYSEYDP PPLIYSEYDP 405 FAPNLLLDRN	TRPFSEASMM SRPFSEASMM SRPFSEASMM 415 QGKCVEGMVE	GLUTNLADREI GLUTNLADREI GLUTNLADREI GLUTNLADREI 425 GUIGANG BINGING DO I FDMLLATSSF	omain / AF2 / PDB : VHM I NWAKR VHM I NWAKR VHM I NWAKR VHM I NWAKR 435 RFRMMNLQGE	BUUD) VPGFVDLTLH VPGFGDLNLH VPGFGDLNLH 445 BUUD) EFVCLKSIIL	DQVHLLEXAWI DQVHLLECAWI DQVHLLECAWI 455 LNSGVYTFLSS	LE I LM I GL VWR S LE I LM I GL VWR S LE I LM I GL VWR S 465 475 STLK SLEEKDH I
Human Mouse Rat Human Mouse Pat	VSALLDAE VSALLDAE VSALLDAE MEHPGKLL MEHPGKLL	PPILYSEYDP PPMIYSEYDP PPLIYSEYDP 405 FAPNLLLDRN FAPNLLLDRN	TRPFSEASMM SRPFSEASMM SRPFSEASMM 415 QGKCVEGMVE QGKCVEGMVE QGKCVEGMVE	GLUTNLADREI GLUTNLADREI GLUTNLADREI 425 Cligand Binding De I FDMLLATSSF I FDMLLATSSF	omain / AF2 / PDB VHM I NWAKR VHM I NWAKR VHM I NWAKR VHM I NWAKR 435 Omain / AF2 / PDB R F RMMNL QGE R F RMMNL QGE S F RMMNL QGE	3000) VPGFVDLTLH VPGFGDLNLH VPGFGDLNLH 445 3000) EFVCLKSIIL EFVCLKSIIL EFVCLKSIIL	DQVHLLEXAWI DQVHLLECAWI DQVHLLECAWI 455 LNSGVYTFLSS LNSGVYTFLSS	LEILMIGLVWRS LEILMIGLVWRS LEILMIGLVWRS 465 475 STLKSLEEKDHI STLKSLEEKDHI
Human Mouse Rat Human Mouse Rat	VSALLDAE VSALLDAE VSALLDAE MEHPGKLL MEHPGKLL MEHPGKLL	PPILYSEYDP PPMIYSEYDP 405 FAPNLLLDRN FAPNLLLDRN FAPNLLLDRN 485	TRPFSEASMM SRPFSEASMM SRPFSEASMM 415 QGKCVEGMVE QGKCVEGMVE 495	GLLTNLADREI GLLTNLADREI GLLTNLADREI 425 GLIGAN Binding Di FDMLLATS SF IFDMLLATS SF S05	omain / AF2 / PDB VHM I NWAKR VHM I NWAKR VHM I NWAKR VHM I NWAKR 435 Omain / AF2 / PDB R F RMMN L QGE R F RMMN L QGE 515	3000) VPGFVDLTLH VPGFGDLNLH VPGFGDLNLH 445 3000) EFVCLKSIIL EFVCLKSIIL EFVCLKSIIL 525	DQVHLLEXAWI DQVHLLECAWI DQVHLLECAWI 455 LNSGVYTFLSS LNSGVYTFLSS 535	LEILMIGLVWRS LEILMIGLVWRS LEILMIGLVWRS 465 475 STLKSLEEKDHI STLKSLEEKDHI STLKSLEEKDHI STLKSLEEKDHI STLKSLEEKDHI
Human Mouse Rat Human Mouse Rat	VSALLDAE VSALLDAE VSALLDAE MEHPGKLL MEHPGKLL MEHPGKLL	PPILYSEYDP PPMIYSEYDP PPLIYSEYDP 405 FAPNLLLDRN FAPNLLLDRN FAPNLLLDRN 485	TRPFSEASMM SRPFSEASMM SRPFSEASMM 415 QGKCVEGMVE QGKCVEGMVE QGKCVEGMVE 495	GLL TNLADREI GLLTNLADREI GLLTNLADREI 425 CUgand Binding Div IFDMLLATS SF IFDMLLATS SF S95 S95 CUSA	omain / AF2 / PDB VHM I NWAKR VHM I NWAKR VHM I NWAKR VHM I NWAKR 435 Omain / AF2 / PDB R FRMMN L QGE R FRMMN L QGE 515	30UD) VPGFVDLTLH VPGFGDLNLH VPGFGDLNLH 445 30UD) EFVCLKSIIL EFVCLKSIIL EFVCLKSIIL 525	DQVHLLEXAWI DQVHLLECAWI DQVHLLECAWI 455 LNSGVYTFLSS LNSGVYTFLSS 535	LE I LMI GLVWRS LE I LMI GLVWRS LE I LMI GLVWRS 465 475 STLK SLEEKDH I STLK SLEEKDH I STLK SLEEKDH I 545
Human Mouse Rat Human Mouse Rat Human	VSALLDAE VSALLDAE VSALLDAE MEHPGKLL MEHPGKLL HRVLDKIT	PPILYSEYDP PPMIYSEYDP 405 FAPNLLLDRN FAPNLLLDRN FAPNLLLDRN 485 DTLIHLMAKA	TRPFSEASMM SRPFSEASMM SRPFSEASMM 415 QGKCVEGMVE QGKCVEGMVE QGKCVEGMVE 495 E(Liga GLTL000H0R	(Ligand Binding Do GLLTNLADREI GLLTNLADREI 425 (Ligand Binding Do IFDMLLATSSF IFDMLLATSSF 595 nd Binding Domain LAOLLLISF	omain / AF2 / PDB VHM I NWAKR VHM I NWAKR VHM I NWAKR VHM I NWAKR 435 Omain / AF2 / PDB R F RMMNL QGE R F RMMNL QGE 515 (AF2 / PDB 3UUD I RHMSNK GME]	30UD) VPGFWDLTLH VPGFGDLNLH VPGFGDLNLH 445 30UD) EFVCLKSIIL EFVCLKSIIL EFVCLKSIIL 525)	DQVHLLEXAWI DQVHLLECAWI DQVHLLECAWI 455 LNSGVYTFLSS LNSGVYTFLSS 535 535	LE I LM I GL VWR S LE I LM I GL VWR S LE I LM I GL VWR S 465 475 STLK SL E E KDH I STLK SL E E KDH I STLK SL E E KDH I 545 555 F (Li
Human Mouse Rat Human Mouse Rat Human Mouse Pat	VSALLDAE VSALLDAE VSALLDAE MEHPGKLL MEHPGKLL HRVLDKIII HRVLDKIII	PPILYSEYDP PPMIYSEYDP 405 FAPNLLLDRN FAPNLLLDRN FAPNLLLDRN 485 DTLIHLMAKA DTLIHLMAKA DTLIHLMAKA	TRPFSEASMM SRPFSEASMM SRPFSEASMM 415 QGKCVEGMVE QGKCVEGMVE QGKCVEGMVE 495 E(Liga GLTLQQQHQR GLTLQQQHQR GLTLQQQHRR GLTLQQQHRR	GLIGAND BINDING DE GLITNLADREI GLITNLADREI 425 GLITNLADREI 425 GLITNLADREI 425 GLITNLADREI 425 GLIGANDING DE 15 DMLLATSSE 15 DMLLATSSE 505 GLIGANDE AQLLLISE AQLLLISE	omain / AF2 / PDB VHM I NWAKR VHM I NWAKR AFR MM I NWAKR 435 CFR MMNLQGE RFR MMNLQGE RFR MMNLQGE 515 AF2 / PDB 3UUD I RHMSNKGMEI I RHMSNKGMEI I RHMSNKGMEI I RHMSNKGMEI I RHMSNKGMEI	3UUD) VPGFMDLTLH VPGFGDLNLH VPGFGDLNLH 445 BUUD) EFVCLKSIIL EFVCLKSIIL 525 0 HLYSMKXKNV HLYSMKXKNV	DQVHLLEXAWI DQVHLLECAWI QQVHLLECAWI 455 LNSGVYTFLS LNSGVYTFLS LNSGVYTFLS 535 VPLSDLLLEMI VPLSDLLLEMI VPLYDLLLEMI	LE ILMIGLVWRS LE ILMIGLVWRS LE ILMIGLVWRS 465 475 STLKSLEEKDHI STLKSLEEKDHI STLKSLEEKDHI 545 555 E(U LDAHRLHAPTSR LDAHRLHAPASR LDAHRLHAPASR LDAHRLHAPASR
Human Mouse Rat Human Mouse Rat Human Mouse Rat	VSALLDAE VSALLDAE VSALLDAE VSALLDAE MEHPGKLL MEHPGKLL HRVLDKIT HRVLDKIT HRVLDKIT	PPILYSEYDP PPMIYSEYDP PPLYSEYDP 405 FAPNLLLDRN FAPNLLLDRN FAPNLLLDRN 485 DTLIHLMAKA DTLIHLMAKA DTLIHLMAKA 565	TRPFSEASMM SRPFSEASMM SRPFSEASMM 415 QGKCVEGMVE QGKCVEGMVE QGKCVEGMVE 495 E(Liga GLTLQQQHQR GLTLQQQHRR GLTLQQQHRR 575	GLUBANDE SALE GLUTNLADREI GLUTNLADREI 425 GLUBANDE SALE GLUTNLADREI 425 GLUBANDE SALE GLUBANDE SALE SALE AQLULIUSH SALE SALE	omain / AF2 / PDB VHM I NWAKRY VHM I NWAKRY VHM I NWAKRY 435 Omain / AF2 / PDB R F RMMN L QGE R F RMMN L QGE S F RMMN L QGE 515 / AF2 / PDB 3UUD I RHMSNK GME I RHMSNK GME I RHMSNK GME S95	30UD) VPGFVDLTLH VPGFGDLNLH 445 3UUD) EFVCLKSIIL EFVCLKSIIL EFVCLKSIIL 525) HLYSMKXKNV HLYNMKCKNV	DQVHLLEXAWI DQVHLLECAWI DQVHLLECAWI 455 LNSGVYTFLSS LNSGVYTFLSS 535 9 VPLSDLLLEMI VPLSDLLLEMI	LE I LMI GL VWR S LE I LMI GL VWR S LE I LMI GL VWR S 465 465 STLK SL EEKDH I STLK SL EEKDH I STLK SL EEKDH I 545 545 F(LL.) LDAHR LHAPT SR LDAHR LHAPASR
Human Mouse Rat Human Mouse Rat Human Mouse Rat	VSALLDAE VSALLDAE VSALLDAE MEHPGKLL MEHPGKLL HRVLDKIT HRVLDKIT HRVLDKIT	PPILYSEYDP PPMIYSEYDP 405 FAPNLLLDRN FAPNLLLDRN FAPNLLLDRN 485 DTLIHLMAKA DTLIHLMAKA DTLIHLMAKA 565 F(Jigand Binding)	TRPFSEASMM SRPFSEASMM SRPFSEASMM 415 QGKCVEGMVE QGKCVEGMVE QGKCVEGMVE 495 E(Liga GLTLQQQHQR GLTLQQQHQR GLTLQQQHRR GLTLQQQHRR GLTLQQQHRR 575	Cligand Binding De GLLTNLADREI GLLTNLADREI 425 Cligand Binding De IFDMLLATSSF IFDMLLATSSF S05 nd Binding Domain LAQLLLILSH LAQLLLISH LAQLLLISH S85 S05	AFRIMMI AFZ / PDB VHMI NWAKRY VHMI NWAKRY VHMI NWAKRY 435 AFRIMMNL QGE FRMMNL QGE FRMMNL QGE FRMMNL QGE 515 I RHMSNK GMEI I RHMSNK GMEI I RHMSNK GMEI S95	3000) VPGFØDLNLH VPGFØDLNLH 445 3000) EFVCLKSIIL EFVCLKSIIL EFVCLKSIIL 525) HLYSMKXKNV HLYNMKCKNV	DQVHLLEXAWI DQVHLLECAWI DQVHLLECAWI 455 LNSGVYTFLSS LNSGVYTFLSS 535 535 VPLSDLLLEMI VPLSDLLLEMI	LE I LMI GL VWR S LE I LMI GL VWR S LE I LMI GL VWR S GUI GL VWR S 465 475 STLK SL EEKDH I STLK SL EEKDH I 545 551 545 5
Human Mouse Rat Human Mouse Rat Human Mouse Rat	VSALLDAE VSALLDAE VSALLDAE MEHPGKLL MEHPGKLL HRVLDKIT HRVLDKIT HRVLDKIT	PPILYSEYDP PPMIYSEYDP 405 FAPNLLLDRN FAPNLLLDRN FAPNLLLDRN 485 DTLIHLMAKA DTLIHLMAKA DTLIHLMAKA 565 F(Ligand Binding DQSHLATAGS	TRPFSEASMM SRPFSEASMM SRPFSEASMM 415 QGKCVEGMVE QGKCVEGMVE QGKCVEGMVE 495 E(Liga GLTLQQQHQR GLTLQQQHQR GLTLQQQHRR GLTLQQQHRR GLTLQQQHRR 575 Domain / AF2 Exten TSSHSLQKYY	GLL TNLADREI GLLTNLADREI GLLTNLADREI 425 (Uigand Binding Do IFDMLLATSSF IFDMLLATSSF Sp5 nd Binding Domain LAQLLLISH LAQLLLISH S85 sion) ITGEAEGFPA	AFRIMMINWAKRY VHMINWAKRY VHMINWAKRY VHMINWAKRY 435 AFRIMMNLQGE FRMMNLQGE FRMMNLQGE FRMMNLQGE FRMMNLQGE FRMMNLQGE I RHMSNKGMEI I RHMSNKGMEI FYS	30UD) VPGFVDLTLH VPGFGDLNLH VPGFGDLNLH 445 30UD) EFVCLKSIIL EFVCLKSIIL EFVCLKSIIL 525) HLYSMKXKNV HLYNMKCKNV	DQVHLLEXAWI DQVHLLECAWI 455 LNSGVYTFLSS LNSGVYTFLSS S35 S35 VPLSDLLLEMI VPLSDLLLEMI	LE I LMI GL VWR S LE I LMI GL VWR S LE I LMI GL VWR S 465 475 STLK SL EEKDH I STLK SL EEKDH I STLK SL EEKDH I 545 555 F (L LDAHRL HAPTSR LDAHRL HAPASR
Human Mouse Rat Human Mouse Rat Human Mouse Rat	VSALLDAE VSALLDAE VSALLDAE MEHPGKLL MEHPGKLL HRVLDKIT HRVLDKIT HRVLDKIT HRVLDKIT MGVPPEEP MGVPPEFP	PPILYSEYDP PPMIYSEYDP 405 FAPNLLLDRN FAPNLLLDRN FAPNLLLDRN FAPNLLLDRN 485 DTLIHLMAKA DTLIHLMAKA DTLIHLMAKA 565 F (Ligand Binding I DQSHLATAGS SQSHLATAGS	TRPFSEASMM SRPFSEASMM SRPFSEASMM 415 QGKCVEGMVE QGKCVEGMVE QGKCVEGMVE 495 E (Liga GLTLQQQHQR GLTLQQQHQR GLTLQQQHRR GLTLQQQHRR GLTLQQQHRR 575 Domain / AF2 Exten TSSHSLQKYY TSSHSLQTYY TSAHSLQTYY	Cligand Binding D GL LTNLADREI GL LTNLADREI GL LTNLADREI 425 Cligand Binding Do I FDMLLATSSF I FDMLLATSSF S05 nd Binding Domain LAQLLLISH LAQLLLISH LAQLLLISH S85 SIGN I TGEAEGFPN I PDFAEGEPN I PDFAEGEPN	omain / AF2 / PDB VHM I NWAKRY VHM I NWAKRY 435 Omain / AF2 / PDB 8 FRMMNL QGE 8 FRMMNL QGE 8 FRMMNL QGE 1 FRMSNK GME 1 RHMSNK GME 1 RHMSNK GME 1 RHMSNK GME 1 RHMSNK GME 595	30UD) VPGFMDLTLH VPGFGDLNLH VPGFGDLNLH 445 8UUD) EFVCLKSIIL EFVCLKSIIL 525) HLYSMKXKNV HLYNMKCKNV	DQVHLLEXAWI DQVHLLECAWI QQVHLLECAWI 455 LNSGVYTFLSS LNSGVYTFLSS 535 VPLSDLLEMI VPLSDLLEMI VPLYDLLEMI	LE ILMIGLVWRS LE ILMIGLVWRS LE ILMIGLVWRS 465 475 STLKSLEEKDHI STLKSLEEKDHI STLKSLEEKDHI 545 555 F(LL. LDAHRLHAPTSR LDAHRLHAPASR

Figure 3.1. Multiple protein sequence alignment of human, mouse, and rat ER α . Residues differing from the human in any sequence are shaded gray. Domains: A/B (AF1) = magenta; C (DNA binding) = yellow; D (Hinge region) = light red; E (Ligand Binding Domain /AF2; region encompassed by PDB 3UUD) = green; F (C-terminal extension of Ligand Binding Domain/AF2) = light blue. The "X" residues 381 and 530 marked with orange annotations in the human sequence are hydroxyCys that were kept as Cys in the mouse and rat homology models. S537 marked with a red annotation in the human sequence is the Y537S mutation that was introduced to stabilize the agonist conformation in PDB 3UUD; the mouse and rat homology models were likewise mutated to serine residues at this site. Sequences were downloaded from Uniprot (www.uniprot.com). Alignment was carried out by Geneious 11.1.5 (Geneious, 2018; Kearse *et al.*, 2012) using the Clustal-Omega algorithm. Domain assignments were adapted from Uniprot (2018a-c) and Sanchez *et al.* (2002).



R-paraben (RP)



p-hydroxybenzoic acid (4OH)



isobutyl 2,4-dihydroxybenzoate (2OH)



(R)-3-hydroxybutyl 4-hydroxybenzoate (3OHR)



(S)-3-hydroxybutyl 4-hydroxybenzoate (3OHS)



17β-estradiol (E2)



diethylstilbestrol (DES)

Figure 3.2. Structures of Group A ligands used for docking studies. R-groups for parabens are listed in Table 3.1.



Figure 3.3. Structures of Group B ligands used for docking studies. Compounds are parabens with various substituents in the benzene ring. Compound designations are the same as in (Bergquist *et al.*, 2018) as listed in Table 3.2. R' = butyl; R'' = octyl.



Figure 3.4. Docking comparisons of known ER α agonist ligands in human and rodent ER α -LBD receptors. (A) E2 human and mouse. (B) E2 human and rat. (C) DES human and mouse. (D) DES human and rat. (E) E2 docked into mouse vs. rat. (F) DES docked into mouse vs. rat. Ligand colors: gray = human, magenta = mouse, orange = rat. Hydrogen bonds are represented as yellow dashes. Oxygen and nitrogen atoms are colored red and blue, respectively. Active site helix labels (H5, H11, and H12) are displayed in bold face. Hydrogen-bonding residues are displayed and labeled.



Figure 3.5. Docking comparisons of Group A paraben ligands in human and rodent ERα-LBD receptors. (**A**) **BuP** human and mouse. (**B**) **BuP** human and rat. (**C**) **iBuP** human and mouse. (**D**) **iBuP** human and rat. (**E**) **BuP** mouse and rat. (**F**) **iBuP** mouse and rat. Ligand colors: gray = human, magenta = mouse, orange = rat. Hydrogen bonds are represented as yellow dashes. Oxygen and nitrogen atoms are colored red and blue, respectively. Active site helix labels (**H5**, **H11**, and **H12**) are displayed in bold face. Hydrogen-bonding residues are displayed and labeled.



Figure 3.6. Correlations of numbers of contacts for Group A ligands docked into human and rodent ERa-LBD receptors. (A) Human-mouse residue contacts. (B) Human-mouse atom contacts. (C) Human-rat residue contacts. (D) Human-rat atom contacts. (E) Rat-mouse residue contacts. (F) Rat-mouse atom contacts. Residue contacts = filled circles, atom contacts = open circles. Each data point is labeled with the ligand name (See Figure 3.2 and Table 3.1). The Pearson correlation coefficient (r) and associated p-value are shown in each panel.



Figure 3.7. Numbers of ligand-receptor atom contacts by residue for Group A ligands docked into human and rodent ER α -LBD receptors. (A) Human (blue bars on left) and mouse (green bars on right) receptors. (B) Human (blue bars on left) and rat (red bars on right) receptors. (C) Mouse (green bars on left) and rat (red bars on the right). The Sorensen similarity coefficient (Sc, expressed as a percentage) along with the Spearman correlation coefficient (r_s) and associated *p*-value are shown in each panel. Vertical axis = ER α -LBD sequence number; horizontal axis = number of atom contacts by residue.



Figure 3.8. Human-rodent LE_{dock} correlations for Group A and Group B ligands. (A) Human-mouse, Group A ligands. (B) Human-rat, Group A ligands. (C) Human-mouse, Group B ligands. (D) Human-rat, Group B ligands. (E) Mouse-rat, Group A ligands. (F) Mouse-rat, Group B ligands. LE_{dock} = $-\Delta G/N_h$, where LE_{dock} = ligand efficiency for docking, ΔG = free energy of ligand-receptor binding from docking results, and N_h = number of heavy (nonhydrogen) atoms in the ligand. Each point is labeled with the name of the ligand (Group A ligands = closed circles, see Figure 3.2 and Table 3.1; Group B ligands = open circles, see Figure 3.3 and Table 3.2). The Pearson partial correlation coefficient (r_p , to correct for the covariate, N_h) and associated *p*-value are shown in each panel.



Figure 3.9. LE_{dock} and LE_{exp} correlations for Group A and B ligands with human ERa-LBD. (A) Group A ligands (filled circles) with names (Figure 3.2, Table 3.1). (B) Group B ligands (open circles) with names according to Bergquist *et al.* (2018) (Figure 3.3, Table 3.2). LE_{dock} = $-\Delta G/N_h$, where LE_{dock} = ligand efficiency for docking, ΔG = free energy of ligandreceptor binding from docking results, and N_h = number of heavy (non-hydrogen) atoms in the ligand. The Pearson partial correlation coefficient (r_p , to correct for the covariate, N_h) and associated *p*-value are shown in each panel.



Figure 3.10. Correlations for Group A and Group B ligands with physiochemical parameters. (A) LE_{dock} vs. SASA for Group A ligands. (B) LE_{dock} vs. pKa for Group A ligands. (C) LE_{dock} vs, SASA) for Group B ligands. (D) LE_{dock} vs. pKa for Group B ligands. Group A = closed circles; see Figure 3.2 and Table 3.1 for names. Group B = open circles, see Figure 3.3 and Table 3.2 for names. Each point = mean \pm SEM, n = 3 for human, mouse, and rat. In most cases, the error bars fall inside the diameter of the data markers. LE_{dock} = $-\Delta G/N_h$, where LE_{dock} = ligand efficiency for docking, ΔG = free energy of ligand-receptor binding from docking results, and N_h = number of heavy (non-hydrogen) atoms in the ligand. SASA = solvent-accessible surface area of the ligand (Å²). The Pearson correlation coefficient (r) and associated p-value are shown in each panel. In panel (B), note that 4OH is a carboxylic acid, pKa = 4.01, that would be ionized at pH 7.4. The other Group A ligands are neutral esters with pKa values for their phenol groups within a narrow range, whereas their LE_{dock} values span a wide range. In panel (D), note that some of the ring substitutions in the Group B ligands result in considerable lowering of the pKa of the phenol group, yet a strong correlation between LE_{dock} and SASA is maintained (panel C).

Compound	Paraben R-group ^a	n Vah	SASA
Compound	or Chemical Name	pra	$(\text{\AA}^2)^c$
Parabens			
MP	Methyl	8.43	322.94
EP	Ethyl	8.54	353.49
PrP	Propyl	8.67	382.68
BuP	Butyl	8.78	412.14
PeP	Pentyl	8.88	441.39
HxP	Hexyl	8.96	471.17
HpP	Heptyl	9.02	499.83
OcP	Octyl	9.08	529.01
NnP	Nonyl	9.13	552.71
DecP	Decyl	9.18	581.77
UnDecP	Undecyl	9.22	611.46
DoDecP	Dodecyl	9.26	640.59
iPrP	Iso-propyl	8.61	378.45
iBuP	Iso-butyl	8.77	403.42
iPeP	Iso-pentyl	8.87	432.28
PhP	Phenyl	8.53	405.94
BzP	Benzyl	8.73	435.85
Paraben metabolites			
40H	4-hydroxybenzoic acid	4.01	280.28
20Н	2-hydroxy- <i>iso</i> -butyl 4-hydroxybenzoate	8.75	410.28
3OHR	(R)-3-hydroxy <i>n</i> - butyl 4- hydroxybenzoate	8.77	416.90
30HS	(S)-3-hydroxy <i>n</i> -butyl 4-hydroxybenzoate	8.77	415.76
Established ERa agonists		10.05	
E2	17β-estradiol	10.06	457.02
DES	diethylstilbestrol	10.31	489.45

Table 3.1. Group A ligands and their computed pKa and SASA values.

^{*a*} Unless designated otherwise, all alkyl groups are normal (*n*) straight chains.

^b Most acidic pKa computed with ADMET_Predictor 9.0. ^c Solvent-accessible surface area computed with ADMET_Predictor 9.0.

Compound ^a	Added Ring	n Vo ^C	SASA
Compound	Substituents ^b	рка	$(\text{\AA}^2)^d$
n-Butyl parabens			
BuP	None	8.78	412.14
2a	2,3,5,6-tetrafluoro	3.73	434.90
2b	3,5-dichloro	5.28	465.74
2c	3,5-dibromo	5.30	483.57
2d	3-bromo	7.03	447.79
2e	3,5-diiodo	4.69	508.60
2f	3-iodo	6.68	460.43
2 g	3,5-dimethyl	8.94	471.89
2h	3,5-di-tert-butyl	9.50	601.17
2i	3,5-dihydroxy	7.51	431.45
2ј	3,5-dimethoxy	8.68	506.35
2k	3,5-dinitro	2.96	482.96
n-Octyl parabens			
OcP	None	9.08	529.01
3 e	3,5-diiodo	5.08	625.49
3 g	3,5-dimethyl	9.27	588.38
3i	3,5-dihydroxy	7.90	548.40
3 k	3,5-dinitro	3.87	599.88
Established ERa agonist			
E2	None	10.31	457.02

Table 3.2. Group B ligands and their computed pKa and SASA values.

^{*a*} Parent *n*-butyl and *n*-octyl paraben and 17β -estradiol (E2) names from Group A (Figure 3.2; Table 3.1). Ring-substituted paraben names from Figure 3.3 (Bergquist et al., 2018).

^b 4-position in each case occupied by a hydroxyl group.
 ^c Most acidic pKa computed with ADMET_Predictor 9.0.d

^d Solvent-accessible surface area computed with ADMET_Predictor 9.0.

	RM	$MSD (Å)^a$		Sc index $(\%)^b$			
Compound	Human/	Human/	Mouse/	Human/	Human/	Mouse/	
	Mouse	Rat	Rat	Mouse	Rat	Rat	
Parabens							
MeP	1.82	1.83	0.08	84.8	84.8	100	
EtP	2.51	2.96	1.05	72.7	74.3	93.8	
PrP	1.20	1.33	0.47	84.2	89.5	95	
BuP	3.22	3.30	0.10	81.0	81.0	100	
PeP	0.31	0.21	0.19	100	100	100	
HxP	0.18	0.16	0.12	100	100	100	
HpP	0.21	0.13	0.13	100	100	100	
OcP	0.49	0.47	0.15	100	97.9	97.9	
NnP	0.23	0.27	0.23	100	100	100	
DecP	3.60	3.57	0.12	90.6	90.6	100	
UnDecP	3.45	1.19	3.52	96.0	98.0	93.9	
DoDecP	0.66	3.62	3.64	94.1	92.3	96.3	
iPrP	0.36	1.74	1.54	97.0	86.5	88.9	
iBuP	0.14	0.18	0.09	100	100	100	
iPeP	0.46	0.50	0.24	97.7	97.7	100	
PhP	1.79	1.72	0.13	95.5	97.7	97.8	
BzP	2.09	2.11	0.09	89.4	89.4	100	
Parabens metabolites							
4OH	0.15	0.27	0.34	96.8	89.7	93.3	
20H	2.09	2.08	1.02	88.4	88.4	100	
3OHR	1.79	1.73	0.18	90.0	90.0	100	
3OHS	0.15	0.13	0.16	97.7	97.7	100	
Established ERa agonists							
E2	0.08	0.22	0.18	100	100	100	
DES	0.11	0.14	0.05	100	100	100	

Table 3.3. Interspecies ligand RMSD values and Sc indices for ligand-receptor residue contacts of Group A ligands docked into human, mouse, and rat ERα-LBD receptors.

^{*a*} Symmetry-corrected heavy-atom interspecies ligand RMSD values for Group A ligands docked into mouse and rat ERα-LBD receptors. Overall group RMSD values (median, 95% CI, *n* = 23) were 0.49 (0.21, 1.82) Å (human-mouse), 1.19 (0.22, 1.83) Å (human-rat), and 0.18 (0.12, 0.34) Å (mouse-rat). By definition, RMSD (human-human) = 0.00 Å.

^{*b*} Sorenson similarity coefficient (Sc) = $[2(N_{AB})/(N_A + N_B)] \times 100$, where N_A = number of contacts in receptor A, N_B = number of contacts in receptor B, and N_{AB} = number of contacts shared by receptors A and B. In this case, contacts are ligand-receptor residue contacts. Sc values (median, 95% CI, *n* = 23) for all ligands were 96.8 (90.0, 100)% (human-mouse), 97.7 (89.5, 100)% (human-rat), and 100 (97.8, 100)% (mouse-rat). By definition, Sc (human-human) = 100%.

Mouse ERα-LBD Molprobity Structure Analysis ^a									
			Receptor Prep Method						
MolProbity	YASARA			UC	CSF Chim	era	I-TASSER		
Analysis Statistics ^b	Mouse In Silico	Mouse EM	Mouse MD Refined	Mouse In Silico	Mouse EM	Mouse MD Refined ^c	Mouse Threading	Mouse EM ^d	Mouse MD Refined ^c
MolProbity Score (percentile)	1.48 (90 th)	0.80 (100 th)	0.50 (100 th)	2.15 (68 th)	1.14 (99 th)	0.50 (100 th)	1.76 (87 th)	1.41 (97 th)	0.60 (100 th)
Clashscore, all atoms (percentile)	9.11 (71 st)	1.01 (99 th)	0 (100 th)	24.98 (22 nd)	1.77 (99 th)	0 (100 th)	0.51 (99 th)	1.77 (99 th)	0 (100 th)
Poor Rotamers Goal: <0.3%	0 (0.0%)	0 (0.0%)	1 (0.45%)	3 (1.36%)	2 (0.91%)	1 (0.45%)	18 (8.18%)	9 (4.09%)	3 (1.36%)
Favored Rotamers Goal: >98%	219 (99.55%)	217 (98.64%)	219 (99.55%)	215 (97.73%)	215 (97.73%)	217 (98.64%)	175 (79.55%)	198 (90.00%)	214 (97.27%)
Ramachandran Outliers Goal: <0.05%	0 (0.00%)	0 (0.00%)	0 (0.00%)	3 (1.23%)	1 (0.41%)	0 (0.00%)	2 (0.82%)	0 (0.00%)	0 (0.00%)
Ramachandran Favored Goal: >98%	242 (99.59%)	241 (98.18%)	241 (99.18%)	236 (97.12%)	235 (96.71%)	240 (98.77%)	229 (94.24%)	238 (97.94%)	240 (98.77%)
C β deviations > 0.25 Å Goal: 0	0 0 (0.0%)	0 0 (0.0%)	0 0 (0.0%)	3 (1.28%)	3 (1.28%)	0 0 (0.0%)	6 (2.56%)	0 0 (0.0%)	0 0 (0.0%)
Bad Bonds Goal: 0 %	1/1988 (0.05 %)	0/1988 0 (0.0%)	2/1988 (0.10 %)	14/1987 (0.70 %)	0/1987 (0.0%)	9/1988 (0.45 %)	0/1988 (0.0%)	22/1988 (1.11 %)	10/1988 (0.50 %)
Bad Angles Goal: <0.1%	2/2685 (0.07 %)	0/2685 (0.00 %)	3/2685 (0.11 %)	33/2683 (1.23 %)	26/2683 (0.97 %)	10/2685 (0.37 %)	20/2683 (0.75 %)	11/2685 (0.41 %)	12/2685 (0.45 %)
Cis Prolines Expected: ≤ 1 per chain, or $\leq 5 \%$	0 / 9 (0.0%)	0 / 9 (0.0%)	0 / 9 (0.0%)	0 / 9 (0.0%)	0 / 9 (0.0%)	0 / 9 (0.0%)	0 / 9 (0.0%)	0 / 9 (0.0%)	0 / 9 (0.0%)
Cis non Prolines: Goal: <0.05%	0/235 0 (0.0%)	0/235 0 (0.0%)	0/235 0 (0.0%)	0/235 0 (0.0%)	0/235 0 (0.0%)	0/235 0 (0.0%)	0/235 0 (0.0%)	0/235 0 (0.0%)	0/235 0 (0.0%)
Twisted Peptides Goal: 0	0/244 (0.00 %)	0/244 (0.00 %)	0/244 (0.00 %)	0/244 (0.00 %)	3 / 244 (1.23%)	0/244 (0.00 %)	4 / 244 (1.64%)	1/244 (0.41 %)	0/244 (0.00 %)
CaBLAM outliers Goal: <1.0%	1 (0.41 %)	0 (0.00 %)	0 (0.00 %)	2 (0.83 %)	2 (0.83 %)	1 (0.41 %)	5 (2.07 %)	2 (0.83 %)	2 (0.83 %)
CA Geometry outliers Goal: <0.5%	0 (0.00 %)	0 (0.00 %)	0 (0.00 %)	3 (1.24%)	3 (1.24%)	1 (0.41 %)	0 (0.00 %)	0 (0.00 %)	0 (0.00 %)

Table 3.4. Comparison of MolProbity receptor quality assessment of refined mouse ERa-LBD structures.

^a Molprobity analysis carried out by the Molprobity web server (MolProbity, 2018; Chen et al., 2010).

^b MolProbity analysis statistics as defined by the Molprobity web server (MolProbity, 2018; Chen *et al.*, 2010). ^c Molecular dynamics refinement performed with YASARA.

^d Energy minimization performed with YASARA.

Rat ERα-LBD Molprobity Structure Analysis ^a										
		Receptor Prep Method								
MolProbity	YASARA			UC	SF Chim	era	Ι	I-TASSER		
Analysis Statistics ^b	Rat In Silico	Rat EM	Rat MD Refined	Rat In Silico	Rat EM	Rat MD Refined ^c	Rat Threading	Rat EM ^d	Rat MD Refined ^c	
MolProbity Score (percentile)	1.48 (90 th)	0.74 (100 th)	0.60 (100 th)	1.89 (81 st)	0.90 (100 th)	0.50 (100 th)	1.41 (97 th)	1.19 (99 th)	0.68 (100 th)	
Clashscore, all atoms (percentile)	9.1 (71 st)	0.76 (99 th)	0 (100 th)	25 (22 nd)	0.76 (99 th)	0 (100 th)	1.52 (99 th)	1.26 (99 th)	0.51 (99 th)	
Poor Rotamers Goal: <0.3%	0 (0.0%)	0 (0.0%)	3 (1.36%)	1 (0.45%)	1 (0.45%)	1 (0.45%)	10 (4.55%)	6 (2.73%)	2 (0.91%)	
Favored Rotamers Goal: >98%	219 (99.55%)	217 (98.64%)	214 (97.27%)	216 (98.18%)	211 (95.91%)	218 (99.09%)	195 (88.64%)	197 (89.55%)	213 (96.62%)	
Ramachandran Outliers Goal: <0.05%	0 (0.00%)	0 (0.00%)	0 (0.00%)	2 (0.82%)	2 (0.82%)	0 (0.00%)	0 (0.00%)	0 (0.00%)	0 (0.00%)	
Ramachandran Favored Goal: >98%	242 (99.59%)	240 (98.77%)	241 (99.18%)	239 (98.35%)	236 (97.12%)	239 (98.35%)	238 (97.94%)	238 (97.94%)	240 (98.77%)	
Cβ deviations > 0.25 Å Goal: 0	0 0 (0.0%)	0 0 (0.0%)	0 0 (0.0%)	3 (1.28%)	2 (0.85%)	0 0 (0.0%)	0 0 (0.0%)	0 0 (0.0%)	0 0 (0.0%)	
Bad Bonds Goal: 0 %	1/1989 (0.05 %)	0/1989 0 (0.0%)	3/1989 (0.15 %)	14/1988 (0.70 %)	0/1989 (0.0%)	2/1989 (0.10 %)	12/1988 (0.60 %)	12/1988 (0.60 %)	6/1988 (0.30 %)	
Bad Angles Goal: <0.1%	2/2687 (0.07 %)	0/2687 (0.00 %)	4/2687 (0.15 %)	28/2685 (1.03 %)	23/2687 (0.86 %)	3/2687 (0.11 %)	6/2685 (0.20 %)	6/2685 (0.22 %)	8/2685 (0.30 %)	
Cis Prolines Expected: ≤ 1 per chain, or $\leq 5 \%$	0 / 9 (0.0%)	0 / 9 (0.0%)	0 / 9 (0.0%)	0 / 9 (0.0%)	0 / 9 (0.0%)	0 / 9 (0.0%)	0/9 (0.0%)	0 / 9 (0.0%)	0/9 (0.0%)	
Cis non Prolines: Goal: <0.05%	0/235 0 (0.0%)	0/235 0 (0.0%)	0/235 0 (0.0%)	0/235 0 (0.0%)	0/235 0 (0.0%)	0/235 0 (0.0%)	0/235 0 (0.0%)	0/235 0 (0.0%)	0/235 0 (0.0%)	
Twisted Peptides Goal: 0	0/244 (0.00 %)	0/244 (0.00 %)	0/244 (0.00 %)	0/244 (0.00 %)	3 / 244 (1.23%)	0/244 (0.00 %)	1 / 244 (0.41%)	1/244 (0.41 %)	0/244 (0.00 %)	
CaBLAM outliers Goal: <1.0%	1 (0.41 %)	0 (0.00 %)	0 (0.00 %)	2 (0.83 %)	1 (0.41 %)	2 (0.83 %)	2 (0.83 %)	2 (0.83 %)	3 (1.24%)	
CA Geometry outliers Goal: <0.5%	0 (0.00 %)	0 (0.00 %)	0 (0.00 %)	2 (0.83%)	3 (1.24%)	1 (0.41 %)	0 (0.00 %)	0 (0.00 %)	0 (0.00 %)	

Table 3.5. Comparison of MolProbity receptor quality assessment of refined rat ERa-LBD structures.

^a Molprobity analysis carried out by the Molprobity web server (MolProbity, 2018; Chen et al., 2010).

^b MolProbity analysis statistics as defined by the Molprobity web server (MolProbity, 2018; Chen *et al.*, 2010).

^c Molecular dynamics refinement performed with YASARA. ^d Energy minimization performed with YASARA.

References

- 1. Oishi, S., Effects of butylparaben on the male reproductive system in rats, *Toxicol. Ind. Health.* 17 (2001) 31- 39, 10.1191/0748233701th0930a.
- Schlumpf, M., Cotton, B., Conscience, M., Haller, V., Steinmann, B., Lichtensteiger, W., In vitro and in vivo Estrogenicity of UV Screens, *Environ. Health Perspect.* 109 (2001) 239-244, 10.1289/ehp.01109239.
- 3. Charles, A. K., Darbre, P. D., Combinations of parabens at concentrations measured in human breast tissue can increase proliferation of MCF-7 human breast cancer cells, *J. Appl. Toxicol.* 33 (2013) 390-8, 10.1002/jat.2850.
- 4. Miller, D., Wheals, B. B., Beresford, N., Sumpter, J. P., Estrogenic activity of phenolic additives determined by an in vitro yeast bioassay, *Environ. Health Perspect.* 109 (2001) 133-8, 10.2307/3434765.
- 5. Okubo, T., Yokoyama, Y., Kano, K., Kano, I., ER-dependent estrogenic activity of parabens assessed by proliferation of human breast cancer MCF-7 cells and expression of ERa and PR, *Food. Chem. Toxicol.* 39 (2001) 1225-1232, 10.1016/S0278-6915(01)00073-4.
- Cote, I., Andersen, M. E., Ankley, G. T., Barone, S., Birnbaum, L. S., Boekelheide, K., Bois, F. Y., Burgoon, L. D., Chiu, W. A., Crawford-Brown, D., Crofton, K. M., DeVito, M., Devlin, R. B., Edwards, S. W., Guyton, K. Z., Hattis, D., Judson, R. S., Knight, D., Krewski, D., Lambert, J., Maull, E. A., Mendrick, D., Paoli, G. M., Patel, C. J., Perkins, E. J., Poje, G., Portier, C. J., Rusyn, I., Schulte, P. A., Simeonov, A., Smith, M. T., Thayer, K. A., Thomas, R. S., Thomas, R., Tice, R. R., Vandenberg, J. J., Villeneuve, D. L., Wesselkamper, S., Whelan, M., Whittaker, C., White, R., Xia, M., Yauk, C., Zeise, L., Zhao, J., DeWoskin, R. S., The Next Generation of Risk Assessment Multi-Year Study-Highlights of Findings, Applications to Risk Assessment, and Future Directions, *Environ. Health Perspect.* 124 (2016) 1671-1682, 10.1289/EHP233.
- Kavlock, R. J., Bahadori, T., Barton-Maclaren, T. S., Gwinn, M. R., Rasenberg, M., Thomas, R. S., Accelerating the Pace of Chemical Risk Assessment, *Chem. Res. Toxicol.* 31 (2018) 287-290, 10.1021/acs.chemrestox.7b00339.
- 8. Porta, N., Roncaglioni, A., Marzo, M., Benfenati, E., QSAR methods to screen endocrine disruptors, *Nucl. Receptor Res.* 3 (2016) Article ID 101203, 10.11131/2016/101203.
- 9. Vuorinen, A., Odermatt, A., Schuster, D., In silico methods in the discovery of endocrine disrupting chemicals, *J. Steroid. Biochem. Mol. Biol.* 137 (2013) 18-26, 10.1016/j.jsbmb.2013.04.009.
- Berman, H. M., Westbrook, J., Feng, Z., Gilliland, G., Bhat, T. N., Weissig, H., Shindyalov, I. N., Bourne, P. E., The Protein Data Bank, *Nucleic Acids Res.* 28 (2000) 235-242, 10.1093/nar/28.1.235.

- 11. PDB, <u>https://www.rcsb.org/</u> (Accessed 30 August 2018).
- 12. White, R., Lees, J. A., Needham, M., Ham, J., Parker, M., Structural Organization and Expression of the Mouse Estrogen Receptor, *Mol. Endocrinol.* 1 (1987) 735–744, 10.1210/mend-1-10-735.
- 13. Held, M., Metzner, P., Prinz, J. H., Noe, F., Mechanisms of protein-ligand association and its modulation by protein mutations, *Biophys. J.* 100 (2011) 701-10, 10.1016/j.bpj.2010.12.3699.
- Robinson, D. R., Wu, Y. M., Vats, P., Su, F., Lonigro, R. J., Cao, X., Kalyana-Sundaram, S., Wang, R., Ning, Y., Hodges, L., Gursky, A., Siddiqui, J., Tomlins, S. A., Roychowdhury, S., Pienta, K. J., Kim, S. Y., Roberts, J. S., Rae, J. M., Van Poznak, C. H., Hayes, D. F., Chugh, R., Kunju, L. P., Talpaz, M., Schott, A. F., Chinnaiyan, A. M., Activating ESR1 mutations in hormone-resistant metastatic breast cancer, *Nat. Genet.* 45 (2013) 1446-51, 10.1038/ng.2823.
- Toy, W., Shen, Y., Won, H., Green, B., Sakr, R. A., Will, M., Li, Z., Gala, K., Fanning, S., King, T. A., Hudis, C., Chen, D., Taran, T., Hortobagyi, G., Greene, G., Berger, M., Baselga, J., Chandarlapaty, S., ESR1 ligand-binding domain mutations in hormoneresistant breast cancer, *Nat. Genet.* 45 (2013) 1439-45, 10.1038/ng.2822.
- 16. Zhang, Q. X., Borg, A., Wolf, D. M., Oesterreich, S., Fuqua, S. A., An estrogen receptor mutant with strong hormone-independent activity from a metastatic breast cancer, *Cancer Res.* 57 (1997) 1244-1249,
- Krieger, E., Vriend, G., YASARA View molecular graphics for all devices from smartphones to workstations, *Bioinformatics*. 30 (2014) 2981-2, 10.1093/bioinformatics/btu426.
- 18. Dabrosin, C., Increased extracellular local levels of estradiol in normal breast in vivo during the luteal phase of the menstrual cycle, *J. Endocrinol.* 187 (2005) 103-8, 10.1677/joe.1.06163.
- 19. Dhandapani, K. M., Brann, D. W., Estrogen-astrocyte interactions: implications for neuroprotection, *BMC Neurosci*. 3 (2002) 6, 10.1186/1471-2202-3-6.
- Warita, K., Mitsuhashi, T., Sugawara, T., Tabuchi, Y., Tanida, T., Wang, Z. Y., Matsumoto, Y., Yokoyama, T., Kitagawa, H., Miki, T., Takeuchi, Y., Hoshi, N., Direct effects of diethylstilbestrol on the gene expression of the cholesterol side-chain cleavage enzyme (P450scc) in testicular Leydig cells, *Life Sci.* 87 (2010) 281-5, 10.1016/j.lfs.2010.06.020.
- 21. Colborn, T., vom Saal, F. S., Soto, A. M., Developmental effects of endocrine-disrupting chemicals in wildlife and humans., *Environ. Health Perspect.* 101 (1993) 378–384, 10.1289/ehp.93101378.

- 22. Wielogorska, E., Elliott, C. T., Danaher, M., Connolly, L., Endocrine disruptor activity of multiple environmental food chain contaminants, *Toxicol. In Vitro*. 29 (2015) 211-20, 10.1016/j.tiv.2014.10.014.
- 23. Nohynek, G. J., Borgert, C. J., Dietrich, D., Rozman, K. K., Endocrine disruption: Fact or urban legend?, *Toxicol. Lett.* 223 (2013) 295-305, 10.1016/j.toxlet.2013.10.022.
- 24. Sasseville, D., Alfalah, M., Lacroix, J. P., "Parabenoia" Debunked, or "Who's Afraid of Parabens?", *Dermatitis*. 26 (2015) 254-9, 10.1097/DER.00000000000147.
- 25. Ding, K., Kong, X., Wang, J., Lu, L., Zhou, W., Zhan, T., Zhang, C., Zhuang, S., Side Chains of Parabens Modulate Antiandrogenic Activity: In Vitro and Molecular Docking Studies, *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 51 (2017) 6452-6460, 10.1021/acs.est.7b00951.
- Zhang, Z., Sun, L., Hu, Y., Jiao, J., Hu, J., Inverse antagonist activities of parabens on human oestrogen-related receptor γ (ERRγ): in vitro and in silico studies, *Toxicol. Appl. Pharmacol.* 270 (2013) 16-22, 10.1016/j.taap.2013.03.030.
- 27. Honda, M., Robinson, M., Kannan, K., Parabens in human urine from several Asian countries, Greece, and the United States, *Chemosphere*. 201 (2018) 13-19, 10.1016/j.chemosphere.2018.02.165.
- 28. Watanabe, Y., Kojima, H., Takeuchi, S., Uramaru, N., Ohta, S., Kitamura, S., Comparative study on transcriptional activity of 17 parabens mediated by estrogen receptor alpha and beta and androgen receptor, *Food Chem. Toxicol.* 57 (2013) 227-34, 10.1016/j.fct.2013.03.036.
- Bergquist, B. L., Jefferson, K. G., Kintz, H. N., Barber, A. E., Yeagley, A. A., Disconnecting the Estrogen Receptor Binding Properties and Antimicrobial Properties of Parabens through 3,5-Substitution, ACS Med. Chem. Lett. 9 (2018) 51-55, 10.1021/acsmedchemlett.7b00431.
- Gonzalez, T. L., Richardson, R. J., In silico mutagenesis and molecular docking of mouse and rat estrogen receptor a with paraben analogs., *The Toxicologist, Supplement to Toxicol. Sci.* 162 (2018) Abstract 2109, <u>https://www.toxicology.org/pubs/docs/Tox/2018Tox.pdf</u>.
- Delfosse, V., Grimaldi, M., Pons, J. L., Boulahtouf, A., le Maire, A., Cavailles, V., Labesse, G., Bourguet, W., Balaguer, P., Structural and mechanistic insights into bisphenols action provide guidelines for risk assessment and discovery of bisphenol A substitutes, *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci.* 109 (2012) 14930-14935, 10.1073/pnas.1203574109.
- 32. Canutescu, A. A., Dunbrack, R. L., Jr., Cyclic coordinate descent: A robotics algorithm for protein loop closure, *Protein Sci.* 12 (2003) 963-972, 10.1110/ps.0242703.
- 33. Uniprot, UniProtKB P03372 (ESR1_HUMAN), https://www.uniprot.org/uniprot/P03372, (2018) Accessed July 30, 2018.

- 34. Uniprot, UniProtKB P19785 (ESR1_MOUSE), https://www.uniprot.org/uniprot/P19785, (2018) Accessed July 30, 2018.
- 35. Uniprot, UniProtKB P06211 (ESR1_RAT), <u>https://www.uniprot.org/uniprot/P06211</u>, (2018) Accessed July 30, 2018.
- 36. Geneioius, <u>https://www.geneious.com</u>, (2018) Accessed July 30, 2018.
- Kearse, M., Moir, R., Wilson, A., Stones-Havas, S., Cheung, M., Sturrock, S., Buxton, S., Cooper, A., Markowitz, S., Duran, C., Thierer, T., Ashton, B., Meintjes, P., Drummond, A., Geneious Basic: An integrated and extendable desktop software platform for the organization and analysis of sequence data, *Bioinformatics*. 28 (2012) 1647-1649, 10.1093/bioinformatics/bts199.
- 38. Krieger, E., Joo, K., Lee, J., Lee, J., Raman, S., Thompson, J., Tyka, M., Baker, D., Karplus, K., Improving physical realism, stereochemistry, and side-chain accuracy in homology modeling: Four approaches that performed well in CASP8, *Proteins*. 77 (2009) 114–122, 10.1002/prot.22570.
- 39. Krieger, E., Vriend, G., New ways to boost molecular dynamics simulations, *J. Comput. Chem.* 36 (2015) 996-1007, 10.1002/jcc.23899.
- Chen, V. B., Arendall, W. B., 3rd, Headd, J. J., Keedy, D. A., Immormino, R. M., Kapral, G. J., Murray, L. W., Richardson, J. S., Richardson, D. C., MolProbity: all-atom structure validation for macromolecular crystallography, *Acta. Crystallogr. D Biol. Crystallogr.* 66 (2010) 12-21, 10.1107/S0907444909042073.
- 41. MolProbity, <u>http://molprobity.biochem.duke.edu/</u> (Accessed 30 August 2018).
- 42. Pettersen, E. F., Goddard, T. D., Huang, C. C., Couch, G. S., Greenblatt, D. M., Meng, E. C., Ferrin, T. E., UCSF Chimera—A visualization system for exploratory research and analysis., *J. Comput. Chem.* 25 (2004) 1605–1612, 10.1002/jcc.20084.
- 43. Zhang, Y., I-TASSER server for protein 3D structure prediction, *BMC Bioinformatics*. 9 (2008) 40, 10.1186/1471-2105-9-40.
- 44. Trott, O., Olson, A. J., AutoDock Vina: improving the speed and accuracy of docking with a new scoring function, efficient optimization, and multithreading, *J. Comput. Chem.* 31 (2010) 455-61, 10.1002/jcc.21334.
- 45. Krieger, E., Koraimann, G., Vriend, G., Increasing the precision of comparative models with YASARA NOVA--a self-parameterizing force field, *Proteins*. 47 (2002) 393-402, 10.1002/prot.10104.
- 46. Moos, R. K., Angerer, J., Dierkes, G., Bruning, T., Koch, H. M., Metabolism and elimination of methyl, iso- and n-butyl paraben in human urine after single oral dosage, *Arch. Toxicol.* 90 (2016) 2699–2709, 10.1007/s00204-015-1636-0.

- Gonzalez, T. L., Moos, R. K., Gersch, C. L., Johnson, M. D., Richardson, R. J., Koch, H. M., Rae, J. M., Metabolites of n-Butylparaben and iso-Butylparaben Exhibit Estrogenic Properties in MCF-7 and T47D Human Breast Cancer Cell Lines, *Toxicol. Sci.* 164 (2018) 50-59, 10.1093/toxsci/kfy063.
- 48. OpenBabel, (2018) <u>http://openbabel.org/wiki/Main_Page</u>. (Accessed 12 August 2018).
- O'Boyle, N. M., Banck, M., James, C. A., Morley, C., Vandermeersch, T., Hutchison, G. R., Open Babel: An open chemical toolbox, *J. Cheminf.* 3 (2011) 33, 10.1186/1758-2946-3-33.
- 50. SimulationsPlus, (2018) <u>https://www.simulations-plus.com/software/admetpredictor/</u> (Accessed 12 August 2018).
- 51. Wijeyesakere, S. J., Richardson, R. J., In silico chemical–protein docking and molecular dynamics. In: Computational Systems Pharmacology and Toxicology (Johnson, D.E., and Richardson, R.J., eds.), Royal Society of Chemistry, Cambridge (UK) (2017) 174-190,
- 52. Delfosse, V., le Marie, A., Balaguer, P., Bourguet, W., A structural perspective on nuclear receptors as targets of environmental compounds, *Acta Pharmacol. Sin.* 36 (2015) 88-104, 10.1038/aps.2013.133.
- 53. Delfosse, V., Grimaldi, M., Cavailles, V., Balaguer, P., Bourguet, W., Structural and functional profiling of environmental ligands for estrogen receptors, *Environ. Health Perspect.* 122 (2014) 1306-13, 10.1289/ehp.1408453.
- 54. Krieger, E., Dunbrack, R. L., Jr., Hooft, R. W., Krieger, B., Assignment of protonation states in proteins and ligands: combining pKa prediction with hydrogen bonding network optimization, *Methods Mol. Biol.* 819 (2012) 405-21, 10.1007/978-1-61779-465-0_25.
- 55. Konagurthu, A. S., Whisstock, J. C., Stuckey, P. J., Lesk, A. M., MUSTANG: A multiple structural alignment algorithm, *Proteins Struct. Funct. Bioinf.* 64 (2006) 559-574, 10.1002/prot.20921.
- 56. Allen, W. J., Rizzo, R. C., Implementation of the Hungarian Algorithm to Account for Ligand Symmetry and Similarity in Structure-Based Design, *J. Chem. Inf. Model.* 54 (2014) 518-529, 10.1021/ci400534h.
- 57. Kufareva, I., Abagyan, R., *Methods of Protein Structure Comparison*, in *Homology Modeling: Methods and Protocols*, Orry, A. J. W. and Abagyan, R., Editors. 2012, Humana Press: Totowa, NJ. p. 231-257, 10.1007/978-1-61779-588-6_10.
- 58. Zhang, Y., Skolnick, J., TM-align: a protein structure alignment algorithm based on the TM-score, *Nucleic Acids Res.* 33 (2005) 2302-2309, 10.1093/nar/gki524.
- 59. Reynolds, C. H., Bembenek, S. D., Tounge, B. A., The role of molecular size in ligand efficiency, *Bioorg. Med. Chem. Lett.* 17 (2007) 4258-4261, 10.1016/j.bmcl.2007.05.038.
- 60. Hopkins, A. L., Keseru, G. M., Leeson, P. D., Rees, D. C., Reynolds, C. H., The role of ligand efficiency metrics in drug discovery, *Nat. Rev. Drug Discov.* 13 (2014) 105, 10.1038/nrd4163.
- 61. Murray, C. W., Erlanson, D. A., Hopkins, A. L., Keserü, G. M., Leeson, P. D., Rees, D. C., Reynolds, C. H., Richmond, N. J., Validity of Ligand Efficiency Metrics, *ACS Med. Chem. Lett.* 5 (2014) 616-618, 10.1021/ml500146d.
- 62. Wijeyesakere, S. J., Richardson, R. J., Stuckey, J. A., Crystal structure of patatin-17 in complex with aged and non-aged organophosphorus compounds, *PLoS One*. 9 (2014) e108245, 10.1371/journal.pone.0108245.
- 63. Damm-Ganamet, K. L., Smith, R. D., Dunbar, J. B., Jr., Stuckey, J. A., Carlson, H. A., CSAR Benchmark Exercise 2011–2012: Evaluation of Results from Docking and Relative Ranking of Blinded Congeneric Series, *J. Chem. Inf. Model.* 53 (2013) 1853-1870, 10.1021/ci400025f.
- 64. Ravindranath, P. A., Forli, S., Goodsell, D. S., Olson, A. J., Sanner, M. F., AutoDockFR: Advances in Protein-Ligand Docking with Explicitly Specified Binding Site Flexibility, *PLoS Comp. Biol.* 11 (2015) e1004586, 10.1371/journal.pcbi.1004586.
- 65. Sorenson, T., A method of establishing groups of equal amplitudes in plant sociology based on similarity of species content and its application to analyses of the vegetation on danish commons., *K. dan Vidensk. Selsk. Biol. Skr.* 5 (1948) 1-34, .
- 66. Maggiora, G., Vogt, M., Stumpfe, D., Bajorath, J., Molecular similarity in medicinal chemistry, *J. Med. Chem.* 57 (2014) 3186-204, 10.1021/jm401411z.
- 67. Pick, J. B., Computer display of population age structure, *Demography*. 11 (1974) 673-682, 10.2307/2060477.
- 68. Marty, M. S., Carney, E. W., Rowlands, J. C., Endocrine disruption: historical perspectives and its impact on the future of toxicology testing, *Toxicol. Sci.* 120 Suppl 1 (2011) S93-108, 10.1093/toxsci/kfq329.
- 69. Nishihama, Y., Yoshinaga, J., Iida, A., Konishi, S., Imai, H., Yoneyama, M., Nakajima, D., Shiraishi, H., Association between paraben exposure and menstrual cycle in female university students in Japan, *Reprod. Toxicol.* 63 (2016) 107-13, 10.1016/j.reprotox.2016.05.010.
- 70. Meeker, J. D., Yang, T., Ye, X., Calafat, A. M., Hauser, R., Urinary concentrations of parabens and serum hormone levels, semen quality parameters, and sperm DNA damage, *Environ. Health Perspect.* 119 (2011) 252-7, 10.1289/ehp.1002238.
- 71. Artacho-Cordon, F., Arrebola, J. P., Nielsen, O., Hernandez, P., Skakkebaek, N. E., Fernandez, M. F., Andersson, A. M., Olea, N., Frederiksen, H., Assumed non-persistent environmental chemicals in human adipose tissue; matrix stability and correlation with

levels measured in urine and serum, *Environ. Res.* 156 (2017) 120-127, 10.1016/j.envres.2017.03.030.

- 72. Azzouz, A., Rascon, A. J., Ballesteros, E., Simultaneous determination of parabens, alkylphenols, phenylphenols, bisphenol A and triclosan in human urine, blood and breast milk by continuous solid-phase extraction and gas chromatography-mass spectrometry, *J. Pharm. Biomed. Anal.* 119 (2016) 16-26, 10.1016/j.jpba.2015.11.024.
- 73. Barr, L., Metaxas, G., Harbach, C. A., Savoy, L. A., Darbre, P. D., Measurement of paraben concentrations in human breast tissue at serial locations across the breast from axilla to sternum, *J. Appl. Toxicol.* 32 (2012) 219-32, 10.1002/jat.1786.
- 74. Frederiksen, H., Jorgensen, N., Andersson, A. M., Parabens in urine, serum and seminal plasma from healthy Danish men determined by liquid chromatography-tandem mass spectrometry (LC-MS/MS), *J. Expo. Sci. Environ. Epidemiol.* 21 (2011) 262-71, 10.1038/jes.2010.6.
- 75. Hines, E. P., Mendola, P., von Ehrenstein, O. S., Ye, X., Calafat, A. M., Fenton, S. E., Concentrations of environmental phenols and parabens in milk, urine and serum of lactating North Carolina women, *Reprod. Toxicol.* 54 (2015) 120-8, 10.1016/j.reprotox.2014.11.006.
- Valle-Sistac, J., Molins-Delgado, D., Diaz, M., Ibanez, L., Barcelo, D., Silvia Diaz-Cruz, M., Determination of parabens and benzophenone-type UV filters in human placenta. First description of the existence of benzyl paraben and benzophenone-4, *Environ. Int.* 88 (2016) 243-9, 10.1016/j.envint.2015.12.034.
- Moos, R. K., Apel, P., Schroter-Kermani, C., Kolossa-Gehring, M., Bruning, T., Koch, H. M., Daily intake and hazard index of parabens based upon 24 h urine samples of the German Environmental Specimen Bank from 1995 to 2012, *J. Expo. Sci. Environ. Epidemiol.* 27 (2016) 10.1038/jes.2016.65.
- Lee, S., Barron, M. G., Structure-based understanding of binding affinity and mode of estrogen receptor α agonists and antagonists, *PLoS One*. 12 (2017) e0169607, 10.1371/journal.pone.0169607.
- 79. Sun, L., Yu, T., Guo, J., Zhang, Z., Hu, Y., Xiao, X., Sun, Y., Xiao, H., Li, J., Zhu, D., Sai, L., Li, J., The estrogenicity of methylparaben and ethylparaben at doses close to the acceptable daily intake in immature Sprague-Dawley rats, *Sci Rep.* 6 (2016) 25173, 10.1038/srep25173.
- 80. Hu, Y., Zhang, Z., Sun, L., Zhu, D., Liu, Q., Jiao, J., Li, J., Qi, M., The estrogenic effects of benzylparaben at low doses based on uterotrophic assay in immature SD rats, *Food Chem. Toxicol.* 53 (2013) 69-74, 10.1016/j.fct.2012.11.043.
- 81. Kang, M. H., Choi, H., Oshima, M., Cheong, J. H., Kim, S., Lee, J. H., Park, Y. S., Choi, H. S., Kweon, M. N., Pack, C. G., Lee, J. S., Mills, G. B., Myung, S. J., Park, Y. Y.,

Estrogen-related receptor gamma functions as a tumor suppressor in gastric cancer, *Nat. Commun.* 9 (2018) 1920, 10.1038/s41467-018-04244-2.

- 82. Haldosen, L. A., Zhao, C., Dahlman-Wright, K., Estrogen receptor beta in breast cancer, *Mol. Cell. Endocrinol.* 382 (2014) 665-672, 10.1016/j.mce.2013.08.005.
- Pan, S., Yuan, C., Tagmount, A., Rudel, R. A., Ackerman, J. M., Yaswen, P., Vulpe, C. D., Leitman, D. C., Parabens and Human Epidermal Growth Factor Receptor Ligands Cross-Talk in Breast Cancer Cells, *Environ. Health Perspect.* 124 (2015) 563–569, 10.1289/ehp.1409200.
- 84. PubChem, <u>https://pubchem.ncbi.nlm.nih.gov/compound/4-hydroxybenzoic_acid#section=Chemical-and-Physical-Properties</u> (Accessed 30 August 2018).
- 85. Forli, S., Huey, R., Pique, M. E., Sanner, M. F., Goodsell, D. S., Olson, A. J., Computational protein-ligand docking and virtual drug screening with the AutoDock suite, *Nat. Protoc.* 11 (2016) 905-19, 10.1038/nprot.2016.051.
- Lemini, C., Silva, G., Timossi, C., Luque, D., Valverde, A., Gonzalez-Martinez, M., Hernandez, A., Rubio-Poo, C., Chavez Lara, B., Valenzuela, F., Estrogenic effects of phydroxybenzoic acid in CD1 mice, *Environ. Res.* 75 (1997) 130-4, 10.1006/enrs.1997.3782.
- 87. Pugazhendhi, D., Pope, G. S., Darbre, P. D., Oestrogenic activity of p-hydroxybenzoic acid (common metabolite of paraben esters) and methylparaben in human breast cancer cell lines, *J. Appl. Toxicol.* 25 (2005) 301-9, 10.1002/jat.1066.
- Finimundy, T. C., Barros, L., Calhelha, R. C., Alves, M. J., Prieto, M. A., Abreu, R. M. V., Dillon, A. J. P., Henriques, J. A. P., Roesch-Ely, M., Ferreira, I. C. F. R., Multifunctions of Pleurotus sajor-caju (Fr.) Singer: A highly nutritious food and a source for bioactive compounds, *Food. Chem.* 245 (2018) 150-158, 10.1016/j.foodchem.2017.10.088.
- Schror, K., Acetylsalicylic Acid, 2nd ed. Wiley-VCH, Weinheim, Germany (2016), p. 139.
- Martin, D. P., Cohen, S. M., Nucleophile recognition as an alternative inhibition mode for benzoic acid based carbonic anhydrase inhibitors, *Chem. Commun. (Camb.).* 48 (2012) 5259-61, 10.1039/c2cc32013d.
- 91. Chen, Z., Shen, X., Wang, J., Wang, J., Yuan, Q., Yan, Y., Rational engineering of phydroxybenzoate hydroxylase to enable efficient gallic acid synthesis via a novel artificial biosynthetic pathway, *Biotechnol. Bioeng.* 114 (2017) 2571-2580, 10.1002/bit.26364.
- 92. Cheng, W., Li, W., Structural insights into ubiquinone biosynthesis in membranes, *Science*. 343 (2014) 878-81, 10.1126/science.1246774.

- 93. Cavalluzzi, M. M., Mangiatordi, G. F., Nicolotti, O., Lentini, G., Ligand efficiency metrics in drug discovery: the pros and cons from a practical perspective, *Expert. Opin. Drug Discov.* 12 (2017) 1087-1104, 10.1080/17460441.2017.1365056.
- 94. Polanski, J., Tkocz, A., Kucia, U., Beware of ligand efficiency (LE): understanding LE data in modeling structure-activity and structure-economy relationships, *J. Cheminform.* 9 (2017) 49, 10.1186/s13321-017-0236-9.
- 95. Velvadapu, V., Farmer, B. T., Reitz, A. B., Fragment-based drug discovery, In: The Practice of Medicinal Chemistry 4th Edition (C.G. Wermouth, D. Aldous, P. Raboisson, D. Rognan, eds.), Elsevier, Amsterdam (2015) 161-179.
- 96. Orita, M., Ohno, K., Warizaya, M., Amano, Y., Niimi, T., *Chapter fifteen Lead Generation and Examples: Opinion Regarding How to Follow Up Hits*, in *Methods in Enzymology*, Kuo, L. C., Editor. 2011, Academic Press. p. 383-419, 10.1016/B978-0-12-381274-2.00015-7.

Chapter IV.

Targeted Degradation of Activating Estrogen Receptor α Ligand-Binding Domain Mutations in Cell Models of Human Breast Cancer

Introduction

Breast cancer is currently the most commonly diagnosed malignancy among women in the United States (US) with an estimated 266,000 new diagnoses and 41,000 deaths in 2018 alone [1]. Patients with estrogen receptor positive (ER-positive) breast cancer make up approximately 70% of all breast cancer diagnoses and are often treated with tamoxifen or an aromatase inhibitor (AI) during the first 5 years of adjuvant endocrine therapy using [2]. Although adjuvant endocrine therapy is effective in lowering the rate of recurrence and diseasefree survival among ER-positive patients, ~20 % of patients treated with either tamoxifen, an AI, or both will still recur within 10 years of treatment [2, 3]. Interestingly, during the period of 5 to 20 years following the cessation of endocrine therapy, ER-positive patients exhibit a persistent risk of recurrence that increases at a rate of ~1-2% every year irrespective of their nodal status and stage [4]. In vitro studies investigating the potential mechanisms of AI resistance have observed adaptation and maintained cellular proliferation of estrogen receptor α (ER α) expressing MCF-7 cells in long-term estrogen-deprived (LTED) conditions [5], and others have suggested that non-classical estrogens resulting from androgen metabolism could contribute to AI resistance [6].

However, the re-discovery of constitutively active *ESR1* ligand-binding domain (LBD) somatic mutations in endocrine therapy resistant, metastatic ER-positive breast cancers proved to

be another likely mechanism of acquired resistance to endocrine therapy [7-9]. Two of the most common LBD mutations, Asp538Gly (D538G) and Tyr537Ser (Y537S), are detected at a frequency of ~30-40 % among patients resistant to endocrine therapy [10]. Given the rarity of these mutations in primary breast cancer [11] and their absence in matched primary samples from patients with metastatic disease, it has been proposed that the acquisition of ESR1 mutants may be a result of the selective-pressure of endocrine therapy that allows for tumors cells already harboring these mutations to survive [12]. Some ESR1 mutations have recently been reported in PDX models [13] and were found to occur naturally in LTED ER-positive cell lines [10] where the phenotype of maintained cell proliferation was observed in the absence of estrogen. Functionally, the LBD mutations were shown *in vitro* to induce the agonist conformation of ERa and promote constitutive activity of the receptor in the absence of a ligand as well as confer resistance to known antiestrogens [7, 8, 14, 15]. Fulvestrant is a common antiestrogen that is given to patients with advanced disease by intramuscular injection and has been designed to induce degradation of ER α via the ubiquitin-proteasome pathway [16]. Although Fulvestrant has displayed clinical benefit in patients with advanced stage breast cancer [17], the drug resistant phenotype of the *ESR1* mutants demonstrate the need to develop more potent and selective downregulators of ER α that are also orally bioavailable. AZD9496 is a recent example of a compound that is an oral, non-steroidal ER α downregulator that has undergone a recent Phase I clinical trial where four patients were reported to have stable disease at 12 months of treatment [18, 19]. However, recent advancements in the Proteolysis Targeting Chimeras (PROTAC) method for developing small-molecules for targeted degradation of specific proteins [20] is a novel approach that may lead to the improvement of compounds like AZD9496 as well as the discovery new drug agents with greater potency such as the ones described in this report.

Since the introduction of the PROTAC method in 2001 to induce efficient and targeted degradation of proteins [21], significant progress has been made towards developing similar PROTAC molecules for potential applications in leukemia and triple negative breast cancer [22-24]. PROTACs achieve degradation by hijacking the ubiquitin-proteasome pathway where these bifunctional small molecules recruit a target protein and bring it near an E3 ubiquitin ligase to initiate the degradation process [25]. Although the *ESR1* mutants are constitutively active in the absence of endogenous estrogens, they still are dependent on the presence of ER α to promote ER mediated cell proliferation. Therefore, the use of the PROTAC method to develop bifunctional molecules with a ligand specific for ER α linked to a ligand for Cullin-4A ligase complex should lead to a reduction in ER mediated cell proliferation.

In this chapter, we report the development ERD-148 as a novel degrader of ER α that is a more potent downregulator of ER α protein expression compared to Fulvestrant in both WT and monoclonal MCF-7s cell lines engineered to express the Y537S and D538G mutants using CRISPR-cas9 genome editing (cY537S and cD538G).

Materials and Methods

Chemicals

17ß-estradiol (E2), tamoxifen (TAM), and Fulvestrant (ICI 182,780 - (ICI)) were purchased from Sigma-Aldrich Inc. (St. Louis, MO) with purity \geq 98% determined by HPLC. E2 and ICI were dissolved to 10 mM in absolute ethanol and stored at -20 °C. The identity and synthetic procedures for compounds ERD-32, ERD-56, and ERD-148 are pending patent approval and will be released at a later date. Each PROTAC compound was dissolved to 10 mM in DMSO stored

at -20 °C. The final concentration of ethanol or DMSO did not exceed 0.1 % (v/v) in culture media. All compounds were stored protected from light.

Cell lines and culture conditions

MCF-7, T47D, MDA-MB-231, and MDA-MB-468 cells were obtained from the Tissue Culture Shared Resource (TCSR) at the Lombardi Comprehensive Cancer Center (Georgetown University, Washington, DC). All cell lines were cultured in Dulbecco's Modified Eagle Medium (DMEM) (Gibco/Life Technologies, Grand Island, NY) supplemented with 5% (v/v) fetal bovine serum (FBS) (Valley Biomedical Inc., Winchester, VA) for MCF-7 and MDA-MB-231 cells, or 10% FBS medium for T47D and MDA-MB-468 cells, at 37 °C in a humidified 5 % (v/v) CO₂ atmosphere. The identity of the cells was confirmed by short tandem repeat profiling by the TCSR and shown to be free of mycoplasma contamination. For assays in defined steroid deplete conditions, cells were repeatedly washed and grown in steroid-depleted media before proliferation assays (phenol red-free IMEM supplemented with charcoal stripped bovine serum – CBS) (Atlanta Biologicals Inc., Flowery Branch, GA) based on a previously described method [26].

Creation of LBD mutation homology directed repair templates

A 2,629 base pair fragment of the *ESR1* gene containing exon 8, the ligand binding domain, was amplified using the HDR primers outlined in Table 4.1 from genomic DNA harvested from MCF-7 cells and cloned in pUC19 (Thermo Fisher Scientific, Waltham, MA). The forward and reverse primers also contained a 5'-KpnI and 5'-SalI sites respectively. Once the *ESR1* gene fragment was cloned into pUC19, the wild-type sequence was verified by Sanger sequencing at

the University of Michigan Sequence Core using the above primers with M13 tails added, as well as with an internal sequencing primer. The ligand binding domain mutations Y537S and D538G in the pUC19-*ESR1* exon8 plasmid were induced by site directed mutagenesis using the QuikChange II kit (Agilent technologies, Santa Clara, CA). The site directed mutagenesis primers were designed using their online mutagenesis sequencing tool

(https://www.genomics.agilent.com/primerDesignProgram.jsp). The Y537S and D538G mutations were created using the primers listed in Table 4.1. The sequence of pUC19-wtESR1, pUC19-ESR1Y537S, and pUC19-ESR1D538G plasmids were verified by Sanger sequencing. Each pUC19-ESR1 plasmids was purified and isolated with Qiaprep Spin miniprep kit (Qiagen, Germantown, MD). Prior to transfection of the HDR template in MCF-7 cells, pUC19-ESR1Y537S and pUC19-ESR1D538G plasmids were digested with KpnI/SalI and treated with Antarctic phosphatase (New England Biolabs, Ipswich, MA) and purified with QIAquick PCR Purification Kit (Qiagen, Germantown, MD).

Creation of sgDNA targeting exon 8 of the ESR1 gene

To target exon 8 of the *ESR1* gene for CRISPR/Cas9-induced DNA mutation, we used the sequence CRISPR058819 as previously described [12]. This sequence was cloned into the plasmid pSpCas9(BB)-2A-GFP (Adgene plasmid 48140), a kind gift from the Zheng lab as previously described [27].

CRISPR/Cas9-induced ESR1 LBD mutation

Using the mutated HDR templates and sgDNA plasmid, WT MCF-7 cells were transfected with 2.5ug of sgDNA plasmid, and with either the digested pUC19-ESR1Y537S or the pUC19-

ESR1D538G HDR templates using Lipofectamine 3000 (Thermo Fisher Scientific, Waltham, MA) according to the manufacturer's instructions. Transfected cells harboring the Y537S (cY537S) or D538G (cD538G) mutations were selected for by maintaining them in hormone deplete medium for four weeks before seeding them at a density of 1 cell / well in 96-well plates containing hormone deplete medium supplemented with 5% CBS using an MoFlo Astrios cell sorter at the University of Michigan Flow Cytometry Core. Surviving colonies were expanded in hormone deplete media for 3 months and screened by PCR amplifying and sequencing a 417 bp DNA sequence encompassing exon 8 at the University of Michigan Sequence Core using M13 primers with the sequences 5'-AAGTGGGTCTTTAAACAGGA-3' and 5'-

AGGAGACAGAATTTGGCTAA -3' to identify the cells harboring the Y537S or D538G mutations (Figure 4.1). Verified cY537S and cD538G cells were maintained in steroid deplete IMEM/5% CBS media before treatments.

PrestoBlue[®] cell viability assay

For proliferation assays, MCF-7 and T47D cells were withdrawn from steroids as previously described [28] and plated in 5% CBS at 1000 cells / well and 2000 cells / well respectively in 96-well plates and cultured overnight. cY537S and cD538G cells were seeded into 96-well plates at a density of 1000 cells / well in 5% CBS and allowed to attach overnight. MBA-MB-231 and MDA-MB-468 cells were plated in 5% FBS at 600 cells / well and 10% FBS at 1500 cells / well respectively in 96-well plates and cultured overnight. Cells were treated with the specified compounds at the indicated concentrations or the vehicle controls (ethanol or DMSO) diluted in IMEM supplemented with the CBS concentration for each cell line described above. After specified duration of treatment, cell viability was assessed using Presto Blue reagent

(ThermoFisher Scientific, Waltham, MA) according to manufacturer's specifications. Plated cells were incubated for 3 hrs in the presence of 10 % (v/v) Presto Blue and absorbance was measured using a POLARstar Omega plate reader with the excitation/emission wavelengths set at 544/590 nm. Relative cell number was confirmed by crystal violet stain immediately after Presto Blue measurement as previously described [28]. Technical replicates were derived and analyzed from the same sample source across the indicated treatment conditions. Each set of technical replicates were independently validated with a secondary experiment under identical treatment conditions.

Western Blotting

MCF-7, cY537S, or cD538G cells were plated in steroid-deplete media at a density of 2 x 10^6 cells in 10cm dishes. Whole cell lysates were isolated from each specified cell line 24 hrs after treatment with the indicated compounds. Cells were lysed using RIPA buffer (ThermoFisher Scientific, Waltham, MA) supplemented with Protease Inhibitor Cocktail Tablets and Phosphatase Inhibitor Cocktail Tablets (Roche Applied Science, Indianapolis, IN). Total protein from the lysates was quantified by the Bradford Assay (Bio-Rad, Hercules, CA). Twenty micrograms of reduced protein per lane was assayed on 4–20% Tris-glycine gradient polyacrylamide gels (Thermo Fisher Scientific, Waltham, MA), and transferred to a PVDF membrane according to manufacturer's specifications. The PVDF membrane was blocked for 1 hr with Blocking-Grade Blocker (Bio-Rad, Hercules, CA) and then incubated at 4°C overnight with primary antibody for ER α (sc-56836, Santa Cruz Biotechnology, 1:500). PVDF membranes were washed 3x over a period of 30 min with TBS containing 0.1% Tween 20 before incubating

the PVDF membrane with anti-mouse HRP-linked secondary antibody (7076S, Cell Signaling Technology, 1:10000) for 1 hr at room temperature. HRP-linked β-Actin (12262, Cell Signaling Technology, 1:10000) was used a loading control. Blots were developed with Supersignal WestDura Extended Duration (ThermoFisher Scientific, Waltham, MA) on a Konica SRX-101A developer according to manufacturer's specifications.

RNA Expression Assay

MCF-7, cY537S, or cD538G cells were plated in steroid depleted media at 350,000 cells / well in 6-well plates and cultured overnight before treatment with each specific compound. Total RNA was isolated using TRIzol reagent (Thermo Fisher Scientific, Waltham, MA) according to the manufacturer's instructions. Yield and quantity were determined by spectrophotometry (NanoDrop ND-1000). All samples were stored at -80 °C. Total RNA (1 μ g) was reverse transcribed (RT) using Reverse Transcription System (Promega, Madison, WI) and the cDNA amplified in a 25 μ l reaction containing Gene Expression Master Mix and gene specific primers (Thermo Fisher Scientific, Waltham, MA). *GREB1* mRNA expression was measured using a TaqMan RT-PCR assay as previously described [26]. *GREB1* expression was normalized against *GAPDH* with relative expression determined using the $\Delta \Delta C_T$ method [29].

Results

ERD-148 inhibits the proliferative ability of estrogen-dependent WT MCF-7 and cY537S and cD538G human breast cancer cells in steroid-free conditions

To determine whether our series of PROTAC ERα degraders could inhibit the proliferative ability of human breast cancer growth, estrogen-dependent MCF-7 and T47D cell lines were

treated with either Fulvestrant (ICI) or the specified ER α degrader (Figures 4.2A & 4.2B, Table 4.2). After a five-day treatment, cell viability data -confirmed by crystal violet staining- indicated that PROTAC degrader ERD-148 displayed comparable potency as ICI with an IC₅₀ of 0.8 nM and 0.5 nM in WT MCF-7 and T47D cells respectively. The IC₅₀ for ICI was determined to be 1.3 nM and 0.6 nM MCF-7 and T47D cells respectively. ERD-56 and 32 were determined to be relatively less potent PROTAC degraders compared to ERD-148 with their IC₅₀ values shown in Table 4.1. The observation of inhibited cell proliferation in both ER-dependent MCF-7 and T47D cell lines upon treatment with the PROTAC degraders suggests that this effect is not cell line specific.

To confirm the estrogen independent and drug resistant phenotype of our CRISPR cY537S and cD538G cell lines, we conducted a five-day growth assay and treated each of these mutant cell lines with either E2, TAM, or ICI and compared their proliferative potential to WT MCF-7 cells (Figure 4.3A–4.3C). The proliferative ability of the cY537S and cD538G mutant cells did not appear to be affected by the addition of E2 at the indicated concentrations suggesting that they exhibited an E2 independent phenotype compared to WT MCF-7s and could proliferate in steroid-deplete media (Figure 4.3A). The IC₅₀ for WT MCF-7, cY537S and cD538G cells treated with TAM was 0.33, 6.80, and 2.50 μ M respectively (Figure 4.3B). The IC₅₀ for WT MCF-7, cY537S and cD538G cells treated with ICI was 0.85, 5.78, and 4.30 nM in respectively (Figure 4.3C). The relatively lower potency of the antiestrogens, TAM and ICI, in mutant cY537S and cD538G treated cells suggest that they display a drug resistant phenotype compared to WT MCF-7 cells which was consistent with previous reports [15].

Once we determined that our mutant cY537S and cD538G cells exhibited an E2 independent phenotype, we attempted to evaluate the relative potency of the PROTAC degraders

compared to WT MCF-7 cells (Figures 4.2C, 4.2D, and Table 4.2). Compound ERD-148 was found to have comparable potency as ICI in cY537S cells with IC₅₀ values of 10.5 and 4.2 nM respectively. A similar trend was also observed cD538G cells between compound ERD-148 and ICI with their IC₅₀ shown in Table 4.2. As expected from the growth assay data seen in Figures 4.3B and 4.3C, there appears to be evidence of resistance to ERD-148 in the mutant cells versus WT MCF-7 cells indicated by the shift in the IC₅₀ to higher concentrations. This apparent resistant phenotype was also observed for PROTAC degraders ERD-56 and 32 with their IC₅₀ values summarized for each cell line in Table 4.2.

ERD-148 shows evidence of marginal non-specific toxicity in non-estrogen receptor *α* expressing cell lines

To investigate potential signs of non-specific toxicity and whether ERD-148 was inhibiting cell proliferation due to antagonism of ER-mediated cell growth, we treated non-ER α expressing MDA-MB-468 and MDA-MB-231 cells with each PROTAC degrader and ICI (Figure 4.4A & 4.4B). As seen in Table 4.2, the IC₅₀ for ERD-148 and ICI are log shifted ~1-3 orders of magnitude to higher concentrations in the non-ER α expressing cells compared to the IC₅₀ values as determined in WT MCF-7 cells. This data suggests that off-target effects may be occurring at doses greater than 100 nM for ERD-148 and that concentrations near 1 nM may inhibit WT MCF-7 cell proliferation via antagonism of ER α . There appears to be some separation of the IC₅₀ values for ERD-56 and 32 between the non-ER α and ER α expressing cells, however, cell proliferation that is inhibited near these IC₅₀ concentrations may due to a combination of both non-specific toxicity and ER α antagonism for these two compounds.

PROTAC degraders induce downregulation of ERa protein expression in WT MCF-7,

cY537S, and cD538G human breast cancer cells lines

To determine if our series of PROTAC degraders were inhibiting the proliferative ability of ERpositive cell lines by downregulating the expression of ER α , we treated WT MCF-7 and the cells expressing mutant cY537S and cD538G for 24 hrs with each PROTAC degrader and performed a western blot assay (Figure 4.5A & 4.5B). Treatment with compounds ERD-56, 32, and ICI at 300 nM resulted in relatively lower levels of ER α expression in WT MCF-7 cells versus DMSO control (Figure 4.5A). These same compounds did not appear to be as effective in downregulating ER α expression at 300 nM in the mutant cell lines as indicating by the comparable protein bands for the DMSO control and the treatments (Figure 4.5A). PROTAC degrader ERD-148 downregulated ER α expression at concentrations as low as 1nM in WT MCF-7 cells and appeared to do so more effectively than ICI (Figure 4.5B). Comparable ER α protein bands were seen among the DMSO control and the indicated treatment conditions in the mutant cell lines (Figure 4.5B) suggesting that there is some resistance to ERD-148 which is consistent with the growth assay data shown in Figure 4.2. Of the PROTAC compounds tested, ERD-148 showed the most effective downregulation of ER α and was superior to ICI.

PROTAC degraders downregulate mRNA expression of an ERα regulated gene, *GREB1*, in WT MCF-7, cY537S, and cD538G cells lines

To determine if the PROTAC degraders were inhibiting the proliferative ability of the ERpositive cell lines by antagonizing ER α , we performed RT-PCR to measure the relative expression of a downstream target of ER signaling, *GREB1*, in ER-positive treated cells (Figure 4.6A – 4.6F). WT MCF-7 cells treated with ERD-56 and 32 at 100 nM show significant downregulation of the ER regulated gene, *GREB1*, versus the 50 pM E2 positive control at 24 hrs (Figure 4.5A). ERD-148 was able to achieve significant downregulation of *GREB1* expression at concentrations as low 10 nM in WT MCF-7 cells versus 50 pM E2 treated cells (Figure 4.6B). Consistent with our previous observations, there appears to be evidence of resistance to ERD-56 and 32 in the cY537S cells but significant downregulation of *GREB1* was observed at 300 nM in both mutant cell lines treated with ERD-56 (Figure 4.6C & 4.6E). Similarly, evidence of resistance was seen in cY537S treated with ERD-148 at 10 nM but significant downregulation of *GREB1* was reached at 100 nM treatment with ERD-148 in both mutant cell lines (Figure 4.6D & 4.6F). WT MCF-7 and mutant cells treated with ICI showed significant downregulation of *GREB1* at all concentrations tested (p<0.0001) (Figure 4.6A – 4.6F). Of the PROTAC compounds tested, ERD-148 was found to downregulate the expression of *GREB1* most similar to ICI.

Addition of 17ß-estradiol competes with the PROTAC Degraders

To provide additional evidence that ER α antagonism was the primary mechanism of these PROTAC degraders, we co-treated each ER-positive cell line at a fixed dose with each indicated degrader and increased the dose of E2 logarithmically (Figure 4.7A – 4.7C). WT MCF-7 and the mutant cell lines all responded with increased cell proliferation upon exposure to higher doses of E2 while co-treated with each PROTAC compound. The observation of increased cell proliferation suggests that E2 competes with the PROTAC compounds for ER α and that cell inhibition achieved by these degraders is reversible in the presence of a pure agonist given that the mutants do not respond to E2 treatment alone (Figure 4.3A).

Discussion

In this chapter, we investigated the mechanism by which a series of PROTAC degraders inhibit the proliferative ability of ER α expressing breast cancer cell lines. ERD-148 was determined to be the most potent in our series of PROTAC compounds and downregulated the expression of ER α superior to Fulvestrant in WT MCF-7 and MCF-7 cells harboring the CRISPR/cas9 knockin LBD mutations. The expression of a critical ER-regulated gene, *GREB1* [26, 30], was also found to be significantly downregulated in ER-positive cell lines upon exposure to ERD-148 in a manner comparable to Fulvestrant. Increased cell proliferation was observed in ER-positive cells co-treated with ERD-148 and E2 indicating that estrogen competes for the ER α receptor and suggests that the primary mechanism of these PROTAC compounds is ER antagonism. The ERnegative, estrogen-independent cell lines treated with ERD-148 showed evidence of minimal non-specific toxicity at concentrations above its ~IC₉₀ which highlight the therapeutic potential for ERD-148.

Breast cancer cells which are ER-positive and HER2-negative generally rely on the expression of the hormone receptor, ER α , to promote ER-mediated cell proliferation [26, 30]. Pharmacological interference of ER α signaling or the inhibition of E2 hormone synthesis *in vivo* are recognized as effective methods to treat ER-positive breast cancer, however, acquired resistance to endocrine therapy is a common occurrence [2-4]. Previous publications have indicated the potential for ER-positive breast cancer cell lines to adapt to estrogen deprived conditions [5, 10, 31] and a significant number of patients with advanced disease have developed LBD mutations in ER α that may allow ER-positive tumor cells to proliferative in the absence of endogenous estrogens [7-9, 12]. Previous studies have also suggested that these LBD mutants

reduce the efficacy of ER antagonists [15] and highlight the need to develop more potent and selective ER antagonists to improve overall patient outcomes.

Although patients with advanced ER-positive breast cancer initially respond to endocrine therapy with drugs such as Fulvestrant [17], many of these patients will ultimately progress while on treatment [32-34] potentially through heterogeneous resistance mechanisms [34-36]. The absence of ESR1 LBD mutations detected in primary breast cancers has led to the theory that the selective pressure of endocrine therapy may promote the outgrowth of low-frequency subclones already harboring these mutations, and these cells exhibit reduced sensitivity to ER α antagonists [12, 37]. If these mutations are a result of clonal evolution, then more potent and orally bioavailable ER antagonists that are superior to Fulvestrant [18], or alternative combination therapy options need to be explored. Combination therapy of small molecule inhibitors of essential coactivators of ER-mediated cell proliferation, such as SRC-3 which is recruited by ERa [38], with ERa downregulators is one approach that has been proposed that may offer therapeutic potential for patients with tumors expressing *ESR1* mutants [39]. Similarly, other reports have shown some therapeutic potential in models of endocrine therapy resistant breast cancer co-treated with ER antagonists and inhibitors of cyclin dependent kinases 4 and 6 [40]. Further *in vivo* testing of ERD-148 and the development of more potent iterations of this compound will be needed before clinical trials can be conducted to determine the clinical benefit of ERD-148 alone or in combination with drugs inhibiting other oncogenic targets.

In conclusion, we have presented preclinical data characterizing a series of synthetic small-molecules designed via the PROTAC method for targeted chemical knockdown of ER α . Overall, compound ERD-148 demonstrated the greatest therapeutic potential in ER-positive breast cancer cell lines which was achieved by specifically antagonizing the ER α receptor.



Figure 4.1. *ESR1* **sequence alignment of exon 8 in WT MCF-7 and mutant cell lines.** Sanger sequencing was performed on genomic DNA isolated from indicated cell lines as described in the Materials and Methods. Dashed red boxes and black arrows indicate location of mutated nucleotides in each labeled cell line. Alignment and visualization of Sanger sequencing results was performed using Lasergene SeqMan Pro version 14.0 for Windows (DNASTAR, Madison, WI).



Figure 4.2. PROTAC ER α degraders inhibit the proliferative ability of ER-dependent breast cancer cell lines. (A) WT MCF-7, (B) T47D, (C) cY537S and (D) cD538G cells were grown in steroid-deplete media as described in the Methods section and treated with the indicated PROTAC degraders. *Growth curves* for A – D represent percentage of cell growth compared to 50 pM E2 treated WT MCF-7 or DMSO (vehicle) treated mutant MCF-7 as control (100 %). Points on dose response curve represent 5-day growth vs. control \pm SE (n = 6 technical replicates). Each set of technical replicates were independently validated with a secondary experiment under identical treatment conditions (not shown).



Figure 4.3. ERa mutants show evidence of estrogen independent growth and resistance to antiestrogens. WT MCF-7, cY537S, and cD538G cells treated with either (A) 17ß-estradiol, (B) tamoxifen, or (C) Fulvestrant. Cells were grown in steroid-deplete media as described in the Methods section. *Growth curves* for B and C represent percentage of cell growth compared to 50 pM E2 treated cells control (100 %). Points on dose response curve represent 5-day growth vs. control \pm SE (n = 6 technical replicates). Each set of technical replicates were independently validated with a secondary experiment under identical treatment conditions (not shown).



Figure 4.4. PROTAC ER α degraders demonstrate evidence of marginal non-specific toxicity in non-ER α expressing cell lines. (A) MDA-MB-468 and (B) MDA-MB-231 cells were grown in DMEM/5% FBS medium as described in the Methods section and treated with the indicated PROTAC degraders. *Growth curves* for A and B represent percentage of cell growth compared to DMSO (vehicle) control (100 %). Points on dose response curve represent 4-day growth vs. control \pm SE (n = 6 technical replicates). Each set of technical replicates were independently validated with a secondary experiment under identical treatment conditions (not shown).



Figure 4.5. PROTAC ERα degraders downregulate the expression of ERα in WT MCF-7 and mutant cell lines. WT MCF-7, cY537S, and cD538G cells were grown in steroid-deplete media as described in Methods section. Relative ERα expression was determined by western blot assay and β-actin was used as the loading control. (A) Cells were treated with either Fulvestrant (ICI), ERD-56, or ERD-32 for 24 hrs at the specified concentrations. (B) Cells treated with either ICI or ERD-148 for 24 hrs at the indicated concentrations. Representative data sets are shown.



Figure 4.6. PROTAC degraders inhibit *GREB1* mRNA expression in WT MCF-7 and mutant cell lines. (A-B) *GREB1* mRNA expression for WT MCF-7, (C-D) cY537S, and (E-F) cD538G cells were assayed in steroid-deplete media after a 24 hr exposure to each specified compound. Cells were treated with a vehicle control (DMSO), 50 pM E2, Fulvestrant (ICI), or the indicated PROTAC degrader. *Bars* represent *GREB1* expression versus DMSO control for WT MCF-7, cY537S, and cD538G cells using the $\Delta \Delta CT$ method. Bars represent the mean from 3 technical replicates ± SE. Statistical significance was determined by one-way ANOVA followed by Tukey post-hoc analysis. Reference for significance is 50 pM E2 for panels A - Band DMSO for C - F. E2 (50pM) is required to stimulate the ER pathway in MCF-7 cells under steroid-deplete conditions. * = $P \le 0.05$, ** = $P \le 0.01$, *** = $P \le 0.001$, **** = $P \le 0.0001$.



Figure 4.7. Addition of 17ß-estradiol competes with the PROTAC Degraders. (A) WT MCF-7, (B) cY537S, and (C) cD538G cells were grown in steroid-deplete medium as described in the Methods section. Each cell line was co-treated at a fixed dose of the identified IC₅₀ for each PROTAC degrader and with the indicated concentrations for E2. *Growth curves* for A – C represent percentage of cell growth compared to IC₅₀ of each degrader alone control (0 %). Points on dose response curve represent 5-day growth vs. control \pm SE (n = 6 technical replicates). Each set of technical replicates were independently validated with a secondary experiment under identical treatment conditions (not shown).

 Table 4.1 List of primer sequences for CRISPR-cas9 generation of ESR1 LBD mutant cell lines.

Primers	Sequences
HDR forward cloning	5'-ATTGGTACCGGCAGCAGAGTTGTGGCTAGTGGAG-3'
HDR reverse cloning	5'-AAGTGTCGACCAGGGTGCTGGGCCAATTGTAGGAAC-3'
HDR internal sequencing	5'-TGAATGCATTTAGGTCCTAT-3'
primer	
Y537S mut Top	5'-GTGGTGCCCCTCTCTGACCTGCTGCTG-3'
Y537S mut Bottom	5'-CAGCAGCAGGTCAGAGAGGGGGCACCAC-3'
D538G mut Top	5'-GTGGTGCCCCTCTATGGCCTGCTGCTG-3'
D538G mut Bottom	5'-CAGCAGCAGGTCAGAGAGGGGGCACCAC-3'

IC ₅₀ (nM)	WT MCF-7	T47D	cY537S	cD538G	MDA- MB- 231	MDA- MB- 468
Fulvestrant	1.3	0.6	4.2	3.8	3667.0	NC
ERD-148	0.8	0.5	10.5	6.1	462.2	4630.0
ERD-56	39.9	77.8	242.4	118.0	928.0	724.0
ERD-32	89.0	1200.0	467.3	109.0	1208.0	6183.0

Table 4.2 List of IC₅₀ values for PROTAC degraders cell line.

NC: Not calculable

References

- 1. Siegel, R. L., Miller, K. D., Jemal, A., Cancer statistics, 2018, *CA Cancer J. Clin.* 68 (2018) 7-30, 10.3322/caac.21442.
- Dowsett, M., Cuzick, J., Ingle, J., Coates, A., Forbes, J., Bliss, J., Buyse, M., Baum, M., Buzdar, A., Colleoni, M., Coombes, C., Snowdon, C., Gnant, M., Jakesz, R., Kaufmann, M., Boccardo, F., Godwin, J., Davies, C., Peto, R., Meta-analysis of breast cancer outcomes in adjuvant trials of aromatase inhibitors versus tamoxifen, *J. Clin. Oncol.* 28 (2010) 509-18, 10.1200/JCO.2009.23.1274.
- 3. Cuzick, J., Sestak, I., Baum, M., Buzdar, A., Howell, A., Dowsett, M., Forbes, J. F., Effect of anastrozole and tamoxifen as adjuvant treatment for early-stage breast cancer: 10-year analysis of the ATAC trial, *Lancet. Oncol.* 11 (2010) 1135-1141, 10.1016/s1470-2045(10)70257-6.
- 4. Pan, H., Gray, R., Braybrooke, J., Davies, C., Taylor, C., McGale, P., Peto, R., Pritchard, K. I., Bergh, J., Dowsett, M., Hayes, D. F., 20-Year Risks of Breast-Cancer Recurrence after Stopping Endocrine Therapy at 5 Years, *N. Engl. J. Med.* 377 (2017) 1836-1846, 10.1056/NEJMoa1701830.
- Jeng, M., Shupnik, M. A., Bender, T. P., Westin, E. H., Bandyopadhyay, D., Kumar, R., Masamura, S., Santen, R. J., Estrogen Receptor Expression and Function in Long-Term Estrogen-Deprived Human Breast Cancer Cells**This work was supported by Grants NIH-RO-1–65622–04 (to R.J.S.), HD-25719 (to M.A.S.), GM-55985 and CA-44579 (to T.P.B.), and CA-65746 (to R.K.), *Endocrinology*. 139 (1998) 4164-4174, 10.1210/endo.139.10.6229.
- 6. Sikora, M. J., Cordero, K. E., Larios, J. M., Johnson, M. D., Lippman, M. E., Rae, J. M., The androgen metabolite 5alpha-androstane-3beta,17beta-diol (3betaAdiol) induces breast cancer growth via estrogen receptor: implications for aromatase inhibitor resistance, *Breast Cancer Res. Treat.* 115 (2009) 289-96, 10.1007/s10549-008-0080-8.
- Toy, W., Shen, Y., Won, H., Green, B., Sakr, R. A., Will, M., Li, Z., Gala, K., Fanning, S., King, T. A., Hudis, C., Chen, D., Taran, T., Hortobagyi, G., Greene, G., Berger, M., Baselga, J., Chandarlapaty, S., ESR1 ligand-binding domain mutations in hormoneresistant breast cancer, *Nat. Genet.* 45 (2013) 1439-45, 10.1038/ng.2822.
- Robinson, D. R., Wu, Y. M., Vats, P., Su, F., Lonigro, R. J., Cao, X., Kalyana-Sundaram, S., Wang, R., Ning, Y., Hodges, L., Gursky, A., Siddiqui, J., Tomlins, S. A., Roychowdhury, S., Pienta, K. J., Kim, S. Y., Roberts, J. S., Rae, J. M., Van Poznak, C. H., Hayes, D. F., Chugh, R., Kunju, L. P., Talpaz, M., Schott, A. F., Chinnaiyan, A. M., Activating ESR1 mutations in hormone-resistant metastatic breast cancer, *Nat. Genet.* 45 (2013) 1446-51, 10.1038/ng.2823.
- 9. Zhang, Q. X., Borg, A., Wolf, D. M., Oesterreich, S., Fuqua, S. A., An estrogen receptor mutant with strong hormone-independent activity from a metastatic breast cancer, *Cancer Res.* 57 (1997) 1244-1249,

- Martin, L. A., Ribas, R., Simigdala, N., Schuster, E., Pancholi, S., Tenev, T., Gellert, P., Buluwela, L., Harrod, A., Thornhill, A., Nikitorowicz-Buniak, J., Bhamra, A., Turgeon, M. O., Poulogiannis, G., Gao, Q., Martins, V., Hills, M., Garcia-Murillas, I., Fribbens, C., Patani, N., Li, Z., Sikora, M. J., Turner, N., Zwart, W., Oesterreich, S., Carroll, J., Ali, S., Dowsett, M., Discovery of naturally occurring ESR1 mutations in breast cancer cell lines modelling endocrine resistance, *Nat. Commun.* 8 (2017) 1865, 10.1038/s41467-017-01864-y.
- Wang, P., Bahreini, A., Gyanchandani, R., Lucas, P. C., Hartmaier, R. J., Watters, R. J., Jonnalagadda, A. R., Trejo Bittar, H. E., Berg, A., Hamilton, R. L., Kurland, B. F., Weiss, K. R., Mathew, A., Leone, J. P., Davidson, N. E., Nikiforova, M. N., Brufsky, A. M., Ambros, T. F., Stern, A. M., Puhalla, S. L., Lee, A. V., Oesterreich, S., Sensitive Detection of Mono- and Polyclonal ESR1 Mutations in Primary Tumors, Metastatic Lesions, and Cell-Free DNA of Breast Cancer Patients, *Clin. Cancer Res.* (2016) 10.1158/1078-0432.ccr-15-1534.
- Harrod, A., Fulton, J., Nguyen, V. T. M., Periyasamy, M., Ramos-Garcia, L., Lai, C. F., Metodieva, G., de Giorgio, A., Williams, R. L., Santos, D. B., Gomez, P. J., Lin, M. L., Metodiev, M. V., Stebbing, J., Castellano, L., Magnani, L., Coombes, R. C., Buluwela, L., Ali, S., Genomic modelling of the ESR1 Y537S mutation for evaluating function and new therapeutic approaches for metastatic breast cancer, *Oncogene*. 36 (2017) 2286-2296, 10.1038/onc.2016.382.
- Li, S., Shen, D., Shao, J., Crowder, R., Liu, W., Prat, A., He, X., Liu, S., Hoog, J., Lu, C., Ding, L., Griffith, O. L., Miller, C., Larson, D., Fulton, R. S., Harrison, M., Mooney, T., McMichael, J. F., Luo, J., Tao, Y., Goncalves, R., Schlosberg, C., Hiken, J. F., Saied, L., Sanchez, C., Giuntoli, T., Bumb, C., Cooper, C., Kitchens, R. T., Lin, A., Phommaly, C., Davies, S. R., Zhang, J., Kavuri, M. S., McEachern, D., Dong, Y. Y., Ma, C., Pluard, T., Naughton, M., Bose, R., Suresh, R., McDowell, R., Michel, L., Aft, R., Gillanders, W., DeSchryver, K., Wilson, R. K., Wang, S., Mills, G. B., Gonzalez-Angulo, A., Edwards, J. R., Maher, C., Perou, C. M., Mardis, E. R., Ellis, M. J., Endocrine-therapy-resistant ESR1 variants revealed by genomic characterization of breast-cancer-derived xenografts, *Cell Rep.* 4 (2013) 1116-30, 10.1016/j.celrep.2013.08.022.
- 14. Weis, K. E., Ekena, K., Thomas, J.A., Lazennec, G., Katzenellenbogen, B.S., Constitutively active human estrogen receptors containing amino acid substitutions for tyrosine 537 in the receptor protein, *Mol. Endocrinol.* 10 (1996) 1388-1398,
- Toy, W., Weir, H., Razavi, P., Lawson, M., Goeppert, A. U., Mazzola, A. M., Smith, A., Wilson, J., Morrow, C., Wong, W. L., De Stanchina, E., Carlson, K. E., Martin, T. S., Uddin, S., Li, Z., Fanning, S., Katzenellenbogen, J. A., Greene, G., Baselga, J., Chandarlapaty, S., Activating ESR1 Mutations Differentially Affect the Efficacy of ER Antagonists, *Cancer. Discov.* 7 (2017) 277-287, 10.1158/2159-8290.CD-15-1523.
- 16. Long, X., Nephew, K. P., Fulvestrant (ICI 182,780)-dependent interacting proteins mediate immobilization and degradation of estrogen receptor-alpha, *J. Biol. Chem.* 281 (2006) 9607-15, 10.1074/jbc.M510809200.

- Ingle, J. N., Suman, V. J., Rowland, K. M., Mirchandani, D., Bernath, A. M., Camoriano, J. K., Fishkin, P. A., Nikcevich, D. A., Perez, E. A., North Central Cancer Treatment Group Trial, N., Fulvestrant in women with advanced breast cancer after progression on prior aromatase inhibitor therapy: North Central Cancer Treatment Group Trial N0032, *J. Clin. Oncol.* 24 (2006) 1052-6, 10.1200/JCO.2005.04.1053.
- Weir, H. M., Bradbury, R. H., Lawson, M., Rabow, A. A., Buttar, D., Callis, R. J., Curwen, J. O., de Almeida, C., Ballard, P., Hulse, M., Donald, C. S., Feron, L. J., Karoutchi, G., MacFaul, P., Moss, T., Norman, R. A., Pearson, S. E., Tonge, M., Davies, G., Walker, G. E., Wilson, Z., Rowlinson, R., Powell, S., Sadler, C., Richmond, G., Ladd, B., Pazolli, E., Mazzola, A. M., D'Cruz, C., De Savi, C., AZD9496: An Oral Estrogen Receptor Inhibitor That Blocks the Growth of ER-Positive and ESR1-Mutant Breast Tumors in Preclinical Models, *Cancer Res.* 76 (2016) 3307-18, 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-15-2357.
- Hamilton, E. P., Patel, M. R., Armstrong, A. C., Baird, R. D. Jhaveri, K., Hoch, M. Klinowska, T., Lindemann, J. P. O., Morgan, S., Schiavon, G., Weir, H. M., Im, S. A., A first in human study of the new oral selective estrogen receptor degrader AZD9496 for HR+/HER2- advanced breast cancer, *Clin. Cancer Res.* (2018) 10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-17-3102.
- Bondeson, D. P., Mares, A., Smith, I. E., Ko, E., Campos, S., Miah, A. H., Mulholland, K. E., Routly, N., Buckley, D. L., Gustafson, J. L., Zinn, N., Grandi, P., Shimamura, S., Bergamini, G., Faelth-Savitski, M., Bantscheff, M., Cox, C., Gordon, D. A., Willard, R. R., Flanagan, J. J., Casillas, L. N., Votta, B. J., den Besten, W., Famm, K., Kruidenier, L., Carter, P. S., Harling, J. D., Churcher, I., Crews, C. M., Catalytic in vivo protein knockdown by small-molecule PROTACs, *Nat. Chem. Biol.* 11 (2015) 611-7, 10.1038/nchembio.1858.
- 21. Sakamoto, K. M., Kim, K. B., Kumagai, A., Mercurio, F., Crews, C. M., Deshaies, R. J., Protacs: chimeric molecules that target proteins to the Skp1-Cullin-F box complex for ubiquitination and degradation, *Proc. Natl. Acad. Sci. U S A*. 98 (2001) 8554-9, 10.1073/pnas.141230798.
- Zhou, B., Hu, J., Xu, F., Chen, Z., Bai, L., Fernandez-Salas, E., Lin, M., Liu, L., Yang, C. Y., Zhao, Y., McEachern, D., Przybranowski, S., Wen, B., Sun, D., Wang, S., Discovery of a Small-Molecule Degrader of Bromodomain and Extra-Terminal (BET) Proteins with Picomolar Cellular Potencies and Capable of Achieving Tumor Regression, *J. Med. Chem.* (2017) 10.1021/acs.jmedchem.6b01816.
- Bai, L., Zhou, B., Yang, C. Y., Ji, J., McEachern, D., Przybranowski, S., Jiang, H., Hu, J., Xu, F., Zhao, Y., Liu, L., Fernandez-Salas, E., Xu, J., Dou, Y., Wen, B., Sun, D., Meagher, J., Stuckey, J., Hayes, D. F., Li, S., Ellis, M. J., Wang, S., Targeted Degradation of BET Proteins in Triple-Negative Breast Cancer, *Cancer Res.* 77 (2017) 2476-2487, 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-16-2622.

- 24. Winter, G. E., Buckley, D. L., Paulk, J., Roberts, J. M., Souza, Amanda, Dhe-Paganon, Sirano, Bradner, J. E., Phthalimide conjugation as a strategy for in vivo target protein degradation, *Science*. 348 (2015) 1376-1381, 10.1126/science.aab1433.
- 25. Gadd, M. S., Testa, A., Lucas, X., Chan, K. H., Chen, W., Lamont, D. J., Zengerle, M., Ciulli, A., Structural basis of PROTAC cooperative recognition for selective protein degradation, *Nat. Chem. Biol.* 13 (2017) 514-521, 10.1038/nchembio.2329.
- 26. Rae, J. M., Johnson, M. D., Scheys, J. O., Cordero, K. E., Larios, J. M., Lippman, M. E., GREB 1 is a critical regulator of hormone dependent breast cancer growth, *Breast Cancer Res. Treat.* 92 (2005) 141-9, 10.1007/s10549-005-1483-4.
- 27. Ran, F. A., Hsu, P. D., Wright, J., Agarwala, V., Scott, D. A., Zhang, F., Genome engineering using the CRISPR-Cas9 system, *Nat. Protoc.* 8 (2013) 2281-2308, 10.1038/nprot.2013.143.
- Johnson, M. D., Zuo, H., Lee, K.H., Trebley, J.P., Rae, J.M., Weatherman, R.V., Desta, Z., Flockhart, D.A., Skaar, T.C., Pharmacological Characterization of 4-hydroxy-Ndesmethyl Tamoxifen, a Novel Active Metabolite of Tamoxifen, *Breast Cancer Res. Treat.* 85 (2004) 151-159, 10.1023/B:BREA.0000025406.31193.e8.
- 29. Livak, K. J., Schmittgen, T. D., Analysis of relative gene expression data using real-time quantitative PCR and the 2(-Delta Delta C(T)) Method, *Methods*. 25 (2001) 402-8, 10.1006/meth.2001.1262.
- Mohammed, H., D'Santos, C., Serandour, A. A., Ali, H. R., Brown, G. D., Atkins, A., Rueda, O. M., Holmes, K. A., Theodorou, V., Robinson, J. L., Zwart, W., Saadi, A., Ross-Innes, C. S., Chin, S. F., Menon, S., Stingl, J., Palmieri, C., Caldas, C., Carroll, J. S., Endogenous purification reveals GREB1 as a key estrogen receptor regulatory factor, *Cell Rep.* 3 (2013) 342-9, 10.1016/j.celrep.2013.01.010.
- 31. Sikora, M. J., Strumba, V., Lippman, M. E., Johnson, M. D., Rae, J. M., Mechanisms of estrogen-independent breast cancer growth driven by low estrogen concentrations are unique versus complete estrogen deprivation, *Breast Cancer Res. Treat.* 134 (2012) 1027-39, 10.1007/s10549-012-2032-6.
- 32. Johnston, S. R., Kilburn, L. S., Ellis, P., Dodwell, D., Cameron, D., Hayward, L., Im, Y. H., Braybrooke, J. P., Brunt, A. M., Cheung, K. L., Jyothirmayi, R., Robinson, A., Wardley, A. M., Wheatley, D., Howell, A., Coombes, G., Sergenson, N., Sin, H. J., Folkerd, E., Dowsett, M., Bliss, J. M., So, F. E. A. i., Fulvestrant plus anastrozole or placebo versus exemestane alone after progression on non-steroidal aromatase inhibitors in postmenopausal patients with hormone-receptor-positive locally advanced or metastatic breast cancer (SoFEA): a composite, multicentre, phase 3 randomised trial, *Lancet Oncol.* 14 (2013) 989-998, 10.1016/S1470-2045(13)70322-X.
- 33. Mehta, R. S., Barlow, W. E., Albain, K. S., Vandenberg, T. A., Dakhil, S. R., Tirumali, N. R., Lew, D. L., Hayes, D. F., Gralow, J. R., Livingston, R. B., Hortobagyi, G. N.,

Combination anastrozole and fulvestrant in metastatic breast cancer, *N. Engl. J. Med.* 367 (2012) 435-44, 10.1056/NEJMoa1201622.

- Fribbens, C., O'Leary, B., Kilburn, L., Hrebien, S., Garcia-Murillas, I., Beaney, M., Cristofanilli, M., Andre, F., Loi, S., Loibl, S., Jiang, J., Bartlett, C. H., Koehler, M., Dowsett, M., Bliss, J. M., Johnston, S. R., Turner, N. C., Plasma ESR1 Mutations and the Treatment of Estrogen Receptor-Positive Advanced Breast Cancer, *J. Clin. Oncol.* 34 (2016) 2961-8, 10.1200/JCO.2016.67.3061.
- 35. Paoletti, C., Cani, A. K., Larios, J. M., Hovelson, D. H., Aung, K., Darga, E. P., Cannell, E. M., Baratta, P. J., Liu, C. J., Chu, D., Yazdani, M., Blevins, A. R., Sero, V., Tokudome, N., Thomas, D. G., Gersch, C., Schott, A. F., Wu, Y. M., Lonigro, R., Robinson, D. R., Chinnaiyan, A. M., Bischoff, F. Z., Johnson, M. D., Park, B. H., Hayes, D. F., Rae, J. M., Tomlins, S. A., Comprehensive Mutation and Copy Number Profiling in Archived Circulating Breast Cancer Tumor Cells Documents Heterogeneous Resistance Mechanisms, *Cancer Res.* 78 (2018) 1110-1122, 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-17-2686.
- 36. Schiavon, G., Hrebien, S., Garcia-Murillas, I., Cutts, R. J., Pearson, A., Tarazona, N., Fenwick, K., Kozarewa, I., Lopez-Knowles, E., Ribas, R., Nerurkar, A., Osin, P., Chandarlapaty, S., Martin, L. A., Dowsett, M., Smith, I. E., Turner, N. C., Analysis of ESR1 mutation in circulating tumor DNA demonstrates evolution during therapy for metastatic breast cancer, *Sci. Transl. Med.* 7 (2015) 313ra182, 10.1126/scitranslmed.aac7551.
- 37. Jeselsohn, R., Yelensky, R., Buchwalter, G., Frampton, G., Meric-Bernstam, F., Gonzalez-Angulo, A. M., Ferrer-Lozano, J., Perez-Fidalgo, J. A., Cristofanilli, M., Gomez, H., Arteaga, C. L., Giltnane, J., Balko, J. M., Cronin, M. T., Jarosz, M., Sun, J., Hawryluk, M., Lipson, D., Otto, G., Ross, J. S., Dvir, A., Soussan-Gutman, L., Wolf, I., Rubinek, T., Gilmore, L., Schnitt, S., Come, S. E., Pusztai, L., Stephens, P., Brown, M., Miller, V. A., Emergence of constitutively active estrogen receptor-alpha mutations in pretreated advanced estrogen receptor-positive breast cancer, *Clin. Cancer Res.* 20 (2014) 1757-67, 10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-13-2332.
- Wang, Y., Lonard, D. M., Yu, Y., Chow, D. C., Palzkill, T. G., Wang, J., Qi, R., Matzuk, A. J., Song, X., Madoux, F., Hodder, P., Chase, P., Griffin, P. R., Zhou, S., Liao, L., Xu, J., O'Malley, B. W., Bufalin is a potent small-molecule inhibitor of the steroid receptor coactivators SRC-3 and SRC-1, *Cancer Res.* 74 (2014) 1506-1517, 10.1158/0008-5472.CAN-13-2939.
- Reinert, T., Saad, E. D., Barrios, C. H., Bines, J., Clinical Implications of ESR1 Mutations in Hormone Receptor-Positive Advanced Breast Cancer, *Front. Oncol.* 7 (2017) 26, 10.3389/fonc.2017.00026.
- Wardell, S. E., Ellis, M. J., Alley, H. M., Eisele, K., VanArsdale, T., Dann, S. G., Arndt, K. T., Primeau, T., Griffin, E., Shao, J., Crowder, R., Lai, J. P., Norris, J. D., McDonnell, D. P., Li, S., Efficacy of SERD/SERM Hybrid-CDK4/6 Inhibitor Combinations in

Models of Endocrine Therapy-Resistant Breast Cancer, *Clin. Cancer Res.* 21 (2015) 5121-5130, 10.1158/1078-0432.CCR-15-0360.

Chapter V.

Conclusions and Future Directions

Although adjuvant endocrine therapy is an effective treatment option for most ERpositive breast cancer patients, breast cancer recurrence is still an ongoing clinical problem [1]. Sikora *et al.* suggested that alternative estrogens, arising from androgen metabolism, may contribute to AI resistance and partially explain why a significant number of patients will experience a recurrence within 10 years of receiving adjuvant endocrine therapy [2]. The data presented by Sikora *et al.* is just one example that highlights the importance of identifying related estrogen mimics in the context of ER-positive breast cancer recurrence and AI resistance. Similarly, determining what role suspected EDCs may have on AI resistance and breast cancer progression is relevant to elucidating alternative mechanisms of breast cancer recurrence. For example, the detection of weak ER agonists in breast tissue, such as parabens [3, 4], has contributed to much of the controversy and debate regarding the suspected role of EDCs in breast cancer and endocrine disruption. Additionally, the discovery of commonly reoccurring *ESR1* LBD mutations in metastatic breast tumors may explain why endocrine therapy fails numerous patients and why they are associated with poor clinical outcomes [5].

To date, most toxicology studies have focused primarily on characterizing the estrogenic behavior of unmetabolized short-chain paraben compounds [6-8]. The research presented in this dissertation tested the hypothesis that recently identified urinary human metabolites of *n*butylparaben (nBuP) and *iso*-butylparaben (iBuP) may also exhibit weak estrogenic behavior. We report that oxidized metabolites of nBuP and iBuP, 2-hydroxy *iso*-butyl 4-hydroxybenzoate

(2OH) and 3-hydroxy *n*-butyl 4-hydroxybenzoate (3OH), were found to exhibit weak estrogenic behavior in vitro [9]. The discovery of weak estrogenic behavior among these paraben metabolites are relevant in the context of risk assessment for several reasons. First, the 2OH and 3OH metabolites were originally detected in human urine samples at concentrations which were ~ 2.3 or 1.1 fold higher than their parent compounds for the metabolites, respectively [10]. Higher urinary concentrations of these metabolites are likely due to increased water solubility that would be attributed to their oxidative modifications as compared to the parent compounds which are relatively more lipophilic. Given that our data has shown that these metabolites are weak estrogens, these compounds might contribute to an equal or greater proportion of observed associations between other parabens and their associated adverse health outcomes [11-13]. Furthermore, the recent discovery of these metabolites implies that previous biomonitoring and exposure studies were unknowingly underreporting measured concentrations of nBuP and iBuP in humans. Therefore, future studies should attempt to account for the existence of these metabolites, either by direct measurement or the inclusion of a correction factor [10], when making conclusions about the extent of human exposure to nBuP and iBuP.

Likewise, it is unknown whether these urinary paraben metabolites are present in human adipose or breast tissue where their parent compounds have been detected [3, 14]. If it is determined that the 2OH and 3OH metabolites are also present in human tissues, such as the breast, *in vitro* studies should examine whether there is evidence of estrogenic additivity or synergism between the metabolites and the parent compounds. The need to investigate the potential combined estrogenic effect attributed to these metabolites is relevant considering the findings from a prior report that conducted mixture studies of paraben compounds in ERdependent MCF-7 cells. This *in vitro* mixture study found that MCF-7 cells exposed to

representative breast tissue concentrations of parabens near their no observed effect concentrations could promote increased cell proliferation more effectively in combination with several parabens rather than as single compound exposures [15]. Thus, the potential combined exposure among the paraben metabolites and other parabens commonly detected in humans should not be overlooked in the context of risk assessment. Although it is possible that the influence of estrogenic EDCs is dependent upon the stage of ER-positive breast cancer and they may have a limited role in advanced disease. Further research is needed to conclusively demonstrate that local tissue concentrations of parabens are mechanistically involved in progression and recurrence of ER-positive breast cancer beyond their mere presence in these tissues.

Whether parabens are involved in disease progression of ER-positive breast cancer or not, further work is needed to identify uncharacterized EDCs and steroid hormone mimics for evidence of estrogenic behavior. Although most toxicology studies often rely on *in vitro* or rodent models to characterize and identify estrogenic compounds, this approach is inherently too time consuming and costly to screen the tens of thousands of compounds currently cataloged by the US EPA [16]. Recently, there has been considerable effort to minimize the use the rodents and animals and utilize *in silico*-based approaches for toxicological profiling. Although there is increasing acceptance of *in silico*-based approaches for compound screening and identifying estrogenic EDCs, efforts to develop *in silico* protocols are hampered due to the lack of reported structural data for mouse or rat ER α . To address this knowledge gap, we have demonstrated that *in silico* mutagenesis of a human template ER α -LBD is a valid approach to develop *in silico* models for unsolved structures for mouse and rat ER α -LBD.
Using known ER α agonists and a homologous series of paraben compounds, our *in silico* models of ER α -LBD produced molecular docking data that recognized both potent and weak ER agonists. These *in silico* models were also able to produce docking results that were used to sort the test compounds according to their predicted affinity for ER α , which agreed with their reported *in vitro* potencies towards ER α . Additionally, our novel application of the Sorenson similarity index suggested that these same ER agonists were predicted to make similar ligand-receptor residue contacts in both human and rodent ER α -LBDs. These findings not only validate the use of rodent models as a tissue source for identify estrogenic EDCs, but they also highlight the effectiveness of an *in silico* approach to characterize compounds for their predicted affinity towards ER α .

The use of *in silico* models, such as the ones reported here, demonstrate the potential to be applied in the development of safer and less estrogenic paraben compounds commonly used in the manufacture of consumer goods. For example, Bergquist *et al.* recently reported that 3,5-disubstituion of nBuP and octylparaben can simultaneously increase the antimicrobial potency of parabens while decreasing their affinity towards ER α [17]. To test the utility of our *in silico* models beyond our initial series of test ligands, we conducted additional docking studies with 15 3,5-disubstituted paraben compounds and compared their predicted affinity towards ER α with their *in vitro* potencies presented by Bergquist *et al.* The use of ligand efficiency metrics allowed us to directly compare the relative strength of ligand-receptor interactions between the Bergquist *et al. in vitro* data with our *in silico* docking results. Strikingly, we found a high correlation between the ligand efficiency data between the Bergquist *et al* experimental data and our *in silico* molecular docking results. These data suggest that our *in silico* models were not only

effective in predicting the relative affinity 3,5-disubstituted paraben compounds, but our models demonstrate the potential to applied in design of potentially safer preservative compounds.

In contrast to EDCs, the detection of commonly reoccurring ESR1 LBD somatic mutations found in metastatic breast cancer patients may serve as another explanation for the issue of recurrence observed in ER-positive breast cancer. It has been reported that these LBD mutations are frequently detected in 30-40% of patients with advanced disease who have become resistant to endocrine therapy [18]. In vitro characterization has shown that cells expressing these LBD mutations appear to confer a drug resistant phenotype to compounds commonly used in the adjuvant setting to treat ER-positive breast cancer [19, 20]. This drug resistant phenotype is especially problematic for patients with advanced disease who are often treated with the selective estrogen receptor degrader (SERD) Fulvestrant. Currently, the effectiveness of Fulvestrant is limited to due to poor bioavailability and that it must be administered intramuscularly. Therefore, the presence of LBD mutations necessitates the development of orally bioavailable and potent SERDs to inhibit ER-dependent tumor cell proliferation. Fortunately, significant progress in synthetic chemistry has led to improvements in the Proteolysis Targeting Chimera (PROTAC) method to induce targeted degradation of specific proteins or receptors [21]. The PROTAC method works by allowing for the development of bifunctional small molecules designed to target and degrade proteins by hijacking the ubiquitin-proteasome pathway.

Thus, we tested the hypothesis that novel agents designed with the PROTAC method could achieve superior degradation of ER α as compared to current compounds used in endocrine therapy. We found that PROTAC degrader ERD-148 was able to achieve superior downregulation of ER α as compared to Fulvestrant in WT and mutant cells expressing LBD mutations. Overall, we have provided evidence which suggests ERD-148 inhibits the

proliferative ability of ER-dependent breast cancer cells by downregulating ER α and suppressing ER-dependent gene activation. Although ERD-148 has been designed to be an oral SERD, animal models are needed to establish the therapeutic potential of this compound relative to Fulvestrant or similar ER α degraders. Furthermore, additional studies are needed to develop more potent iterations of ERD-148 and evaluate their therapeutic potential for use in clinical trials of metastatic ER-positive breast cancer patients. Patients with advanced breast cancer, as well as those harboring *ESR1* mutations, would likely benefit the most from treatments with a compound like ERD-148 if it is shown to be more effective than Fulvestrant in *in vivo* models. However, a thorough toxicological profile for ERD-148 and safety assessment is needed prior to its use in clinical trials.

In summary, the findings presented in this dissertation have shown that: 1) human metabolites of nBuP and iBuP exhibit weak estrogenic behavior and should be considered as equally important components of total environmental exposure from paraben compounds; 2) *in silico* mutagenesis of a template receptor with high sequence similarity is an effective approach to model unknown receptors which also has substantial utility in manufacturing or drug development applications when comparing ligand-receptor interactions; and 3) inhibiting ER-dependent cell proliferation in breast cancer with novel agents designed via the PROTAC method demonstrate potential for effective treatment of patients with acquired resistance to endocrine therapy (Figure 5.1). Overall, these findings contribute to our understanding of EDCs that may be associated with breast cancer recurrence and highlights the utility of *in silico* models in identifying estrogen mimics prior to conducting and *in vitro* or *in vivo* study. We have also shown that novel agents designed with the PROTAC method could be used to develop more effective SERDs used in to treat patients with advanced breast cancer. Future studies will be

needed to determine whether exposure to estrogenic EDCs or the presence of *ESR1* mutations contribute to a greater risk of recurrence or poorer clinical outcomes specifically among patients with advanced disease.



Figure 5.1. Conceptual Model of the role suspected of estrogen mimics and acquired resistance in ER-positive breast cancer. Paraben metabolites, 2OH and 3OH, bind to ER α and promote an increase in ER-dependent gene expression and cell proliferation. *In silico* experiments supported literature data regarding the use of 3,5-substitution to decrease the predicted binding affinity of n-butylparaben towards ER α . Similar suspected estrogen mimics can be prescreened with *in silico* models of human and rodent ER α -LBD with relatively high confidence. Targeted degradation of *ESR1* mutants inhibits ER α signaling and cell proliferation in models of ER-dependent breast cancer.

References

- Pan, H., Gray, R., Braybrooke, J., Davies, C., Taylor, C., McGale, P., Peto, R., Pritchard, K. I., Bergh, J., Dowsett, M., Hayes, D. F., 20-Year Risks of Breast-Cancer Recurrence after Stopping Endocrine Therapy at 5 Years, *N. Engl. J. Med.* 377 (2017) 1836-1846, 10.1056/NEJMoa1701830.
- 2. Sikora, M. J., Cordero, K. E., Larios, J. M., Johnson, M. D., Lippman, M. E., Rae, J. M., The androgen metabolite 5alpha-androstane-3beta,17beta-diol (3betaAdiol) induces breast cancer growth via estrogen receptor: implications for aromatase inhibitor resistance, *Breast Cancer Res. Treat.* 115 (2009) 289-96, 10.1007/s10549-008-0080-8.
- 3. Barr, L., Metaxas, G., Harbach, C. A., Savoy, L. A., Darbre, P. D., Measurement of paraben concentrations in human breast tissue at serial locations across the breast from axilla to sternum, *J. Appl. Toxicol.* 32 (2012) 219-32, 10.1002/jat.1786.
- 4. Darbre, P. D., Aljarrah, A., Miller, W. R., Coldham, N. G., Sauer, M. J., Pope, G. S., Concentrations of parabens in human breast tumours, *J. Appl. Toxicol.* 24 (2004) 5-13, 10.1002/jat.958.
- Chandarlapaty, S., Chen, D., He, W., Sung, P., Samoila, A., You, D., Bhatt, T., Patel, P., Voi, M., Gnant, M., Hortobagyi, G., Baselga, J., Moynahan, M. E., Prevalence of ESR1 Mutations in Cell-Free DNA and Outcomes in Metastatic Breast CancerA Secondary Analysis of the BOLERO-2 Clinical Trial., *JAMA Oncol.* 2 (2016) 1310-1315, 10.1001/jamaoncol.2016.1279.
- 6. Pollock, T., Weaver, R. E., Ghasemi, R., deCatanzaro, D., Butyl paraben and propyl paraben modulate bisphenol A and estradiol concentrations in female and male mice, *Toxicol. Appl. Pharmacol.* 325 (2017) 18-24, 10.1016/j.taap.2017.04.001.
- Boberg, J., Axelstad, M., Svingen, T., Mandrup, K., Christiansen, S., Vinggaard, A. M., Hass, U., Multiple Endocrine Disrupting Effects in Rats Perinatally Exposed to Butylparaben, *Toxicol. Sci.* 152 (2016) 244-56, 10.1093/toxsci/kfw079.
- 8. Wrobel, A. M., Gregoraszczuk, E. L., Actions of methyl-, propyl- and butylparaben on estrogen receptor-alpha and -beta and the progesterone receptor in MCF-7 cancer cells and non-cancerous MCF-10A cells, *Toxicol. Lett.* 230 (2014) 375-81, 10.1016/j.toxlet.2014.08.012.
- Gonzalez, T. L., Moos, R. K., Gersch, C. L., Johnson, M. D., Richardson, R. J., Koch, H. M., Rae, J. M., Metabolites of n-Butylparaben and iso-Butylparaben Exhibit Estrogenic Properties in MCF-7 and T47D Human Breast Cancer Cell Lines, *Toxicol. Sci.* 164 (2018) 50-59, 10.1093/toxsci/kfy063.
- 10. Moos, R. K., Angerer, J., Dierkes, G., Bruning, T., Koch, H. M., Metabolism and elimination of methyl, iso- and n-butyl paraben in human urine after single oral dosage, *Arch. Toxicol.* 90 (2016) 2699–2709, 10.1007/s00204-015-1636-0.

- Nishihama, Y., Yoshinaga, J., Iida, A., Konishi, S., Imai, H., Yoneyama, M., Nakajima, D., Shiraishi, H., Association between paraben exposure and menstrual cycle in female university students in Japan, *Reprod. Toxicol.* 63 (2016) 107-13, 10.1016/j.reprotox.2016.05.010.
- 12. Geer, L. A., Pycke, B. F. G., Waxenbaum, J., Sherer, D. M., Abulafia, O., Halden, R. U., Association of birth outcomes with fetal exposure to parabens, triclosan and triclocarban in an immigrant population in Brooklyn, New York, *J. Hazard. Mater.* 323 (2017) 177-183, 10.1016/j.jhazmat.2016.03.028.
- 13. Meeker, J. D., Yang, T., Ye, X., Calafat, A. M., Hauser, R., Urinary concentrations of parabens and serum hormone levels, semen quality parameters, and sperm DNA damage, *Environ. Health Perspect.* 119 (2011) 252-7, 10.1289/ehp.1002238.
- Artacho-Cordon, F., Arrebola, J. P., Nielsen, O., Hernandez, P., Skakkebaek, N. E., Fernandez, M. F., Andersson, A. M., Olea, N., Frederiksen, H., Assumed non-persistent environmental chemicals in human adipose tissue; matrix stability and correlation with levels measured in urine and serum, *Environ. Res.* 156 (2017) 120-127, 10.1016/j.envres.2017.03.030.
- 15. Charles, A. K., Darbre, P. D., Combinations of parabens at concentrations measured in human breast tissue can increase proliferation of MCF-7 human breast cancer cells, *J. Appl. Toxicol.* 33 (2013) 390-8, 10.1002/jat.2850.
- Cote, I., Andersen, M. E., Ankley, G. T., Barone, S., Birnbaum, L. S., Boekelheide, K., Bois, F. Y., Burgoon, L. D., Chiu, W. A., Crawford-Brown, D., Crofton, K. M., DeVito, M., Devlin, R. B., Edwards, S. W., Guyton, K. Z., Hattis, D., Judson, R. S., Knight, D., Krewski, D., Lambert, J., Maull, E. A., Mendrick, D., Paoli, G. M., Patel, C. J., Perkins, E. J., Poje, G., Portier, C. J., Rusyn, I., Schulte, P. A., Simeonov, A., Smith, M. T., Thayer, K. A., Thomas, R. S., Thomas, R., Tice, R. R., Vandenberg, J. J., Villeneuve, D. L., Wesselkamper, S., Whelan, M., Whittaker, C., White, R., Xia, M., Yauk, C., Zeise, L., Zhao, J., DeWoskin, R. S., The Next Generation of Risk Assessment Multi-Year Study-Highlights of Findings, Applications to Risk Assessment, and Future Directions, *Environ. Health Perspect.* 124 (2016) 1671-1682, 10.1289/EHP233.
- Bergquist, B. L., Jefferson, K. G., Kintz, H. N., Barber, A. E., Yeagley, A. A., Disconnecting the Estrogen Receptor Binding Properties and Antimicrobial Properties of Parabens through 3,5-Substitution, ACS Med. Chem. Lett. 9 (2018) 51-55, 10.1021/acsmedchemlett.7b00431.
- Martin, L. A., Ribas, R., Simigdala, N., Schuster, E., Pancholi, S., Tenev, T., Gellert, P., Buluwela, L., Harrod, A., Thornhill, A., Nikitorowicz-Buniak, J., Bhamra, A., Turgeon, M. O., Poulogiannis, G., Gao, Q., Martins, V., Hills, M., Garcia-Murillas, I., Fribbens, C., Patani, N., Li, Z., Sikora, M. J., Turner, N., Zwart, W., Oesterreich, S., Carroll, J., Ali, S., Dowsett, M., Discovery of naturally occurring ESR1 mutations in breast cancer cell lines modelling endocrine resistance, *Nat. Commun.* 8 (2017) 1865, 10.1038/s41467-017-01864-y.

- Toy, W., Shen, Y., Won, H., Green, B., Sakr, R. A., Will, M., Li, Z., Gala, K., Fanning, S., King, T. A., Hudis, C., Chen, D., Taran, T., Hortobagyi, G., Greene, G., Berger, M., Baselga, J., Chandarlapaty, S., ESR1 ligand-binding domain mutations in hormoneresistant breast cancer, *Nat. Genet.* 45 (2013) 1439-45, 10.1038/ng.2822.
- Robinson, D. R., Wu, Y. M., Vats, P., Su, F., Lonigro, R. J., Cao, X., Kalyana-Sundaram, S., Wang, R., Ning, Y., Hodges, L., Gursky, A., Siddiqui, J., Tomlins, S. A., Roychowdhury, S., Pienta, K. J., Kim, S. Y., Roberts, J. S., Rae, J. M., Van Poznak, C. H., Hayes, D. F., Chugh, R., Kunju, L. P., Talpaz, M., Schott, A. F., Chinnaiyan, A. M., Activating ESR1 mutations in hormone-resistant metastatic breast cancer, *Nat. Genet.* 45 (2013) 1446-51, 10.1038/ng.2823.
- Bondeson, D. P., Mares, A., Smith, I. E., Ko, E., Campos, S., Miah, A. H., Mulholland, K. E., Routly, N., Buckley, D. L., Gustafson, J. L., Zinn, N., Grandi, P., Shimamura, S., Bergamini, G., Faelth-Savitski, M., Bantscheff, M., Cox, C., Gordon, D. A., Willard, R. R., Flanagan, J. J., Casillas, L. N., Votta, B. J., den Besten, W., Famm, K., Kruidenier, L., Carter, P. S., Harling, J. D., Churcher, I., Crews, C. M., Catalytic in vivo protein knockdown by small-molecule PROTACs, *Nat. Chem. Biol.* 11 (2015) 611-7, 10.1038/nchembio.1858.

Appendix

Evaluating the Association between Biomarkers of Parabens and Phenol Exposure and Recurrence in ER-Positive Breast Cancer Patients

Introduction

Breast cancer is currently the most commonly diagnosed malignancy among women in the United States (US) with an estimated 266,000 new diagnoses and 41,000 deaths in 2018 alone [1]. The ability of estrogen to induce breast cancer cellular proliferation is concerning because it is estimated that approximately 70% of all diagnosed breast cancers express the estrogen receptor (ER) and are deemed ER-positive [2]. Pharmacological approaches have been developed to block ER signaling using ER antagonists such as tamoxifen, and more recently aromatase inhibitors (AIs), which inhibit the synthesis of estrogens [3], have been used. Postmenopausal women with ER-positive breast cancer are typically given AIs in the adjuvant setting to inhibit the synthesis of estrogens produced in the peripheral tissues and adrenal glands [4]. This pharmacological approach works mechanistically by blocking the action of CYP19 aromatase which minimizes the stimulation of estrogen dependent breast tumors from endogenous estrogens [5]. Nevertheless, many women still experience disease recurrence for unknown reasons despite evidence of improvement in disease-free survival rates among postmenopausal women taking AIs with ER-positive breast cancer [6, 7]. For example, after five years of endocrine therapy, the recurrence rate among postmenopausal women with ER-positive breast cancer has been reported to continuously increase ~1-2% every year among those who have not recurred [7-9]. More recently, a meta-analysis of 88 clinical trials showed that the rate

of recurrence still increases ~1-2% every year for at least 20 years post treatment among ERpositive patients even when adjusting for several tumor characteristics [10]. It has been suggested that non-classical estrogens resulting from androgen metabolism could contribute as potential mechanism of AI resistance and as a potential explanation for recurrence in ER-positive patients [5]. Alternatively, resistance to antiestrogen therapy for patients on AIs could also be attributed to exposure from environmental estrogen mimicking chemicals, or xenoestrogens [5, 11].

Recently, there has been increasing public awareness and research into environmental chemicals that may have biologically relevant, endocrine disrupting properties [12]. Xenoestrogens include many of these suspected endocrine disrupting compounds that have previously been shown to display agonistic behavior toward estrogen receptor- α (ER α) *in vitro* [13, 14]. Parabens are one class of xenoestrogen that have been investigated for whether current human exposure levels are a cause for concern [15]. Given their antimicrobial properties, parabens are frequently used as a preservative in numerous pharmaceuticals, food products, and personal care products [16, 17]. One report has measured five different paraben compounds in breast mastectomy samples taken from patients with ER+PR+ primary tumors where it was shown that 27% of breast tissue samples contained at least one measurable paraben compound that was above its lowest-observed-effect concentration as determined in ER-positive MCF-7 cells [18]. The same report also showed that representative concentrations of paraben compounds measured in breast tissue could promote cellular proliferation of ER-positive MCF-7 cells in combination whereas many these same compounds could not do so when tested alone [18].

Due to ubiquitous exposure of the public to xenoestrogens like parabens, it is possible that exposure to these compounds could explain part of the reason why adjuvant chemotherapy

can fail certain breast cancer patients taking drugs such as aromatase inhibitors. Although AIs have been proven to be effective in treating ER-positive breast cancer, their inherent design and mechanism of action cannot inhibit the weak agonist behavior from exposure to environmental sources of estrogen mimicking compounds, or xenoestrogens. Postmenopausal women taking AIs with ER-positive breast cancer could be susceptible to further disease progression and recurrence due to their individual exposure level of xenoestrogens such as parabens. It is possible that the combined exposure of parabens and some of their metabolites may be a contributing factor for disease recurrence in ER-positive breast cancer patients on anti-estrogen therapy, such as AIs.

Despite evidence demonstrating the presence of parabens in several human tissues, there is still significant debate over their current risk to the general population [15]. To provide insight into whether weak ERα agonists like parabens may contribute to a greater risk for recurrence among ER-positive patients on anti-estrogen therapy, we conducted a pilot study comparing urinary paraben and phenol exposure between non-metastatic, ER-positive patients currently on anti-estrogen therapy with samples from metastatic ER-positive patients the moment disease progression was determined. Our hypothesis is that ER-positive breast cancer patients who have recurred will have significantly higher levels of paraben or phenol exposure compared to breast cancer patients who have not recurred. The concentration of several parabens and phenols was determined in these samples and we evaluated whether there was an association between urinary paraben and phenol exposure with breast cancer progression.

Materials and Methods

Study participants

All participants were patients with a diagnosis of ER-positive and HER2-negative (ER+/HER2-) breast cancer after 2005 who were enrolled into an ongoing prospective study at the University of Michigan Cancer Center. All participants were given informed consent and urine samples were de-identified prior to analysis. Cohort 1 consisted of patients (n=20) with stage II or III hormone receptor positive breast cancer (ER+ and/or PR > 1%) and HER2negative tumor type who were diagnosed after 2005 who are at a high-risk for recurrence, have completed surgery, chemotherapy, radiation therapy, and show no indication of disease recurrence while on anti-estrogen therapy for at least 2-3 years. Patients in cohort 1 who progressed to metastatic disease since enrollment or had another systemic malignancy within the previous five years of recruitment were excluded from analysis. Participants in cohort 1 were asked to provide a baseline urine sample at the time of enrollment. Each patient in cohort 1 was repeatedly followed up with in 2-3 month intervals for a maximum of 36 months to determine whether there was evidence of tumor progression. Cohort 2 consisted of patients (n=11) who were diagnosed with ER+/HER2- metastatic breast cancer with high disease burden who have documented disease progression. Patients in cohort 2 who were diagnosed with another active systemic malignancy within the last five years were excluded. Urine samples were collected from patients in cohort 2 at the time progression was determined by their medical oncologist.

Urinary paraben and phenol measurement

All urine samples were collected and aliquoted into 1.5 mL Eppendorf tubes with EDTA preservative solution and stored at –80 °C until analysis by NSF International (Ann Arbor, MI). Twelve phenols and parabens, comprising bisphenol-A (BPA), bisphenol-S (BPS), bisphenol-F (BPF), benzophenone-3 (BP3), triclosan (TCS), triclocarban (TCC), 2,4-dichlorophenol (2,4-

DCP), 2,5-dichlorophenol (2,5-DCP), *n*-butylparaben (BuP), ethylparaben (EP), methylparaben (MP), and propylparaben (PrP), were measured in urine at NSF International (Ann Arbor, MI) using isotope dilution–liquid chromatography–tandem mass spectrometry (ID–LC–MS/MS) as described previously [19]. Sample concentrations with a zero value were substituted with the second lowest concentration measured for that analyte. Urinary creatinine was measured at the Michigan Diabetes Research Center (MDRC) (Ann Arbor, MI) on a Randox RX Series Daytona chemistry analyzer. The instrument was calibrated using 0.9% NaCl as zero calibrator, Randox Calibration Serum Level 2, and Randox Calibration Serum Level 3. The Randox Calibration Serum Level 2 and 3 are traceable to creatinine reference materials NIST 909b and NIST 967. Cliniqa Bi-Level Liquid QC Urine Chemistry Controls are also analyzed with each run for quality control. The Intra assay precision (%CV) was determined at three levels (n=88): 2.1% (51 mg/dL), 2.1% (102 mg/dL), and 1.5% (203 mg/dL). The Inter assay precision (%CV) was determined at three levels (n=88): 3.0% (51 mg/dL), 3.0% (102 mg/dL), and 2.8% (203 mg/dL).

Data Analysis

All models were adjusted for with available demographic or tumor characteristics. Covariates that were considered included: recurrence status (binary), creatinine concentration (continuous, mg/dL); age (continuous, years); and body mass index (BMI, kg/m2). Multiple linear regression models were fit using the following format: Concentration ~Recurrence Status + Age + BMI. For all models, the concentration outcome variable was defined as log (analyte concentration). A total of 31 participants were included in final regression analyses. Statistical significance was assumed at p < 0.05 level. All analyses were performed using R Studio Version 1.1.383.

Results

Population characteristics and exposure

Available demographic and tumor characteristics of the breast cancer patients in the pilot study are presented in Table A1. The average age for all patients was 58 years, all determined to be ER+HER2-, most determined to be node positive (90%), and identifying as white or Caucasian (94%). A total of 31 urine samples were analyzed for twelve different parabens and phenols as described in the *Methods*. Concentrations of each paraben or phenol measured from urine samples are shown as per g of urinary creatinine with the medians and means for each compound displayed in Table A2. BPS was not detectable in any of the urine samples analyzed. TCC concentrations were found to be below the LOD for all analyzed samples. Parabens and phenols that were detected in less than 80% of samples included BPF (29% detection), TCS (48% detection), EP (48% detection), and BuP (29% detection) as summarized in Table A2.

Paraben phenol exposure and breast cancer progression

Patients with clinically determined disease progression were observed with 3 to 6 fold higher, but non-significant, BPA median and mean concentrations respectively as compared to non-progressing patients after adjusting for urinary creatinine, age, and BMI (p = 0.498) (Table A3). Patients who were progressing were also found to have significantly lower urinary BP3 concentrations than the non-progressing group after adjusting for urinary creatinine only (Table A3). Disease progression was not determined to show a meaningful statistical association with any of the other urinary parabens or phenols listed in Table A3.

Discussion

Exposure from suspected endocrine disrupting compounds, such as phthalates [20] and polychlorinated biphenyls (PCBs) [21, 22], have been associated with an increased risk for breast cancer with limited reports examining the same relationship for paraben compounds. Additionally, paraben exposure has not been reported in the context of breast cancer recurrence whereas exposure to PCB118 and total PCB exposure, measured in adipose tissue, have previously been shown to be associated with an increased risk for recurrence [23]. To examine the potential association between paraben exposure and breast cancer recurrence, we measured the concentration of several parabens and phenols in banked urine samples from non-metastatic breast cancer patients and samples from metastatic patients at time disease progression was determined. Several of the analytes measured were determined to show concentration ranges that were fairly consistent with prior publications with the exception of BPA being nearly 10 to 100 fold higher than female non-cancer patients [19, 24]. However, multiple linear regression analysis did not produce any meaningful statistical associations for any of the parabens or phenols included in urine analysis. BPA median urine concentrations were found to be several fold higher in patients with disease progression but this observation was still not found to be significant after adjusting for urinary creatinine, age, and BMI.

There are several limitations and issues with the original urine sample collection which likely explain the non-statistically significant associations found in this pilot study as well as why many samples were determined to be below the LOD. Since these banked urine samples were initially collected for a separate ongoing clinical study with alternative biomarkers of interest, we did not have control over how these urine samples were collected where the urine was stored in large volumes of EDTA upon collection. Furthermore, logistical issues prevented

onsite adjustment in the EDTA to urine volume ratio during sample collection which prevented us from knowing the exact dilution for each sample and subsequent non-uniform EDTA to urine ratios across all the samples analyzed. This processing step ultimately resulted in highly dilute samples among the metastatic patients and with generally more analyte measurements with concentrations below the LOD relative to the non-metastatic patients. Another unavoidable factor was that these samples underwent several freeze-thaw cycles by the time urine concentrations were determined and likely explain why BPS could not be detected in any of the provided samples. Of the four paraben compounds measured, EP and BuP were detected less frequently in our samples which is consistent with prior publications [25] but the EDTA dilution may be a greater contributing factor as to why many of these measurements were found to be below the LOD. Parabens are also known to be metabolized and excreted within several hours [26] and may be subject to temporal variability [27, 28] which could not be accounted for during initial urine collection.

Due to the density of EDTA and the large volume of it used in the sample collection, we could not measure the specific gravity of our samples for normalization. Therefore, we had to rely on urinary creatinine as a means to standardize our samples before determining any statistical association. For the statistical analysis, we only had access to limited demographic information about each of the enrolled patients which hampers our ability to adjust for other variables such as income, level of education, socioeconomic status or similar characteristics during the analysis stage. Given the issue of several measurements being below the LOD for some of our analytes and the limited number of samples from patients with the outcome of disease progression, it is difficult to make meaningful conclusions about this data set. However, the observation of BPA exposure being several fold higher in the patients with progression is a

phenomenon worth exploring in a larger prospective study that is not underpowered which is the case of our pilot study reported here.

Characteristic	All	Non-metastatic	Metastatic Progressions		
Number	31	20	11		
Age at enrollment (years)					
$[mean \pm SD]$	$57.5 \pm 10.1 \ (40-85)$	54.0 + 10.4(40-85)	64.1 ± 5.2 (55-		
(range)]		$54.0 \pm 10.4 (40-05)$	75)		
Race [<i>n</i> (%)]					
White or Caucasian	29 (93.5)	18 (90)	11 (100)		
Asian	1(3.2)	1(5)	0 (0)		
Missing	1(3.2)	1 (5)	0 (0)		
BMI [mean \pm SD (range)]	28.4 ± 7.7 (15.8-	29.1 ± 8.4 (18.5-	$27.1 \pm 6.3 (15.8.37.1)$		
	48.3) 48.3)		$27.1 \pm 0.3 (15.8 - 57.1)$		
ER+/HER2-	31 (100)	20 (100)	11 (100)		
[n(%)]		20 (100)	11 (100)		
Tumor size [n(%)]					
$\leq 2 \text{ cm}$	8 (25.8)	5 (25)	3 (27.2)		
$\geq 2 \text{ cm}$	20 (64.5)	15 (75)	5 (45.5)		
Missing	3 (9.6)	0 (0)	3 (27.2)		
Axillary nodal status [n(%)]					
Node positive	28 (90.3)	20 (100)	8 (72.7)		
Node negative	1 (3.2)	0 (0)	1 (9.1)		
Missing	2 (6.4)	0 (0)	2 (18.2)		

 Table A1. Population characteristics of ER+/HER2- breast cancer patients in study.

Urinary Paraben/Phenol Concentrations		All Patients		Non-M (n=	etastatic =20)		Metastatic Progressions (n=11)				
Compounds (µg/g Creatinine)	LOD	$\begin{array}{c} \% \geq \\ \text{LOD} \\ \text{(All)} \end{array}$	$\% \ge LOD$	Mean	SEM	Median	%≥ LOD	Mean	SEM	Median	
BPA	0.4	94	100	152.36	32.99	124.03	82	971.89	576.22	467.79	
BPF	0.4	29	30	0.80	0.09	0.72	27	3.38	1.81	1.28	
BP3	0.4	84	100	85.02	63.51	4.57	55	5.52	1.42	3.84	
TCS	2.0	48	60	25.02	12.28	3.96	27	46.91	43.98	2.60	
TCC	2.0	0	0	0.24	0.04	0.16	0	0.55	0.12	0.43	
24-DCP	0.2	81	90	0.70	0.08	0.64	64	1.62	0.50	0.74	
25-DCP	0.2	87	90	1.20	0.23	0.97	82	1.75	0.43	1.22	
MP	1.0	100	100	248.47	85.75	125.09	100	85.20	23.23	51.80	
EP	1.0	48	65	100.37	37.17	4.64	18	21.25	13.86	1.36	
PrP	0.2	100	100	48.08	16.44	13.59	100	25.73	10.86	9.85	
BuP	0.2	29	35	0.91	0.34	0.29	18	1.02	0.50	0.34	

Table A2. Creatinine-corrected urinary paraben and phenols concentrations (µg/g Creatinine).

ß (Status)	Model 1: Log(Phenol)=Status			Model 2: Log(Phenol)=Status+ log(CR)			Model 3: Log(Phenol)=Status+ log(CR)+ Age			Model 4: Log(Phenol)=Status+ log(CR)+ Age+ BMI		
Compound	ß	95% CI	p-value	ß	95% CI	p-value	ß	95% CI	p-value	ß	95% CI	p-value
MP	-0.606	-1.123, -0.083	0.025	-0.188	-0.730, 0.353	0.482	-0.116	-0.736, 0.503	0.704	-0.115	-0.749, 0.518	0.711
PrP	-0.462	-1.107, 0.184	0.154	-0.054	-0.764, 0.654	0.876	0.068	-0.741, 0.877	0.865	0.060	-0.762, 0.881	0.882
BPA	-0.017	-0.848, 0.816	0.969	0.082	-0.909, 1.073	0.866	0.381	-0.729, 1.492	0.487	0.379	-0.755, 1.513	0.498
25-DCP	-0.181	-0.389, 0.026	0.084	-0.052	-0.280, 0.176	0.647	-0.129	-0.383, 0.125	0.306	-0.129	-0.388, 0.130	0.317
24-DCP	-0.135	-0.308, 0.038	0.121	-0.067	-0.267, 0.133	0.497	-0.049	-0.278, 0.181	0.666	-0.053	-0.283, 0.176	0.642
BP3	-0.799	-1.361, -0.237	0.007	-0.734	-1.403, -0.064	0.033	-0.514	-1.261, 0.233	0.170	-0.512	-1.275, 0.250	0.179
BPF	0.036	-0.230, 0.303	0.782	0.235	-0.048, 0.517	0.100	0.222	-0.103, 0.546	0.172	0.225	-0.104, 0.554	0.171
BuP	-0.243	-0.620, 0.135	0.199	-0.092	-0.529, 0.344	0.667	-0.174	-0.671, 0.324	0.480	-0.184	-0.679, 0.311	0.451
EP	-0.925	-1.743, -0.107	0.028	-0.709	-1.673, 0.255	0.143	-0.659	-1.767, 0.449	0.233	-0.669	-1.795, 0.457	0.233
TCS	-0.524	-1.093, 0.045	0.070	-0.171	-0.798, 0.456	0.580	-0.063	-0.778, 0.652	0.859	-0.072	-0.795, 0.650	0.838
TCC	0.012	-0.163, 0.187	0.892	0.052	-0.155, 0.258	0.614	0.056	-0.181, 0.294	0.630	0.062	-0.172, 0.297	0.590

Table A3. Associations between urinary paraben or phenol concentrations of ER+/HER2- breast cancer patients and progression status. Multiple linear regression models adjusting for log(creatinine concentrations), age and BMI are shown.

References

- 1. Siegel, R. L., Miller, K. D., Jemal, A., Cancer statistics, 2018, *CA Cancer J. Clin.* 68 (2018) 7-30, 10.3322/caac.21442.
- Lu, R., Hu, X., Zhou, J., Sun, J., Zhu, A. Z., Xu, X., Zheng, H., Gao, X., Wang, X., Jin, H., Zhu, P., Guo, L., COPS5 amplification and overexpression confers tamoxifenresistance in ERalpha-positive breast cancer by degradation of NCoR, *Nat. Commun.* 7 (2016) 12044, 10.1038/ncomms12044.
- 3. Sikora, M. J., Strumba, V., Lippman, M. E., Johnson, M. D., Rae, J. M., Mechanisms of estrogen-independent breast cancer growth driven by low estrogen concentrations are unique versus complete estrogen deprivation, *Breast Cancer Res. Treat.* 134 (2012) 1027-39, 10.1007/s10549-012-2032-6.
- 4. Clemons, M., Goss, P., Estrogen and the Risk of Breast Cancer, *N. Engl. J. Med.* 344 (2001) 276-285, 10.1056/NEJM200101253440407.
- 5. Sikora, M. J., Cordero, K. E., Larios, J. M., Johnson, M. D., Lippman, M. E., Rae, J. M., The androgen metabolite 5alpha-androstane-3beta,17beta-diol (3betaAdiol) induces breast cancer growth via estrogen receptor: implications for aromatase inhibitor resistance, *Breast Cancer Res. Treat.* 115 (2009) 289-96, 10.1007/s10549-008-0080-8.
- Winer, E. P., Hudis, C., Burstein, H. J., Wolff, A. C., Pritchard, K. I., Ingle, J. N., Chlebowski, R. T., Gelber, R., Edge, S. B., Gralow, J., Cobleigh, M. A., Mamounas, E. P., Goldstein, L. J., Whelan, T. J., Powles, T. J., Bryant, J., Perkins, C., Perotti, J., Braun, S., Langer, A. S., Browman, G. P., Somerfield, M. R., American Society of Clinical Oncology technology assessment on the use of aromatase inhibitors as adjuvant therapy for postmenopausal women with hormone receptor-positive breast cancer: status report 2004, J. Clin. Oncol. 23 (2005) 619-29, 10.1200/JCO.2005.09.121.
- Dowsett, M., Cuzick, J., Ingle, J., Coates, A., Forbes, J., Bliss, J., Buyse, M., Baum, M., Buzdar, A., Colleoni, M., Coombes, C., Snowdon, C., Gnant, M., Jakesz, R., Kaufmann, M., Boccardo, F., Godwin, J., Davies, C., Peto, R., Meta-analysis of breast cancer outcomes in adjuvant trials of aromatase inhibitors versus tamoxifen, *J. Clin. Oncol.* 28 (2010) 509-18, 10.1200/JCO.2009.23.1274.
- 8. Cuzick, J., Sestak, I., Baum, M., Buzdar, A., Howell, A., Dowsett, M., Forbes, J. F., Effect of anastrozole and tamoxifen as adjuvant treatment for early-stage breast cancer: 10-year analysis of the ATAC trial, *Lancet. Oncol.* 11 (2010) 1135-1141, 10.1016/s1470-2045(10)70257-6.
- 9. Wangchinda, P., Ithimakin, S., Factors that predict recurrence later than 5 years after initial treatment in operable breast cancer, *World J. Surg. Oncol.* 14 (2016) 223, 10.1186/s12957-016-0988-0.
- 10. Pan, H., Gray, R., Braybrooke, J., Davies, C., Taylor, C., McGale, P., Peto, R., Pritchard, K. I., Bergh, J., Dowsett, M., Hayes, D. F., 20-Year Risks of Breast-Cancer Recurrence

after Stopping Endocrine Therapy at 5 Years, *N. Engl. J. Med.* 377 (2017) 1836-1846, 10.1056/NEJMoa1701830.

- Pastor-Barriuso, R., Fernandez, M. F., Castano-Vinyals, G., Whelan, D., Perez-Gomez, B., Llorca, J., Villanueva, C. M., Guevara, M., Molina-Molina, J. M., Artacho-Cordon, F., Barriuso-Lapresa, L., Tusquets, I., Dierssen-Sotos, T., Aragones, N., Olea, N., Kogevinas, M., Pollan, M., Total Effective Xenoestrogen Burden in Serum Samples and Risk for Breast Cancer in a Population-Based Multicase-Control Study in Spain, *Environ. Health Perspect.* 124 (2016) 1575-1582, 10.1289/EHP157.
- 12. Delfosse, V., Grimaldi, M., Cavailles, V., Balaguer, P., Bourguet, W., Structural and functional profiling of environmental ligands for estrogen receptors, *Environ. Health Perspect.* 122 (2014) 1306-13, 10.1289/ehp.1408453.
- 13. Wielogorska, E., Elliott, C. T., Danaher, M., Connolly, L., Endocrine disruptor activity of multiple environmental food chain contaminants, *Toxicol. In Vitro*. 29 (2015) 211-20, 10.1016/j.tiv.2014.10.014.
- 14. Delfosse, V., le Marie, A., Balaguer, P., Bourguet, W., A structural perspective on nuclear receptors as targets of environmental compounds, *Acta Pharmacol. Sin.* 36 (2015) 88-104, 10.1038/aps.2013.133.
- 15. Sasseville, D., Alfalah, M., Lacroix, J. P., "Parabenoia" Debunked, or "Who's Afraid of Parabens?", *Dermatitis*. 26 (2015) 254-9, 10.1097/DER.00000000000147.
- 16. Guo, Y., Kannan, K., A survey of phthalates and parabens in personal care products from the United States and its implications for human exposure, *Environ. Sci. Technol.* 47 (2013) 14442-9, 10.1021/es4042034.
- 17. Liao, C., Liu, F., Kannan, K., Occurrence of and dietary exposure to parabens in foodstuffs from the United States, *Environ Sci. Technol.* 47 (2013) 3918-25, 10.1021/es400724s.
- Charles, A. K., Darbre, P. D., Combinations of parabens at concentrations measured in human breast tissue can increase proliferation of MCF-7 human breast cancer cells, *J. Appl. Toxicol.* 33 (2013) 390-8, 10.1002/jat.2850.
- Ferguson, K. K., Meeker, J. D., Cantonwine, D. E., Mukherjee, B., Pace, G. G., Weller, D., McElrath, T. F., Environmental phenol associations with ultrasound and delivery measures of fetal growth, *Environ Int*. 112 (2017) 243-250, 10.1016/j.envint.2017.12.011.
- Lopez-Carrillo, L., Hernandez-Ramirez, R. U., Calafat, A. M., Torres-Sanchez, L., Galvan-Portillo, M., Needham, L. L., Ruiz-Ramos, R., Cebrian, M. E., Exposure to phthalates and breast cancer risk in northern Mexico, *Environ. Health Perspect*. 118 (2010) 539-44, 10.1289/ehp.0901091.

- Leng, L., Li, J., Luo, X. M., Kim, J. Y., Li, Y. M., Guo, X. M., Chen, X., Yang, Q. Y., Li, G., Tang, N. J., Polychlorinated biphenyls and breast cancer: A congener-specific metaanalysis, *Environ. Int.* 88 (2016) 133-41, 10.1016/j.envint.2015.12.022.
- 22. Parada, H., Jr., Wolff, M. S., Engel, L. S., Eng, S. M., Khankari, N. K., Neugut, A. I., Teitelbaum, S. L., Gammon, M. D., Polychlorinated biphenyls and their association with survival following breast cancer, *Eur. J. Cancer*. 56 (2016) 21-30, 10.1016/j.ejca.2015.11.023.
- 23. Muscat, J. E., Britton, J. A., Djordjevic, M. V., Citron, M. L., Kemeny, M., Busch-Devereaux, E., Pittman, B., Stellman, S. D., Adipose Concentrations of Organochlorine Compounds and Breast Cancer Recurrence in Long Island, New York, *Cancer Epidemiol. Biomarkers Prevent.* 12 (2003) 1474-1478,
- Pollack, A. Z., Perkins, N. J., Sjaarda, L., Mumford, S. L., Kannan, K., Philippat, C., Wactawski-Wende, J., Schisterman, E. F., Variability and exposure classification of urinary phenol and paraben metabolite concentrations in reproductive-aged women, *Environ. Res.* 151 (2016) 513-520, 10.1016/j.envres.2016.08.016.
- 25. Calafat, A. M., Ye, X., Wong, L. Y., Bishop, A. M., Needham, L. L., Urinary concentrations of four parabens in the U.S. population: NHANES 2005-2006, *Environ. Health Perspect.* 118 (2010) 679-85, 10.1289/ehp.0901560.
- 26. Moos, R. K., Angerer, J., Dierkes, G., Bruning, T., Koch, H. M., Metabolism and elimination of methyl, iso- and n-butyl paraben in human urine after single oral dosage, *Arch. Toxicol.* 90 (2016) 2699–2709, 10.1007/s00204-015-1636-0.
- Smith, K. W., Braun, J. M., Williams, P. L., Ehrlich, S., Correia, K. F., Calafat, A. M., Ye, X., Ford, J., Keller, M., Meeker, J. D., Hauser, R., Predictors and variability of urinary paraben concentrations in men and women, including before and during pregnancy, *Environ. Health Perspect.* 120 (2012) 1538-43, 10.1289/ehp.1104614.
- 28. Engel, L. S., Buckley, J. P., Yang, G., Liao, L. M., Satagopan, J., Calafat, A. M., Matthews, C. E., Cai, Q., Ji, B. T., Cai, H., Engel, S. M., Wolff, M. S., Rothman, N., Zheng, W., Xiang, Y. B., Shu, X. O., Gao, Y. T., Chow, W. H., Predictors and variability of repeat measurements of urinary phenols and parabens in a cohort of Shanghai women and men, *Environ. Health Perspect.* 122 (2014) 733-40, 10.1289/ehp.1306830.